EXPERIMENTAL INVESTIGATION AND GEOCHEMICAL MODELLING FOR INDUSTRIAL HAZARDOUS WASTE MATERIAL

Thesis

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

by

Krishnamurthy M P

(Reg. No. 165076CV16F10)



DEPARTMENT OF CIVIL ENGINEERING

NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY KARNATAKA,

SURATHKAL, MANGALORE - 575 025

JULY 2019

EXPERIMENTAL INVESTIGATION AND GEOCHEMICAL MODELLING FOR INDUSTRIAL HAZARDOUS WASTE MATERIAL

Thesis

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

by

Krishnamurthy M P

(Reg. No. 165076CV16F10)

Under the Guidance of

Dr. C. P. Devatha



DEPARTMENT OF CIVIL ENGINEERING NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY KARNATAKA, SURATHKAL, MANGALORE - 575 025

JULY 2019

DECLARATION

by the Ph.D. Research Scholar

I hereby declare that the Research Thesis entitled, "**Experimental Investigation and Geochemical Modelling for Industrial Hazardous Waste Material**" which is being submitted to the National Institute of Technology Karnataka, Surathkal in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the award of the **Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Civil Engineering** is a *bonafide report of the research work carried out by me*. The material contained in this Research Thesis has not been submitted to any University or Institution for the award of any degree.

Place: NITK, Surathkal

Date: 31st July, 2019

(Krishnamurthy M. P.)

Reg. No. 165076CV16F10

Department of Civil Engineering

CERTIFICATE

This is to *certify* that the Research Thesis entitled "**Experimental Investigation and Geochemical Modelling for Industrial Hazardous Waste Material**" submitted by **Krishnamurthy M P, (Reg. No.165076CV16F10)** as the record of the research work carried out by him is *accepted as the Research Thesis submission* in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the award of degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

Dr. C. P. Devatha

Dr. K. Swaminathan

Research Guide

Chairman-DRPC

ABSTRACT

Till the recent past the cities were small and sparsely populated and the amount of industrial solid waste generated is very less which was stored in the industrial backyards. Due to the rapid increase in population, urbanization and industries, it resulted in the generation of huge quantity of industrial solid waste with wide range of characteristics which when directly disposed on the dumpsite would directly or indirectly affect the surrounding environment and human health. The objectives set include understanding the leaching mechanisms (dissolution and sorption) from the industrial waste such as Ferrochrome Ash (FCA) and Biomedical Waste Bottom Ash (BMWBA), geochemical modelling of leached heavy metals were carried to identify the major oxidation states of leached mineral/metals from FCA and BMWBA and immobilization heavy metals present in the BMWBA using the Ground Granular Blast Furnace Slag (GGBFS). For FCA and BMWBA leaching experiments have been carried out to analyse the leaching concentration of metals such as Hg, Se, Co, Ni, Fe, As, Cd, Zn, Pb, Ca, Cu and Cr by adopting standard procedures viz. ASTM D3987-12, TCLP 1311 and USEPA 1313 (Under various pH conditions 3, 5, 7, 9 and 11) to assess the interactions. Geochemical modelling carried out using Visual MINTEQA 3.1 to recognize the dominant chemical species of redox sensitive metals in leachates. In this investigation, 0, 10, 20 and 30% of GGBFS was added to BMWBA to carried out the immobilization of heavy metals with the help of alkaline solutions (sodium silicate solution and sodium hydroxide solution). From the results of all the three leaching test methods for FCA found that Cr, As, Hg, and Se and BMWBA Hg, Pb, Se and As elements were leaching in very high concentrations. Geochemical modelling for leached concentrations of Ca, Cd, As, Cu, Cr, Fe, Ni, Se and Zn in the FCA and BMWBA were summarized based on their dominant oxide, hydroxide and carbonate minerals and leaching controlling solids for each element of interest. From the solidification/stabilization results shows that the compressive strength of overall mixture of BMWBA and GGBFS solidified matrices were between 0.75 to 10.52 MPa. The process of immobilizing heavy metals a physically encapsulated process, diffusion may cause cation should be substituted by another cation. The leaching test results of the solidified matrices show that the GGBFS addition was able to immobilize the toxic metals found in BMWBA.

CONTENTS

SI.	Particulars		
NO.			No.
	A _1		
	ACKI	lowledgement	
	Abst.		:
		ents	l
	List	of Tables	v
	List	of Abbreviations	
1	INT		vIII 1
I		General	⊥ 1
	1.1	Objectives of the study	1
	1.2	Thesis outline	5
2	1.5 I ITI	Thesis outline	J 7
4	2.1	General	7
	2.1 2.2	Industrial hazardous waste	7
	2.2	Toxic heavy metals and their mechanisms	8
	2.5	2 3 1 Mechanism of arsenic toxicity	9
		2.3.2 Lead	10
		2.3.2 (a) Mechanism of lead toxicity	11
		2.3.3 Mercury	12
		2.3.3 (a) Toxicity mechanism of mercury	13
		2.3.4 Cadmium	14
		2.3.4 (a) Toxicity mechanism of cadmium	15
		2.3.5 Chromium	15
		2.3.5 (a) Toxicity mechanism of chromium	17
		2.3.6 Iron	18
		2.3.6 (a) Toxicity Mechanism of Iron	18
	2.4	Impact of toxicity of heavy metals on human health	19
		2.4.1 Arsenic effects	26
		2.4.2 Lead effects	27
		2.4.3 Mercury effects	28
		2.4.4 Cadmium effects	29
		2.4.5 Chromium effects	32
	2.5	Leaching of toxic elements	33
		2.5.1 Biomedical waste bottom ash	35
		2.5.2 Ferrochrome ash	37
	2.6	Types of leaching tests	39

2.7	Factors affecting leaching	42
	2.7.1 pH	42
	2.7.1 (a) Effect of pH on solubility	43
	2.7.1 (b) Effect of pH on sorption	44
	2.7.1 (c) Reduction/Oxidation	45
	2.7.1 (d) Ionic strength	46
2.8	Geochemical modelling	46
	2.8.1 Development of geochemical modelling	46
	2.8.2 Setting up a geochemical modelling	47
2.9	Stabilization/solidification of BMWBA using geopolymer	49
2.10	Factors affecting the properties of geopolymer mortar mixes	53
	2.10.1 Effect of alkaline solution	53
	2.10.2 Curing conditions	56
2.11	Summary of the literature	57
2.12	Gaps identified	57
MA	TERIALS AND METHODOLOGY	58
3.1	General	58
3.2	Materials	58
	3.2.1 Sample collection	58
	3.2.1 (a) Biomedical waste bottom ash	58
	3.2.1 (b) Ferrochrome Ash	58
	3.2.1 (c) Ground granulated blast furnace slag	59
	3.2.1 (d) Alkaline solution	59
3.3	Chemical and physical properties	60
	3.3.1 Specific Gravity	60
	3.3.2 Blaine's fineness test	60
	3.3.3 pH	60
	3.3.4 Oxidation - reduction potential	60
3.4	Methodology	61
	3.4.1 Leaching Tests	61
	3.4.1 (a) ASTM D3987-12 (Standard practice for shake	61
	extraction of solid waste with water)	
	3.4.1 (b) TCLP method 1311 (Toxicity characteristic leaching	62
	procedure)	
	3.4.1 (c) USEPA 1313 (Liquid-solid portioning as a function of	62
	extract pH using a serious of batch extraction procedure)	
3.5	Characterization study	63
3.6	Geochemical Modelling	63
	3.6.1 Dominant oxidation states	63
	3.6.2 Calculations used in Visual MINTEQA 3.1 to determines	64
	speciation and saturation index	

3

		3.6.2 (a) Element speciation calculation	64
		3.6.2 (b) Calculation of chemical activity	64
		3.6.2 (c) Calculation of saturation index	65
	3.7	Stabilization / solidification of BMWBA	66
		3.7.1 Casting of specimens	66
		3.7.2 Demoulding of test specimens	66
		3.7.3 Curing of specimens	67
		3.7.4 Compressive strength test	67
		3.7.5 Leaching test for toxic metals	67
	3.8	Inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy	68
		working mechanism (ICP- OES)	
4	RES	ULTS AND DISCUSSION	69
	4.1	General	69
	4.2	Leaching test results	69
		4.2.1 BMWBA	69
		4.2.1 (a) Results of heavy metal leachates by various protocols: BMWBA	69
		4.2.1 (b) Acid-base neutralization capacity	72
		4.2.1 (c) Leaching pattern of BMWBA	72
		4.2.1 (d) BMWBA: discussion	73
		4.2.2 FCA	74
		4.2.2 (a) Results of heavy metal leachates by various protocols:	74
		FCA	
		4.2.2 (b) Acid-base neutralization capacity	76
		4.2.2 (c) Oxidation reduction potential	77
		4.2.2 (d) Leaching pattern of FCA	78
	4.3	FCA ageing factor	79
		4.3.1 Leaching of trace metals	79
		4.3.2 Leaching of alkaline elements	80
		4.3.3 Leaching of heavy metals	81
	4.4	Characterization studies	85
		4.4.1 Chemical composition and morphology	85
		4.4.1 (a) BMWBA	85
		4.4.1 (b) FCA	87
		4.4.2 Mineralogy of combustion residues	88
		4.4.2 (a) Mineralogy of BMWBA	88
		4.4.2 (b) Mineralogy of FCA	89
	4.5	Geochemical modelling analysis	90
		4.5.1 Predominant oxidation states	91

	4.5.2 Aqueous phase composition and saturation index calculation	91
	4.5.3 Mechanism controlling leaching: BMWBA	93
	4.5.4 Mechanism controlling leaching of FCA	96
	4.5.4 (a) Oxide and hydroxide minerals	97
	4.5.4 (b) Carbonate minerals	98
4.6	Solidification / stabilization of BMWBA	100
	4.6.1 Workability	100
	4.6.2 Compressive strength	100
	4.6.3 Morphological analysis	101
	4.6.4 Leaching test for toxic metals	102
CONCLUSIONS		
REFERENCES		

5

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure No.	Title	Page No.
2.1	Heavy metal pollution in food crops and their entry mechanism from the anthropogenic and natural sources resulting impacts on	9
	surrounding humans	
2.2	Lead contamination sources in the ecological system	10
2.3	Heavy metals attacking the process of a living cell and the defence from the antioxidants along with ROS production	11
2.4	Various applications of mercury in the world	13
2.5	Biochemical and physiological mechanism of toxic heavy metals pollution in food crops	25
2.6	Eco-toxicological impact of toxic heavy metal pollution in food crops and ultimately in human health	26
2.7	Relative contribution of different sources to human cadmium exposure	29
2.8	Estimations of the toxicity of cadmium	31
2.9	Relationship between the major leaching processes and release of toxic elements	34
2.10	Molecular Structure of Geopolymer	51
2.11	Model of Geopolymerization	52
3.1	Pictorial demonstration of ASTM D3987-12 leaching test	62
3.2	(a) Cast cube sample; (b) Demoulded cube sample	66
3.3	Graphical representation ICP-OES working mechanism	68
4.1	Leaching of metals from BMWBA (ASTM Procedure)	70
4.2	Leaching of metals from BMWBA (TCLP Procedure)	70
4.3	Metal concentrations for different pH for BMWBA	71
4.4	Acid neutralization curve for BMWBA	72
4.5	Conceptual example of leaching pattern as a function of pH	73
4.6	Leaching of metals from FCA (ASTM Procedure)	74
4.7	Leaching of metals from FCA (TCLP Procedure)	75
4.8	Metal concentrations for different pH (USEPA Test Procedure)	76
4.9	Acid neutralization capacity for FCA	77
4.10	Oxidation-Reduction potential as a function of pH for leachates from FCA	78
4.11	Trace metals concentration v/s pH of FCA ashes (a) Co, (b) Cu, (c) Fe, (d) Zn	80
4.12	Concentration of alkaline element as a function of pH for FCA	81
4.13	Concentration of heavy metal v/s pH of FCA ashes (a) As, (b) Cd, (c) Cr, (d) Hg, (e) Ni, (f) Pb, (g) Se	83
4.14	Scanning Electron Microscopic image of BMWBA	87
4.15	Scanning Electron Microscopic image of FCA	88
4.16	XRD spectrum for of BMWBA	89
4.17	XRD spectrum for of FCA	90
4.18	Log activity of metal ions a a)Cd ⁺² , b)Ca ⁺² , c)Zn ⁺² , d)Cu ⁺² , e)Fe ⁺³ , f) Pb ⁺² and g)Hg ⁺²	95

4.19	Log activity of metal ions a)Cd ⁺² , b)Ca ⁺² , c)Zn ⁺² , d) Cu ⁺² , e)Fe ⁺³ , f)Ni ⁺² and g)Cr ⁺³	99
4.20	Compressive Strength of BMWBA with GGBFS additives samples after 3,7,28 and 56 days of solidifications	101
4.21	Scanning electron microscopy images a) 0% GGBFS, b) 10% GGBFS, c) 20% GGBFS and d) 30% GGBFS	102

LIST OF TABLES

Table No.	Title	Page No.
2.1	Contamination of heavy metal from the various sources in global food crops	20
2.2	Types of Toxicity of Mercury	28
2.3	Leaching processes of combustion residues in natural disposal	35
2.4	Major differences between a) ASTM D3987-12, b) TCLP 1311 and c) USEPA 1313 test methods	41
3.1	Chemical Composition of BMWBA, FCA and GGBFS	59
3.2	Specific Gravity of BMWBA, FCA and GGBFS	60
4.1	Saturation indices for minerals calculated using Visual MINTEQA 3.1 for BMWBA	92
4.2	Saturation indices for minerals calculated using Visual MINTEQA 3.1 for FCA	92
4.3	Speciation and controlling solid for elements: BMWBA	93
4.4	Speciation and controlling solid for elements: FCA	97
4.5	Summary of TCLP leaching values after 3, 7, 28 and 56 days for solidified samples	103

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AAS	Atomic Absorption Spectrophotometer				
Ag	Silver				
AL	Alkaline Solution				
Al	Aluminium				
Al ₂ O ₃	Aluminium Oxide				
ANC	Acid-base Neutralization Capacity				
As	Arsenic				
ASTM	American Society for Testing Materials				
ATSDR	Agency for Toxic Substance and Disease Registry				
Ba	Barium				
BMWBA	Biomedical Waste Bottom Ash				
BMW	Biomedical Waste				
Cd	Cadmium				
СРСВ	Central Pollution Control Board				
Co	Cobalt				
Cr	Chromium				
CLT	Column Leach Test				
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid				
EU	European Union				
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency				
EDAX	Energy Dispersive X-Ray Analysis				
Fe	Iron				
FCA	Ferrochrome Ash				
GGBFS	Ground Granulated Blast Furnace Slag				
Hg	Mercury				
IAP	Ion Activity Product				
ICP-OES	Inductively Coupled Plasma Optical Emission				
	Spectroscopy				
Κ	Potassium				
Mg	Magnesium				

Mn	Manganese
MSW	Municipal Solid Waste
MSWI	Municipal Solid Waste Incineration
MEP	Multiple Extraction Procedure
Na ₂ O	Sodium Oxide
NaOH	Sodium hydroxide
Ni	Nickel
OPC	Ordinary Portland Cement
ORP	Oxidation Reduction Potential
Pb	Lead
RPM	Rotation Per Minute
Se	Selenium
SEM	Scanning Electron Microscopy
SH	Sodium Hydroxide
SI	Saturation Index
SS	Sodium Silicate
S/S	Solidification/Stabilizations
SPLP	Synthetic Precipitation Leaching Procedure
TCLP	Toxicity Characteristic Leaching Procedure
USEPA	United States Environmental Protection Agency
WHO	World Health Organization
XRD	X-Ray Diffraction
Zn	Zinc
ZPC	Zero Potential Charge

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1 General

Past 200 years in world history has seen significant changes in the environment due to rapid urbanization and industrialization, which has projected the lifestyle of human beings to a higher level. However, on the parallel means has generated several issues related to the environment due to improper regulations on the product manufacturing and waste management especially by the industries. Major waste generating industries are thermal power plants (producing coal ash), integrated Iron and Steel mills (producing blast furnace slag and steel melting slag); among non-ferrous industries, aluminium, zinc, sugar industries, pulp and paper industries. Most preferred method of disposal for these wastes are Landfill or landfill followed by incineration. This ash thus dumped in landfill or used in any construction material may pose a threat when the heavy metals or hazardous substances in them leach into the environment.

Biomedical Waste Bottom ash (ash left after incineration of medical waste) and Ferrochrome ash (dust particles released during the ferrochrome production process) consists of harmful components such as Cd, Cr, Pb, Zn and Ni (Sofilic et al., 2004; Cohen and Petrie, 2005; Laforest and Duchesne, 2005). These components could cause serious environmental contamination if they leach in to soil, air or water.

India generates around 484 tons of biomedical waste per day of which 92.1% is treated by incineration, autoclaving, hydroplaning, plasma pyrolysis, microwaving and chemical disinfection methods (CPCB, 2016) and the remaining 7.9 % could not be treated properly (Bio-Medical Waste Management Rules, 2016) and is disposed in improper ways. Hence, there is a possibility that it affects the environmental system through the means of contaminated water bodies, leaching, soil pollution, etc. Though BMW rules are in force to come across upon serious policies to reduce the contamination levels due to biomedical waste; however, it is mainly classified as 85% non-infectious and 15% infectious / hazardous to the environment. The unscientific disposal of infectious material causes a serious threat to the surrounding environment. It is considered as toxic waste since it may mobilize pathogenic activity and cause objectionable impacts on humans and the surrounding nature (Askarian et al., 2004).

Ferrochrome ash is produced globally around 12 to 16 million tonnes per annum (Richard, 2015). India is one of the largest ferrochrome producing country (Sahu et al., 2016). Apart from wasting large quantity of valuable land in the form of a dumping site, FCA also pollutes the ground water and nearby surface water sources by its leaching behaviour. The leaching behaviour of ferrochrome dust was investigated by pore water extrusion, sequential chemical extraction, equilibrium extraction and TCLP methods. Leaching behaviour of Cr and Zn was studied with various pH and L/S ratios (Cohen and Petrie, 2005). Even though it has been shown that FCA is a useful industrial by product in the construction practices, its potential impacts on environment must be considered for environmentally safe practices.

Various leaching studies were used till date to identify the behaviour of leaching materials, such as ASTM D 3987 (Standard Test Method for Shake Extraction of Solid Waste with Water), TCLP (Toxicity Characteristic Leaching Procedure), SPLP (Synthetic Precipitation Leaching Procedure) and so on. Using USEPA test results, geochemical analysis was conducted to know the dissolution/solubility of samples. Leaching potential of various wastes is influenced by various chemical factors. The chemical factors involve equilibrium and kinetic reactions which are faster and slower in reaction time, desorption properties of the constituent materials, pH of the waste dumped, liquid in non-aqueous phase, pH of the leachate and complexation with organic or inorganic materials.

Geochemical modelling is the exercise of the utilization of chemical kinetics and chemical thermodynamics, or both to identify the chemical interaction effects. Geochemical modelling is used in various field exercise, ecological protection remediation works (Zhu and Anderson, 2002). It is used in various field applications such as environmental protection and remediation, economic geology and petrochemical industries. Models can be built such as mobility and breakdown of pollutants in flowing surface and ground water, to know the composition of drinking water, the dissolution and formation of minerals and rocks in geologic formation in response to injection of carbon dioxide, steam or waste water and also generation of acidic water and leaching of heavy metals in mining waste deposits.

Several investigations (Mudd et al., 2004; van der Sloot and Dijkstra, 2004; Wang et al., 2004) have identified the controlling mechanisms for release of coal combustion residues like fly ash, i.e., Sorption control and Solubility control mechanisms. Earlier studies (Komonweeraket et al., 2015; Cetin and Aydilek, 2013) had adopted geochemical modelling for the various soil stabilization work and road embankment works, but very less study found in the cause of industrial hazardous waste management.

Komonweeraket et al. (2015a) investigated leaching governing mechanism of arsenic, barium, calcium, cadmium, magnesium, selenium and strontium from fly ash, soil and mixture of fly ash and soil identified at various pH range through geochemical modelling. The model prediction shows that leaching of magnesium and cadmium were governed by minerals of carbonates. Arsenic and selenium were governed by the sorption mechanism. Analogous to these (Komonweeraket et al., 2015b) and (Zhang et al., 2016) performed geochemical modelling for fly ash and MSW incineration fly ash and results obtained are in good agreement. Hence, it is proved that geochemical modelling is capable of predicting the speciation of soluble species. This supports the need for S/S is necessary technique to treat the industrial waste substance before disposal when they were tested for leaching with TCLP disposal guidelines.

Solidification/stabilization (S/S) utilizing Portland cement was developed in the 1950s for stabilizing nuclear waste, but the process was eventually expanded further for treating hazardous waste by the 1970s. The process has been identified by the USEPA as the best demonstrated available technology for 57 regulated hazardous wastes (Batchelor, 2006). S/S has been shown to be a viable treatment process for many heavy metals bearing solid wastes (Kumpienem et al., 2007; Mickley, 2008; Moon et al., 2009). S/S consists of two processes: solidification (improving physical properties of waste) and stabilization (converting contaminants to less mobile and toxic forms).

S/S is a pre-landfill hazardous waste management technique, which is used to treat of the various industrial hazardous material but specifically for the waste containing toxic heavy metals (Malviya and Chaudhary, 2006). The primary goal of the stabilisation is to minimise the leaching of toxic contaminates. While the solidification refers to the binding material like cement that is used to compress the hazardous substance to restrain toxic contaminates and decrease leaching of toxic heavy metals (Lam et al., 2010). The S/S of ash obtained from the municipal solid waste incineration plant were investigated by various researchers using the geopolymerization technique (Komnitsas et al., 2013; Lancellotti et al., 2010; Zheng et al., 2010; Galiano et al., 2011). However, there is a less evidence of studies on S/S of industrial ashes.

Solidification can increase waste strength and improve microstructure. S/S removes free liquids from waste through pozzolanic reactions and the S/S blocks will have a lower surface area/volume ratio compared to coal fly ash thereby significantly decreasing the surface area exposure to water in the landfill. The produced S/S solid will also be less permeable than other materials such as coal fly ash in the landfill; hence, water is more likely to flow around instead of through the material thereby decreasing leaching potential (Batchelor, 2006).

The goal of stabilization is to decrease the mobility and toxicity of contaminants. Contaminants in the dissolved phase are free to diffuse down a pore to the external environment. Precipitation and adsorption are two important mechanisms of heavy metal immobilization in S/S (Batchelor, 2006). In addition, coal fly ash contains a significant amount of Fe (III) and Al (III) oxides which can provide active sites for heavy metal sorption (Cornelis et al., 2008a; Garrabrants, 2010).

Oxyanions can also be chemically incorporated into mineral phases such as Friedel's salt or ettringite (Goni et al., 2001; Baur et al., 2003b; Chrysochoou et al., 2006; Matschei et al., 2007; Wu et al., 2010). pH has a significant impact on all the above mentioned immobilization mechanisms. Typically, S/S solids will have a high pH due to the high CaO content. The three most important cement minerals for heavy metal immobilization in S/S are monophase (Ca₂(Al,Fe)(OH)₆).X·xH₂O), ettringite (Ca₆Al₂(OH)₁₂(SO₄)₃·26H₂O) and C-S-H (Keller, 2002). Monophases are denoted by

the shorthand AFm-X in cement chemistry where X is an anion and ettringite is denoted by the shorthand AFt-SO4 (Goni et al., 2001; Matschei et al., 2007; Guerrero et al., 2009; Balonis et al., 2010; Wu et al., 2010).

The studies revealed that the heavy metal contamination due to leaching of bottom ash from the incineration plant/hospital is conventionally dealt by two major options, i.e., stabilization and solidification as reported in various literature. Hence, it is imperative to investigate its chemical composition which is one of the crucial factors that decides the leaching process to occur in different concentrations.

Nevertheless, leaching behaviour of BMA and FCA is studied by various authors but not investigated the controlling mechanism so as to adopt proper remedial measures. Therefore, knowledge towards the release of toxic/hazardous elements in the different environmental matrix is important in order to evaluate the behaviour of substances and the range of their impacts. With this as background, a through literature survey was done in line with the above discussion, objectives were derived from the gaps identified in the area and addressed appropriately.

1.2 Objectives of the study

The objectives of the proposed research work include:

- The leaching mechanisms of toxins/hazardous substances (dissolution and sorption) from FCA and BMWBA.
- The geochemical modelling of leached heavy metals to identify the major oxidation states of leached mineral/metals.
- To study the immobilization of heavy metals using the Ground Granulated Blast Furnace Slag (GGBFS).

1.3 Thesis outline

The thesis has been organized into six chapters as:

Chapter 1 is a general introduction and discusses the objectives and outline of the thesis. Chapter 2 is the literature review on the leaching of toxic metals, leaching controlling mechanism, geochemical modelling and solidification/stabilization mechanisms. Chapter 3 presents the materials and methods used for the experimental studies on leaching of industrial ashes and describes the experiments.

Chapter 4 presents results and discussion for a) leaching test conducted using various test methods and leaching controlling mechanisms b) geochemical modelling for leached toxic metals c) solidification/stabilization of toxic industrial ashes.

Chapter 5 outlines the conclusions and future scope of work.

CHAPTER 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 General

Due to ever increasing stringent regulation across the world on solid waste management, there is always a need for the researchers to work on different technologies and their up gradations to meet the requirements. Among various test methods are available to determine the toxic metal leaching and controlling mechanisms, and stabilization/solidification process is the best option for safe landfill disposal practice. In the present chapter efforts were made to present a summary of work being done in the current area of research to snap out the drawbacks or gaps.

2.2 Industrial hazardous waste

The current scenario of environmental problems faced is due to improper vision and planning of the products and wastes generated by the industries. Domestic solid waste management has become a herculean task for the majority of the communities around the world because of the improper planning and/or implementation of plans during the design stages of the communities.

Hazardous waste demands a special focus due to its potentially harmful nature and subsequent disastrous effects on the environment. Also, it has notable threats to human health. The hazardous wastes can be broadly distinguished as solid, liquid or gaseous form depending on its physical state. Based on the category of waste, the treatment and stabilization methods may be selected.

Ignitability, reactivity, corrosivity, toxicity are the four primary characteristics which separate hazardous wastes from other wastes in terms of all stages of handling and management.

Ignitability deals with the property of the waste to catch fire. Reactivity is the ability to react with any material and leads to the formation of some complex which is difficult to handle. Hazardous wastes are generally corrosive which is why it is difficult

to handle and manage. They also have the tendency to harm the biological components of the environment to even the extent of fatality.

2.3 Toxic heavy metals and their mechanisms

Higher electrical conductivity, luster and pliability are the basic properties of the metals. Metals originate in the crust of the earth and their chemical structure varies from one place to another place. The distribution of metals in the surrounding environment is observed by the characteristics of the metal and by different environmental components (Babatunde, 2008; Khlifi and Hamza-Chaffai, 2010). 5 gm/cm³ of density is considered while categorizing the heavy metals and the ill effects on the surrounding environment and human health risks are considered in this aspect (Jarup, 2003).

Heavy metals are important ecological and environmental contaminants and their toxicity is a major threat to the nutritional, evolutionary and ecological reasons (Sharma and Reddy, 2004; Jaishankar et al., 2013; Nagajyoti et al., 2010). Laxhmi and Kaushik (2019) remarked that heavy metals are non-biodegradable and cause long term threat to environment. Source of the heavy metals include urban runoff, sewage discharge, mining, industrial effluents, soil erosion, natural weathering and other aspects. Heavy metals reach the surrounding environment through various natural and human activities. (Morais et al., 2012). Heavy metals that are generally identified in wastewater are zinc, nickel, lead, copper, chromium, cadmium and lead all which cause dangers for the wellbeing of humans and the earth (Lambert et al., 2000). Thakur and Ojha (2010) studied the several rivers in Asia play a significant role in movement of sediments in rivers. Toxic pollutants from the coastal sediment particle by heavy metals can cause serious threat to the marine environment. Heavy metal pollution in food crops and their entry mechanism from the anthropogenic and natural sources resulting impacts on surrounding humans is as shown in Figure 2.1.



Figure 2.1 Heavy metal pollution in food crops and their entry mechanism from the anthropogenic and natural sources resulting impacts on surrounding humans (Rai et al. 2019)

Destructive endeavours or unintentional utilization by youngsters may likewise result in the acute poisoning problems (Saha et al., 1999; Mazumder, 2008; Rajagopal, 2013). Arsenic influences essentially the sulphydryl gathering of cells leading to failure of respiration of the cells and hence it can be called as a protoplastic poison (Gordon and Quastel, 1948).

2.3.1 Mechanism of arsenic toxicity

Unsafe inorganic arsenic mixes get methylated with the help of microorganisms, algae, fungi and people during its biotransformation to produce monomethylarsonic and dimethylarsinic acids. In this activity of biotransformation, the species of inorganic arsenic are enzymatically changed to methylated arsenicals that are the end metabolites and biomarker of continuing arsenic contact. The acid of the monomethylarsonic is the transitional product is observed to be exceptionally dangerous contrasted with other arsenicals, conceivably responsible carcinogenesis instigated by arsenic (Singh et al., 2007).

2.3.2 Lead

Lead is one of the significant dangerous metal and its extensive use has caused broad surrounding ecological and environmental pollution and human health issues across the globe. Lead is metal with brightness, silvery colour and somewhat bullish colour in dry climatic conditions. It starts to dis-colour once it contacts with surrounding air in the atmosphere, in this way framing a complex blend of mixes, contingent upon the individual conditions.



Figure 2.2 Lead contamination sources in the ecological system (Sharma and Dubey, 2005)

Figure 2.2 demonstrates different lead contamination sources in the ecological system (Sharma and Dubey, 2005). Exposing the lead to humans is mainly because of the industrial activities, contaminated drinking water consumption, smoking and food habits. The lead source may be the house paints, fuels, batteries and toys (Thurmer et al., 2002).

Around 100 - 200,000 tons of lead for every year is being discharged from vehicles in the United States. A certain quantity of this lead generated is inhaled by the plants, obsessed into the soil and streamed into the water sources, subsequently human exposure of lead is either because of the food or by the drinking water contamination (Goyer, 1990). Lead is a significantly poisonous toxic substance and it disturbs the

different plant physiological activities. A plant with higher levels of the lead depositions gradually increase the generation of the species of reactive oxygen causing damage to the lipid membrane and finally leads to harm the chlorophyll and photosynthetic procedures and it impacts the plant growth to the maximum extent (Najeeb et al., 2014). Few experimental investigations show that lead is proficient of preventing the tea plants growth by diminishing the biomass, also spoils the quality of tea by changing its segmental nature (Yongsheng et al., 2011).

2.3.2 (a) Mechanism of lead toxicity

Lead is poisonous to the living cells in which the oxidative stress is caused by following the ionic system. The unevenness in creating the free radicals and production of antioxidants for detoxifying the intermediate reactants is due to the oxidative stress caused in the living cells.



Figure 2.3 Heavy metals attacking the process of a living cell and the defence from the antioxidants along with the ROS production (Jaishankar et al., 2014)

Figure 2.3 demonstrates the heavy metals attacking the process of a living cell and the defence from the antioxidants along with the ROS production and the consequent resistance from the antioxidants. Glutathione is an antioxidant existing in the cells which protect from the free radicals, viz., H_2O_2 . Affected by lead, in any case, the degree of the ROS increments and the degree of antioxidants diminishes.

The ionic lead toxicity mechanism happening because of the capacity of ions of lead to replacing other monovalent cations such as Na⁺ and bivalent cations such as Mg^{+2} , Fe⁺² and Ca⁺² which disturbs the activity of biological metabolism of the living cell. Mechanism of lead ionic toxicity leads to substantial modification in the several biological activities for example release of neurotransmitters, ionic transportation, enzyme regulation, protein folding, apoptosis and maturation. Even calcium can be replaced with lead in picomolar concentration which influences the protein kinase C that manages the storage of memory and neural excitation (Flora et al., 2012).

2.3.3 Mercury

Mercury is a normally occurring metal, shiny and whitish silver colour, also it is an odourless metal. Mercury is extremely toxic metal and highly bio accumulative. Its essence adversely influences the places like marine area and thus numerous examinations are constituted for determining the dispersion of mercury in the water medium. Significant sources of contamination of mercury incorporate anthropogenic exercises, such as incineration plants, mining, agricultural activities and municipal wastewater discharge (Chen et al., 2012).

This metal is obtained in three forms such as organic compound, inorganic compound and metallic element, each one individually possesses the different toxicity. These kinds of mercury largely present in the various water sources like oceans, lakes and rivers wherein the microorganisms consume these and gets changed into methyl mercury, in the long run experiencing biomagnification making more damage to the lives in the oceans. Methyl mercury reaches humans through oceanic lives that are contaminated with mercury (Trasande et al., 2005). Mercury is utilized for various applications such as fluorescent lamps, catalyst, mercury arc lamps, hydrometers, pyrometers, barometers and thermometers. Also used in paper and pulp industries and battery components. Figure 2.4 shows the various applications of mercury in the world.



Figure 2.4 The various applications of mercury in the world (http://www.thegef. org/gef/greenline/april-2012/gef-and-mercury-challenge)

2.3.3 (a) Toxicity Mechanism of Mercury

Mercury is one of the significant toxic metals and its toxic nature is the typical reason for acute poisoning with instances of around 3,500 during the year 1997 as per the records of American Association of Poison Control Centres. Methyl mercury is a neuro-toxic substance that is accountable for the microtubule damage, accumulation of neurotoxic and lipid peroxidation for example glutamate, serotonin and aspartate (Patrick, 2002). The aggregate sum of mercury released into the atmosphere has been evaluated at 2,200 metric tonnes every year (Ferrara et al., 2000). It is evaluated that around 8 to 10 % of ladies in American has got level of mercury in them which may cause damages to nerves of their children, as per the National Academy of Science and Environmental Protection Agency (Haley, 2005). The animals exposed to mercury have witnessed the neurological issues and changes in the behaviour. One experimentation shows that the rabbits exposed to mercury of concentration 28.8 mg/m³ for 1-13 weeks and identified the cellular degeneration, brain necrosis and pathological changes (Ashe et al., 1953).

Mercury mainly targets on the brain, also can debilitate any other organs and leads to nerves breakdown, muscles and kidney problems. It can disturb the membrane potential and cause intracellular calcium homeostasis (Patrick, 2002).

Asthma, bronchitis and respiratory problems appear because of the vapours of the mercury exposure. Mercury vapours may lead to health issues such as asthma, bronchitis and temporary respiration issues. Mercury shows a major role in harming the quaternary and tertiary protein structures and adjusts the cell work by connecting to sulfhydryl and selenohydryl that hampers the cell structure by experiencing response with methyl mercury. It additionally intercedes with the annihilation of endoplasmic reticulum, movement of common executioner cells and the procedure of interpretation and interpretation bringing about the vanishing of ribosomes (Bernhoft, 2013).

2.3.4 Cadmium

According to Agency for Toxic Substance and Disease Registry (ATSDR), the seventh most lethal substantial metal is cadmium. It is a result of the generation of zinc that people or living beings that are exposed to the surrounding environment or during work. When cadmium is consumed by people, it gets aggregated throughout their lifespan in the whole body.

Cadmium was utilized first in first world war as an alternative material for manufacturing paints as a colour pigment and tin. Nowadays, it is additionally utilized in the production of various alloys, rechargeable batteries and furthermore present in tobacco-based smoking. Around 3/4 times the cadmium present is utilized as an electrode component in batteries, the rest of the part is utilized in plastic stabilizer, pigments, plantings and coatings. People are exposed to cadmium essentially by inhalation or ingestion and can experience the ill effects of chronic and acute intoxications.

Cadmium spread in nature will stay in soils and silt for a very long while, Cadmium gets accumulated in the plants day by day and the same is concentrated across the food chain causing damage to major lives. According to the Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry in the United States, excess of 5 lakh laborers are exposed to poisonous cadmium every year (Bernard, 2008; Mutlu et al., 2012). In China, the complete area contaminated by this cadmium is in excess of 11 thousand hectares and its yearly measure of industrial discharge of this metal released into the surrounding environment is evaluated to be in excess of 680 tonnes. Ecological exposure of cadmium presentation is relatively more in Japan and China compared to other nations (Han et al., 2009). Cadmium is dominatingly determined in foods (vegetables and fruits) grown from the ground because of its tendency to move from soil to plants (Satarug et al., 2011). This metal is exceptionally dangerous and overwhelming one that is very much perceived for its bad impact on the enzymatic frameworks of cells (Irfan et al., 2013).

2.3.4 (a) Toxicity mechanism of cadmium

The cadmium toxicity mechanism is not explained very clearly, but its impact on living cells is well known (Patrick, 2003). Metallothionein is a rich protein to whose cysteine cadmium gets attached and its concentration increases by 3000 times. The cysteine-metallothionein complex leads to hepatotoxicity in the liver and after which it flows to the kidney wherein it causes nephrotoxicity by getting accumulated in the renal tissues. This metal can tie with histidine, glutamate, aspartate and cysteine ligands and can prompt iron lacking (Castagnetto et al., 2002). Cadmium can supplant zinc in the metallothionein, also inhibits from going about as a free extreme scrounger inside the cell, since the zinc and cadmium are is similar oxidation states.

2.3.5 Chromium

Chromium is the richest metal on this globe which stands seventh in its value (Mohanty and Patra, 2013). Chromium is obtained in a few oxidation states extending from Cr^{+2} to Cr^{+6} (Rodriguez et al., 2009). Common types of Cr are Cr^{+3} (trivalent) and Cr^{+6} (hexavalent), with the two states being dangerous to plants, animals as well as human beings (Mohanty and Patra, 2013).

Chromium is obtained normally by burning of coal and oil, catalyst, fertilizers, metal plating tanneries, oil well drillings, pigment oxidants, chromium steel, petroleum products obtaining from the ferro chromate refractory substances. Chromium is discharged into the earth through fertilizers and sewers (Ghani, 2011). Cr^{+3} is stable in

its decreased structure and is water insoluble, but Cr^{+6} is soluble in water in its oxidized state and hence it is versatile (Wolinska et al., 2013). So as to decide the exercises of the metal ions, speciation of metals is significant where if there should be an occurrence of chromium, the oxidative type of Cr^{+3} isn't a basic pollutant of the ground water however Cr^{+6} has been observed to be dangerous for the people (Gurkan et al., 2017; Abhishek et al., 2018). Cervantes et al. (2001) studied that Cr^{+3} stays in the organic mass of the soil and oceanic condition as sulphates, oxides and hydroxides.

This metal is widely utilized in various manufacturing sectors, for example, paper and pulp industries, preservation of woods, tanning industries, production of pigments and paint industries, electroplating industries and metallurgy industries. These manufacturing industries assume a significant job in chromium contamination with bad impact on surrounding ecological and biological lives (Ghani, 2011). There is an increased scope for agricultural and industrial practices which increases the level of chromium hazardousness in the atmosphere. In the recent period, contamination of the atmosphere by chromium, Cr^{+6} has become prominent (Zayed and Terry, 2003).

Various contaminating toxic metals are released from the Tanneries and mixed into the surrounding water bodies (Nath et al., 2008). Because of the increased oxygen content in the atmosphere, Cr^{+3} is oxidized to Cr^{+6} which is incredibly poisonous and water dissolvable (Cervantes et al., 2001). The underground water in Tokyo had Cr^{+6} which was 2000 times more than the permissible limit during the year 1975 in the month of August (Zayed and Terry, 2003).

Chromium is in excess of 550 to 1500 ppm/Lts of ground water of India. The system of ultra-basic association and guidelines is not explained properly as the procedure of phytotoxicity by chromium in the aquatic condition is not studied fully (Chandra and Kulshreshtha, 2004). Centralization of chromium in the soil has increased with the release of industrial wastewater and thereby causing pollution of ground water (Bielicka et al., 2005). In the chromate industry, the chromium deposits and wastewater released from the industry shows chromium contamination to the surrounding environment. The present-day farming leads to the continuous release of Chromium into the earth by methods of chromium residues and wastewater system, bringing about

soil contamination influencing the soil vegetable framework and disturbs the yield of vegetables (Duan et al., 2010). The plants getting affected by chromium will have a direct influence on the food chain and thus causing damage to the animal and human lives. Regular highlights because of Cr phytotoxicity are decreased in seed germination, biomass, chlorosis of leaf and reduction in the growth of roots. Toxicity of chromium is very significantly influencing the biological developments in various plants for example, grains, cereals, wheat, cauliflower and other vegetables. Chromium in poisonous quantity in plants causes necrosis and chlorosis (Ghani, 2011).

Cytochrome enzymes oxidase with the iron content, oxides of cytochrome, catalase and peroxides are strongly affected by the toxicity of chromium. The catalase action restored with enough supply of chromium in poisonous quantity has been considered concerning photosynthesis, nitrate reductase movement, pigments in photosynthetic and content of proteins in algae growth (Nath et al., 2008). Cr^{+3} requires a basic procedure for diffusion to get into the cell and doesn't rely upon a layer. Opposite to Cr^{+3} , Cr^{+6} can go through the membrane of a cell without much stretch (Chandra and Kulshreshtha, 2004).

2.3.5 (a) Toxicity mechanism of chromium

In the atmosphere, Cr^{+3} is normally nontoxic because of its weak permeability. Cr^{+6} is progressively dynamic in infiltrating the membrane of the cell through sections for isostructural and isoelectric anions, for example, HPO₄⁻² and SO₄⁻² channels.

 Cr^{+6} is a strong oxidizing operator which can be decreased to produce ephemeral species of tetravalent and pentavalent Cr which are not quite the same as that of Cr^{+3} . The pentavalent structure is stabilized by glutathione and henceforth intracellular decrease of Cr^{+6} is viewed as a mechanism of detoxification when the decrease is far from the required target. In any case if the intracellular reduction of Cr^{+6} happens close to the target, it may serve for actuating chromium. The reaction among Cr^{+6} and natural reductants such as ascorbate and thiols that results in the generation of reactive oxygen species such as superoxide ion, hydroxyl radical and hydrogen peroxide eventually prompting the cell to undergo oxidative stress that causes harm to proteins and DNA (Stohs and Bagchi, 1995).

Dayan and Paine (2001) and Zhang (2011) investigated that Cr^{+6} has been observed to be significantly more hazardous than Cr^{+3} , as Cr^{+6} rapidly enters into the cells compared to Cr^{+3} and in the end diminished to Cr^{+3} . As per the International Agency for the Research on Cancer, Cr^{+6} acts as a carcinogenic product because of mutagenic properties.

2.3.6 Iron

According to Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) 1993 iron is one of the richest metals in the earth. Valko et al., (2005) studies show that iron is the most significant component for survival and growth of all living beings. Vuori (1995) investigated the iron is one of the major components for the organisms for example, enzymes (catalase and cytochromes) and algae. Phippen et al. (2008) studied that iron is one of the major transition metals for different biological oxidation reduction process because of the transformation between ferric (Fe⁺³) and ferrous (Fe⁺²). Valko et al. (2005) investigated that various sources of iron in the surface water is anthropogenic and majorly it is because of the mining exercise in that area. The generation of the acid of sulphur and release of the ferrous happens due to oxidation of iron pyrites.

According to EPA (1993), dissolved iron concentration in oceans is 0.6 nM or $33.5X10^{-9}$ mg/L. the concentration in fresh water is 5 µg/L. And, the concentration of iron in ground water is detected as 20 mg/L. Grazuleviciene et al. (2009) showed that Lithuania area several humans consumed higher concentration of iron via drinking water collected from the groundwater more than the permissible limit according to the European Union Directive.

2.3.6 (a) Toxicity mechanism of iron

The cells of mammalians will get influenced by the serious concentration of iron when the destructive free radicals are formed due to the failure of iron getting tied to the proteins. The gastrointestinal tract is affected by the corrosive effects due to the circling of unbound iron. The iron enters of the human body beyond the absorption limits and gets saturated. Such entered free ions will get into the cells of heart, liver and cerebrum and cause disturbance of oxidative phosphorylation. The ferric ion is formed from the ferrous ions which release hydrogen particles leading to acidity in metabolism activity. Also, the free ions can result in lipid peroxidation showing a serious threat to cellular organelles, mitochondria and microsomes (Albretsen, 2006).

2.4 Impact of toxicity of heavy metals on human health

Around thirty five metals cause worry to utilize in residential and occupational exposures and twenty three of which are highly toxic in nature: Lead, Tin, Silver, Zinc, Uranium, Vanadium, Thallium, Platinum, Nickel, Copper, Gold, Cobalt, Chromium, Mercury, Iron, Gallium, Manganese, Cerium, Cadmium, Tellurium, Antimony, Bismuth and Arsenic. (Mosby et al., 1996). Toxic metals are usually found in the earth's crust and the routine diet. In limited quantities, certain metals are required for keeping the health better, but in higher concentration they will become harmful. Table 2.1. shows the contamination of heavy metal from the various sources in global food crops.

No	Food crops (fruits, vegetable and cereals etc)	Country	Concentration of metal In food crops based on Dry weight	Heavy metals contamination sources affecting on food chain	Reference
1	Radish	India	Cu 5.96 mg/kg and Zn 22.5 mg/kg	Various contamination sources	Arora et al. (2008)
2	Amaranthus	India	Cu 1.4 mg/kg, Cr 2.4 mg/kg, Zn 8 mg/kg and Pb 2.9 mg/kg	-	Chary et al. (2008)
3	Chenopodium sp., Brassica sp., leafy and root vegetables, grains	India	Pb 0.13 mg/kg, Cu 1.7-12.9 mg/kg, Zn 7.25-24.6 mg/kg, Pb 0.02-0.013 mg/kg, Cr 0.08-0.38 mg/kg,	Sewage effluent	Rattan et al. (2005)
4	Spinach	India	Ni 3.2 mg/kg, Cu 0.09 mg/kg, Cr 2.9 mg/kg, Pb 3.2 mg/kg, Zn 10 mg/kg and Cu 0.09 mg/kg	Inadequately treated sewage wastewater	Chary et al. (2008)
5	Lycopersicum esculentum L. (tomato), Triticum aestivum (wheat), radish, Allium sativum (garlic),	Pakisthan	Pb 0.91-3.96 mg/kg and Cr > 0.18 mg/kg	Heavy metal contaminated ground water	Khan et al. (2013)

 Table 2.1 contamination of heavy metal from the various sources in global food crops

	spinach, carrot, Capsicum				
	annum, Coriandrum sativum				
	(coriander), brinjal and okra				
6	Wheat, rice, potato, soybean	Brazil	Below the standard	Industrial/modern	Branco
	(Glycine max) and corn (Zea		limits hazardous to human	intensive	Corguinha
	mays)		health	urban agriculture	et al.
					(2015)
7	Grain, maize (Zea mays),	China	Pb 0.02-0.013 mg/kg, Cr 0.08-	Sewage effluent	Khan et al.
	radish (Raphanus sativus L),		0.38 mg/kg,Cu 0.16–0.85 mg/kg,	(inadequately treated	(2008a)
	green cabbage, Brassica juncea		Zn 0.16–0.53 mg/kg	using	
	L,turnip, spinach, cauliflower,			a biological	
	brassica napus and lettuce			approach)	
8	Lettuce (Lactuca sativa); a leafy	Spain	< 0.02 mg of Ni/kg, 0.005 mg of	Air (Particulate matter)	Ercilla-
	food crop/vegetable		As/kg, <0.008 mg of Hg/kg and	from industries	Montserrat
			<0.005 mg of Cd/kg	and vehicles	et al.
					(2018)
9	Brassica sp., food grains, and	Chaina	Pb 0.12–0.23 mg/kg,	Both sewage and	Liu et al.
	leafy vegetables		Cr 0.01–0.19 mg/kg,	industrial waste (from	(2005)

			Zn 0.42–0.95 mg/kg and Cu 0.15–	smelter) drained into	
			0.86 mg/kg	river water used for	
				irrigation	
10	Rice and other paddy crops and	Australia	Rice:	Arsenic and metal	Rahman et
	vegetables	(food	Cr 15–465 µg/kg, Pb 16–248	contaminated	al. (2014)
		crops	μg/kg, Cu 1.0–9.4 mg/kg, Zn 10.9–	groundwater	
		imported	24.5 mg/kg, Cd 8.7–17.1 µg/kg,		
		from	Co 7–42 µg/kg, Mn 61–356 µg/kg,		
		Banglades	Ni 61-356 µg/kg and Pb 670-		
		h, India,	16,500 μg/kg		
		Pakistan,	Vegetables:		
		Thailand,	Cr 27–774 µg/kg, Cu 1–29 mg/kg		
		Italy,	Pb 35–495 µg/kg, Cd 3–370 µg/kg		
		Canada	Zn 17–183 mg/kg, Mn 3–140		
		and Egypt)	μg/kg, Ni 151–10,035 μg/kg and		
			Pb 35–495 µg/kg		
11	Soybean	Argentina	Metals (Pb and Zn) well above	Industrial (battery)	Blanco et al.
			Permissible limits	waste in soil	(2017) and
					Rodriguez
----	-----------------------------	-----------	----------------------------------	----------------------	---------------
					et al. (2014)
12	Radish	China	Cu 0.34 mg/kg, Ni 0.07 mg/kg,	Inadequately treated	BoSong et
			Cr 0.03 mg/kg, Cd 0.012 mg/kg,	wastewater	al. (2009)
			Pb 0.07 mg/kg and Zn 2.48 mg/kg		
13	Industrially processed food	USA,	Cr (0.10–17.7 ppm),	Industries/food	Gonzalez-
	stuffs (e.g. candy) and	Portugal,	Cu (0.01–6.44 ppm),	processing	Martin et al.
	pharmaceuticals	Spain,	Zn (0.01–7.01 ppm),	industries/modern	(2018)
		England,	Zn (0.01–6.44 ppm) and	pesticides based	
		Belgium	Pb (0.03–7.21 ppm)	agriculture	
		and Chile			
14	Potato	China	Cu 1.03 mg/kg, Pb 0.067 mg/kg	Inadequately treated	Song et al.
			Cr 0.03 mg/kg, Cd 0.015 mg/kg	urban wastewater	(2009)
			Zn 3.77 mg/kg and Ni 0.054 mg/kg		
15	Potato/other foodstuffs	Egypt	Cu 0.83 mg/kg, Zn 7.16 mg/kg,	Inadequately treated	El-Kady
			Cd 0.02 mg/kg and Pb 0.08 mg/kg	wastewater	and Abdel-
					Wahhab
					(2018);

					Radwan and
					Salama
					(2006)
16	Cauliflower	Chaina	Cu 0.6 mg/kg, Pb 0.03 mg/kg	Urban wastewater	Song et al.
			Cr 0.02 mg/kg, Ni 0.68 mg/kg		(2009)
			Zn 5.45 mg/kg and Cd 0.014		
			mg/kg		
17	Lettuce (Lactuca sativa)	United	As 27.3 mg/kg	-	de Oliveira
		States			et al. (2017)
		(Florida)			
18	Chinese cabbage	Chaina	Cd 0.12–1.70 mg/kg	Pot experiment with	Junhe et al.
				exogenous supply of Cd	(2017)

Jarup (2003) investigated the toxicity of heavy metal highly impact at the lower concentrations and harm the working of kidneys, liver, lungs, brain and blood organs. Long term exposure may cause neurological, muscular and physical illness. And some of the metals may cause cancer. Biochemical and physiological mechanism of toxic heavy metals pollution in food crops is as shown in Figure 2.5.



Figure 2.5 Biochemical and physiological mechanism of toxic heavy metals pollution in food crops (Rai et al., 2019)

Ferner (2001) investigated the poisonous levels of several heavy metals can be simply over the background concentration that is being available normally in nature. Consequently, exhaustive information of substantial metals is significant for permitting to give appropriate defensive measures against their extreme contact. Eco-toxicological impact of toxic heavy metal pollution in food crops and ultimately in human health is as shown in Figure 2.6.



Figure 2.6 Eco-toxicological impact of toxic heavy metal pollution in food crops and ultimately in human health

2.4.1 Arsenic effects

Arsenic pollution has happened because of both regular geologic procedures and the exercises of humans. Anthropogenic activities include activities of human beings like mining and extracting of ores. The purifying procedures can discharge arsenic metal into the surrounding soil and air (Matschullat, 2000). The sources of arsenic can influence the nature of groundwater as well as surface water. Another way of groundwater pollution is through the geological sources, for example, minerals of arsenic. The sedimentary rocks are also the sources of arsenic (Smedley and Kinniburgh, 2002). Chowdhury et al. (2000) studied that the large portion of the drugs, paints, semiconductors and soaps contain arsenic. Also, arsenic present in higher amount certain fertilizer, insecticide and animal feedings. The inorganic types of arsenic, for example, arsenate and arsenite are observed to be more toxic to human They are exceedingly carcinogenic and can reason for the liver damage, beings. bladder, lung cancer and sin diseases. People are exposed to arsenic through water, air and food. More than thirty nations are suffering from an increased level of arsenic in the drinking water (Chowdhury et al., 2000). Hoque et al. (2011) found that the arsenic concentration in groundwater is 10 to 100 times the limit prescribed by the World Health Organization (WHO) which is harmful to human health. Water may get polluted through inappropriately discarded arsenical insecticides, arsenic chemicals. Toxicity of arsenic can be either chronic or acute and arsenicosis is the name given for chronic arsenic toxicity. Martin and Griswold (2009) showed that the chronic toxicity of arsenic in human beings mainly focussed on manifestations of the skin due to its particularity in diagnosis. Keratosis and pigmentation are the skin problems that show chronic toxicity of arsenic (Martin and Griswold, 2009).

2.4.2 Lead effects

Human exercises, for example, burning of fossil fuel, mining manufacturing activities have resulted the lead accumulation in the environment. Lead is utilized for the formation of batteries, beauty care products, metal items, for example, solder, ammunitions, and pipes (Martin and Griswold, 2009). Gerhardsson et al., (2002) investigated that lead is exceptionally dangerous and consequently its utilization in different items, for example, gasoline and paints, has been significantly reduced these days. The fundamental sources of lead exposures are toxic paints, industrial emissions, contaminated soil, cosmetics and gasoline. Toxicity of lead causing poisoning of drinking water. The water may also get polluted due to the pipes of conveyance which are manufactured with lead (Brochin et al., 2014). As per EPA (Environmental Protection Agency), lead is a carcinogenic agent. Lead affects the human body in various parts. Lead circulation in the human body at first relies upon the blood stream into different human body tissues and around 95 % of lead is stored in skeletons as insoluble phosphate (Papanikolaou 2005).

Lead poisoning or toxicity of lead can be either chronic or acute. Chronic lead exposure can result in kidney damage, brain damage, muscular weakness, paralysis, hyperactivity, weight loss, dyslexia, allergies, autism, psychosis, birth defects and mental retardation. Acute exposure can cause sleeplessness, vertigo, hallucinations, arthritis, fatigue, renal dysfunction, abdominal pain and headache (Martin and Griswold, 2009).

2.4.3 Mercury effects

Mercury is observed as the most toxic metal on the earth. Mercury harming is mentioned to as pink dieses or acrodynia. Mercury is discharged into the surrounding atmosphere by the exercises of different industries, for example, caustic soda production industry, agriculture practice, paper and pulp industries and pharmaceuticals (Morais et al., 2012). Alina et al. (2012) showed that mercury can consolidate with various components and form inorganic and organic mercury. Exposure to raised degrees of metallic, inorganic and organic mercury can harm the kidneys, brain and foetus. Reilly (2007) investigated the presence of mercury in the majority of food and soft drinks in the range of < 1 to 50 µg/kg. In marine food items frequently observed at higher levels of mercury.

	Inorganic mercury	Elemental	Methyl mercury	
		mercury		
Sources	Demethylation of methyl mercury by intestinal microflora, Biological oxidation of mercury	Thermometers, incinerators, old latex paints, dental amalgams, fossil fuels	Poultry, fish and pesticides	
Absorption	Dermal dose absorbed in animals (2–3%) and ingested dose absorbed (7– 15%)	Vapor absorbed (75–85%)	Absorbed in the intestinal tract (95– 100%)	
Distribution	Accumulates in the kidney, present in brain neonates, does not cross blood-brain or placental barrier	Accumulates in brain and kidney, crosses blood- brain barrier and placental barrier, lipophilic, distributed throughout the body,	Accumulates in kidney and brain, readily crosses the barrier of blood and brain and the placental barrier, lipophilic, distributed throughout the body,	
Excretion	Urine and faeces, saliva and sweat	Urine and faeces, saliva and sweat	Urine (10%), bile and feces (90%)	
Reason for toxicity	Binding to thiols in structural proteins and enzymes	Inorganic mercury oxidation	Binding to thiols in enzymes, free radicals generation, structural proteins, demethylation to inorganic mercury	

 Table 2.2 Types of Toxicity of Mercury (Patric, 2002)

EPA has announced methyl mercury and mercuric chloride to be highly dangerous. The nerves of humans and animals are extremely sensitive to a wide range of mercury. Higher exposure to mercury can damage the functions of the brain, leads to shyness, irritability, memory problems, tremors. Exposure to mercury metallic vapours at higher levels for a shorter time can cause higher blood pressure, skin rashes, nausea, vomiting and lung damage. The fatigue problems associated with memory, tremors, headache, hair loss, depression, etc are the basic symptoms of mercury poisoning. Table 2.2 shows the types of mercury toxicity (Patric,2002).

2.4.4 Cadmium effects

Cadmium is a metal of the twentieth century. It is a by-product obtaining during the production of zinc. Rocks, soils, mineral fertilizers and coal having cadmium content. Applications of cadmium such as metals coating, pigments, batteries, making of plastics and largely used in the production of the electroplating (Martin and Griswold, 2009). Figure 2.7 presents a relative contribution of different sources to human cadmium exposure (Regoli, 2005).



Figure 2.7 presents a relative contribution of different sources to human cadmium exposure (Regoli, 2005)

Cadmium and its mixes are named Group 1 cancer-causing agents for people by the International Agency for Research on Cancer (Henson and Chedrese, 2004). Cadmium is discharged into the earth through regular exercises, for example, volcanic ejections, enduring, stream transport and a few human exercises, for example, mining, purifying, tobacco smoking, burning of metropolitan waste, and production of manures. Although cadmium discharges have been discernibly decreased in most industrialized nations, it is an outstanding wellspring of dread for laborers and individuals living in the contaminated territories. Cadmium can cause both intense what's more, unending inebriations (Chakraborty et al., 2013).

According to Henson and Chedrese (2004), cadmium and its mixes are named as Group 1 carcinogenic agents for people by the International Agency for Research on Cancer.

Cadmium is discharged into the earth through common exercises, for example, river transport, volcanic emissions, enduring and some human exercises, for example, smelting, smoking of tobacco, manufacturing of fertilizers, municipal solid waste incineration and mining activities. In spite of the fact that cadmium discharges have been recognizably decreased in most industrialized nations, it is a residual source of anxiety for specialists and individuals living in the contaminated regions. Cadmium can cause both chronic and acute (Chakraborty et al., 2013). Cadmium is extremely dangerous to the kidney and it stored in the proximal cylindrical cells in higher concentrations. Cadmium may be the reason for bone mineralization either through bone harm. Experimental studies conducted on people and living beings have uncovered that osteoporosis (skeletal harm) is a dangerous effect of cadmium exposure alongside disturbance in calcium digestion, the arrangement of renal stones and hypercalciuria. Breathing in larger amounts of cadmium can make serious harm to the lungs.

If cadmium is consumed in higher concentration, it can prompt stomach disturbance and case the vomiting. On extremely exposure long term at lesser concentration, it can be stored in the kidney lastly lead to kidney illness, damage to lungs and fragile bones (Bernard, 2008; Zhao., 2011). Cadmium and its mixes are very water dissolvable contrasted with different metals. Their bioavailability is extremely high and henceforth it tends to bioaccumulate. Cadmium long term exposure can cause

morpho pathological variations in the kidneys. Smokers are more helpless for cadmium inebriation than non-smokers.

Tobacco is the principle source of cadmium take-up in smokers as tobacco plants, as different plants, can gather cadmium from the soil. Non-smokers are exposed to cadmium by means of food and drinking water. However, cadmium take-up in different ways is much lower (Mudgal et al., 2010). Figure 2.8 shows estimations of the toxicity of cadmium (Flora et al., 2008).



Figure 2.8 shows estimations of the toxicity of cadmium (Flora et al., 2008)

Cadmium interfaces with fundamental supplements through which it causes its lethality impacts. Experimental investigation in animals has appeared 50 percentage of cadmium gets absorbed in the lungs and less in the gastrointestinal tract. Reduced birth weights problems and premature birth arise if exposure of cadmium in very during the pregnancy (Henson and Chedrese, 2004).

2.4.5 Chromium effects

Chromium is available in soil, rocks, plants and animals. It is in the form of soil, water or gas. Chromium mixes are particularly steady in water residues. They can occur in a wide range of states, for example, divalent (Cr^{+2}), four-valent (Cr^{+4}), five-valent (Cr^{+5}) and hexavalent state (Cr^{+6}). Cr (VI) and Cr (III) are the steadiest structures and just their connection to human exposure is of high (Zhitkovich, 2005; Madhurambal et al., 2012).

Chromium (VI) mixes like lead chromate, strontium chromate, zinc chromate, calcium chromate are highly hazardous in nature and carcinogenic. Chromium (III) is a fundamental nutritional supplementary for living beings and people and has a significant job in glucose digestion.

The take-up of hexavalent chromium mixes through the airways and the digestive related tract is quicker than that of trivalent chromium mixes. Sources of chromium consist of the leather tanning, metal plating, wood preservative, paper and pulp industries, cement industries, rubber industries, pain pigments, metal alloys and metal coatings (Martin and Griswold, 2009).

Schroeder et al. (1970) announced that cigarettes having 390 g/kg of chromium, yet there has been no critical report distributed on the measure of chromium breathed in through smoking. At the point when broken skin interacts with any sort of chromium substances, a greatly penetrating hole will be formed. exposure to chromium mixes can outcome in the development of ulcers, which will persevere for months.

Ulcers on the nasal septum are regular if there should arise an occurrence of chromate laborers. Exposure to higher measures of chromium mixes in people can prompt the inhibition of erythrocyte glutathione reductase, which thusly brings down the ability to diminish methemoglobin to hemoglobin (Koutras et al., 1965; Schlatter and Kissling, 1973). Results acquired from various in vitro and in vivo trials have appeared chromate mixes can incite Deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) harm in numerous various ways and can prompt the arrangement of DNA adducts, transcription of DNA, alterations in replication, sister chromate exchanges, and chromosomal aberrations (O'Brien et al., 2001; Matsumoto et al., 2006).

2.5 Leaching of toxic elements

Industrial wastes are hazardous in nature and cause potential damage to human health and the environment by leaching the heavy metals into the environment. Release of toxic pollutants has its impact on various aspects of our eco system like ground water and surrounding soil. Leaching of such pollutants also influences the vegetation and thereby spoils the food chain of various living beings (Carlson and Adriano, 1993). Major threats to the eco system are through water wherein the combustion residues will react with aqueous media. All such interactions have to be studied to understand the leaching of industrial wastes in short and long runs with respect to its reactivity (Bharagava,2019).

The leaching of industrial hazardous waste is like an acid titration process in a heterogeneous system. Industrial hazardous waste is not stable under natural conditions. This high temperature product is active in the subsurface environment especially in an aquatic environment. Different materials present in the residue gets dissolved when it is wet with water. The rates of dissolution are faster than the matrix phase when compared to that of the soluble minerals. The chemical properties of the surrounding atmosphere and the dissolution of the matrix phase modifies chemical properties of the soluble minerals. The carbon dioxide composition in the atmosphere and from the oxidation phenomena of organic acids and organic carbon neutralises the residue's alkalinity. Saturation state is reached by certain elements based on different secondary minerals such as amorphous SiO₂ and Al(OH)₃. metastable phases in the hazardous ash residues will be altered to form the assemblages of thermodynamically stable minerals. Any chemical reactions occurring can be resisted by the capacity of the residue to release the toxic elements and time duration needed for the same. To understand the changes in the combustion residue under different leaching conditions and on different time scales is therefore important for predicting its environmental impact.

Many reactions and processes are involved in the interactions between industrial hazardous waste and an aqueous solution. It is necessary to distinguish the major processes from other leaching processes, because these processes control the leaching

environment and strongly affect the release of minor or trace toxic elements. In most cases, several reactions or processes may take place simultaneously and feed back to each other. Some of the reactions or processes are fast, and others are slow and time-dependent. A different approach may be required to describe a different type of processes, e.g. a thermodynamic consideration for the fast process, and a kinetic consideration for slow reactions. An integral understanding of the interactions between various processes is also critically important for a systematic assessment of the environmental impacts of industrial hazardous waste.

The emphasis of this study of industrial hazardous waste is on the major leaching processes which have been identified by experimental investigations. However, because most researchers pay more attention to the leaching of toxic elements which are directly related to the environmental impact of industrial hazardous waste, the major leaching processes have actually not been addressed very well. Even the acidbase reactions in the leaching of industrial hazardous waste have not been fully studied, especially with respect to their chemical kinetics and the influence of solute transport. Little is known so far about the long-term behaviour of industrial hazardous waste in utilisation and disposal. The major processes need to be understood first to provide insight into the leaching of trace elements. The relationship between the major leaching processes and release of toxic elements is as shown in Figure 2.9.



Figure 2.9 The relationship between the major leaching processes and release of toxic elements (Yan, 1998)

However, it is important to develop the quantitative models for describing different leaching methods of combustion residues (van der Sloot et al., 1997). Various leaching methods of combustion residues in case of natural disposal of wastes are as given in Table 2.3.

Time	Short term	Medium term	Long term
Major	wash-off	Carbonation,	Carbonation
processes		Neutralisation	And chemical
		And the degradation of	weathering
		organic carbon	
Leaching	pH buffering built-up,	consumption of ANC	Phase alteration pH shift
characteristics	rapid wash-off and	dissolving organic	if any and dissolution of
	first release peak	carbon	the matrix
	occurs		
Dissolved	water-soluble	weak acid-solubl	the residues
fraction			
Dissolved	soluble salts and	Metal oxides, part of	Glass phases
solid phases	species on the surface	the amorphous phases	
	of particles	and Ca containing	
		minerals	
Potential	dissolution/precipitatio	dissolution/precipitatio	dissolution/precipitation,
reaction	complexation	n,	adsorption/desorption
related to		adsorption/desorption	and co-crystallisation
trace metals		and	complexation
		oxidation/reduction	
		complexation	

Table 2.3 The leaching processes of combustion residues in natural disposal

2.5.1 Biomedical waste bottom ash

Biomedical waste bottom ash (BMWBA) consists of toxic, infectious, and radioactive substances from hospitals, clinics and laboratories. Medical waste is highly potential for causing infection compared to any other type of waste. It led to environmental pollution and health issues due to the propagation of ailment by microorganisms as per World Health Organization (2017) reports. Developing countries are providing top priority for such waste management.

To handle hazardous BMWBA, the proper management system is required to be developed. Several techniques adopted including incineration, chemical disinfection; stem sterilization, microwave sanitation, superheated stem and dry heat disinfection are the best available methods for treating Biomedical waste (BMW). Literature reveals that incineration is the most widely accepted method for handling BMW because it reduces the volume by more than 95% and weight by 75%. It is carried out at a temperature of 850 °C which leaves two by-products of biomedical ash, i.e. bottom ash and fly ash (Ibanez et al., 2000). The practice of incineration of waste materials with metal contents leads to the release of heavy metals (lead, mercury and cadmium) in the environment. These ashes are hazardous in nature which may leach inorganic salts, heavy metals and organic compounds to the soil and hence can contaminate the soil and ground water in the vicinity of the waste dump (Tufail and Khalid, 2008). Bui et al., (2019) investigated the hospital waste water and found that toxic substance.

Leachability of heavy metals from biomedical ash were studied by various researchers (Lombardi et al., 1998; Idris and Saed, 2002; Rajor et al., 2012; Tzanakos et al., 2014) adopted standard procedures and is dealt in terms of the reuse of ash in agriculture, percentage replacement of cement and conventional aggregate material for road construction, and raw material for production of geopolymer. Zhao et al. (2010) investigated the leaching behaviour of hazardous elements present in the medical waste incinerated bottom ash by the TCLP method and found that the concentration of Al, Ca, Fe, Mg, Na, Ag, As, Cr, Ni, Sn and Sr were above the permissible limits.

Sabiha-Javied and Khalid (2008) investigated the medical waste incineration ash of the wastes from three hospitals and reported that the concentration of Zn, Cd, Cr, Ni and Cu in the ash were within the limits and the Pb concentration was exceptionally higher as per EPA, Canada. Azni et al. (2005) investigated medical incineration plant waste used as road and asphalt aggregate and analysed for trace elements according to EPA toxicity procedure by maintaining solid/liquid ration 1:16 at pH (3 and 5) for a day. Results reveal that Ni, As, Ag, Ba, Cd, Se, Cr, Hg, Pb and Cu concentrations were above permissible limits. Lombardi et al. (1998) studied leaching behaviour using the acetic acid method and found that Cu, Zn and Pb were above permissible limits and it can be strongly immobilized by cementitious materials.

2.5.2 Ferrochrome ash

Ferrochrome ash is a discarded waste substance obtained from the ferrochrome manufacturing sector. An enormous quantity of ferrochrome ash is generated and disposed of without any prior treatment, prevention or any remedial measures. Ferrochrome ash not only occupies large space of land but also a major threat to contaminate the surrounding soil and surrounding water bodies (Acharya and Patro, 2016). Annual production of ferrochrome is about 6.5 to 9.5 million tonnes globally. The production increasing at a rate of 2.8 to 3 % annually. For each million-tonne ferrochrome product average 1 to 1.2 million tonnes of solid waste generating from the gas cleaning plant of ferro alloy manufacturing industry (Acharya and Patro, 2015). The ferrochrome ash obtaining from the ferrochromium gas cleaning plant, ash particle is spherical in shape and having a diameter of the range in between 30 to 200 nm. This ferrochrome ash particle consists of silica, chromite, calcium, alumina and magnesium around which is having a thin layer of condensed volatile particles such as Cr(VI), Fe, Zn and. Ferrochromium is made by chromium and iron alloy, comprising of 40 to 80 % of chromium and remaining quantity of iron and carbon and other elements. Pyrometallurgically by carbothermic reduction of chromite ore (FeO·Cr₂O₃) generating ferrochromium products. The dust particles released into the surrounding atmosphere during the ferrochrome production process are also significant contaminant sources because of its high levels of extractable harmful components which may cause serious environmental contamination. The majority of toxic metals are present in this fine dust particle such as Cd, Cr, Pb, Zn and Ni were reported in Sofilic et al., (2004); Cohen and Petrie (2005); Laforest and Duchesne (2005). Especially, it has been shown that the filtered fine dust particles or its sludge generating from the ferrochrome manufacturing industry consist of huge quantity of soluble hexavalent chromium Cr(VI) noted by Cohen and Petrie (1997).

A developed and developing society vastly depends upon energy and channelization of that energy into various resource yielding fields. It depends upon industrialization in which energy created from different sources are channelized into. But this energy creating, and energy consuming process has a huge amount of byproduct which we conventionally termed as waste. If these wastes are not properly disposed, they may come across as a potential threat to not only to the environment but also to the society dwelling in the vicinity of the disposal ground. In these regards one of the greatest problems which have been faced by the thermal power generating plants and Ferroalloy producing industries are the ashes and slag that they produce during the intermediate phase of production, e.g., fly ash and ferrochrome ash. Generally fly ash is a by-product obtained from coal burning thermal power plants. Fly ash has negative environmental impacts as it is found to be an air pollutant and also has an adverse effect on the ground water sources lowering its drinking standards. In Turkey a survey has found that approximate fly ash production per year is about 18 million tons which is more than its total industrial waste. India also has a huge yield of fly ash per year which is approximated to be 80 million tons. In the entire world fly ash production is about 600 million tons which have now become a point of concern for various environmentalist. Ferrochrome ash and ferrochrome slag are waste obtained from Ferroalloy producing industries. When high carbon ferrochrome metal with Cr > 65%is produced in electric arc furnace by the carbothermal process at 1700°C, ferrochrome slag and ferrochrome ash are obtained. Disposal of this huge quantity of waste is the major problem that environmentalist is facing in these days. Hence, instead of disposing, they came across with an idea of recycling these waste products which reduces the load on the landfill as well as preserves natural resources. Research has shown that amongst many alternative use possibilities; enhancement of concrete and cement quality and stabilization of soil using these ashes have much more future scope

and importance than any others. Here, this study solely focuses on detailed analyses of these ashes to find their future probable scope in concrete and stabilization process of soil. Recycling ensures three probable prospects such as reduce the number of new resources required, cuts down transportation and energy production cost and reduces the load on landfill areas (Gencel et al. 2012).

2.6 Types of leaching tests

Common batch leaching tests include extraction procedure (EP-Tox; US EPA Method 1310), Toxicity characteristics Leaching Procedure (TCLP; USEPA Method 1311), synthetic precipitation leaching procedure (SPLP; USEPA method 1312), waste extraction tests (WET; California code of regulations), American society for testing materials extraction tests (ASTM D 3987), and multiple extraction procedure (MEP; USEPA method 1320)(Tiwari et al., 2015). The batch test typically involves mixing size reduced waste with extraction solution and then agitating the mixture. These tests generally performed for a short period of time (typically for hours to days) and therefore are often called short term tests. The main differences among these tests are leaching solution, liquid to solid ratio and number of rotation and duration of extraction.

Baba and Kaya (2003) studied the leaching behaviour of Tuncbilek and Soma thermal power plants located in Turkey. Toxicity tests were conducted using two test methods such as toxicity characteristic leaching procedure (TCLP) and European committee for standardization (CEN) test methods. The experimental results show that the ash samples geochemical composition variation based on their burned coal composition. The ash samples were categorized as toxic waste with respect to TCLP analysis and categorized as non-toxic waste with respect to the CEN study.

Akar et al (2012) investigated short duration leaching test for Yenikoy coal fired power plant collected fly ash. Cr (VI), Zn, Pb, Ni, Mn, Cd, Co, Cu, Ca and Fe were analysed at various particle size fractions of fly ash by TCLP 1311 and ASTM D 3987-85 test procedure. The results reveal that calcium oxide concentration is very high and its directly influence on the concentration of trace elements leaching from flay ash and pH of the leaching solution. From TCLP procedure, Zn, Ni, Pb, Cu, Co and Cd mobility is very high. The heavy metals concentration from the fly ash leachates revels that particle size decrease, leaching concentration of elements increases. Except Cr (VI) remaining heavy metals are within the acceptable limit of landfill regulations.

Gharabaghi et al. (2013) investigated the leaching kinetics of Ni in H_2SO_4 . Various parameter such as temperature, leaching duration, the concentration of H_2SO_4 , particle size and solid-liquid ration were considered for the optimization of leaching and to identify the leaching kinetics. The experimental results revel that 96 % of Ni leaching was observed from the particle size 250µm, 30 minutes leaching time, solid to liquid ratio of 0.1 and 8 % of H_2SO_4 .

Cetin and Aydilek (2013) investigated the two laboratory experiments such as column leach test (CLT) and water leach test (WLT) to determine the concentration of the Mo, Se, Mn and B leaching from fly ash and soil blends. The experimental results revels that increase the fly ash content in the leaching solution, pH of the leaching solution also increases with their heavy metal concentrations. The concentration of leaching was higher in WTL procedure compare to CLT with few exceptions. pH plays a significant role in leaching of Mo, Se, Mn and B, the concentration of leaching solution. Unburned carbon content not affecting much on leaching of heavy metals.

The simulation of normal leaching in the laboratory with respect to the field conditions is studied by Tiwari et al., 2013. Among various test methods available, the proper test method has to be selected to simulate it to the field conditions in a better way. This becomes challenging as the presence of toxic metals, their effects on disposal method, reusing options, etc have to be considered. Based on physical and chemical properties of the leaching material. Composition of the waste material, age of the material, area of dumping, surrounding environmental conditions have to be considered for selecting the leaching method perfectly.

Komonweeraket et al (2014) investigated the leaching behaviour of the Sr, Se, Ng, Cd, Ca, Ba and As from the coal fly ash and coal fly ash and soil blends were examined at various pH (2-14) condition via batch leaching experiments. The experimental results reveal that Sr, Mg, Cd, and Ca were controlled by cationic leaching pattern. Se and As controlled by the amphoteric leaching pattern. Various composition

of fly ash, soil and fly ash blend were studied in the current investigation, results show the similarity in the behaviour leaching as a function of pH. The similarity is major because of the similar leaching controlling mechanisms i.e., sorption, dissolution, pH of the leachate, redox condition and solution-solid construction.

Jiao et al. (2016) determine the leaching mechanism of Cr, Cu, Pb and Zn in fly ash having a high amount of Ca collected from the municipal solid waste incineration plant, using sequential batch leaching procedure. Experiment results revel that Pb, Cu and Zn were controlled by sorption mechanism and Cd and Cr were controlled by the dissolution mechanism. Zn and Cu incorporate with the Ca bearing compounds via sorption/precipitation mechanism, while Pb incorporates with the phosphate and sulphate.

Zhang et al. (2016) studied the leaching mechanism of Ca, Na, K, Al, Cr, Ag, As, Zn, Mn, Cu, Ba, Cd, Pb, Se and So₄⁻² from aged and fresh municipal solid waste incineration fly ash investigated using USEPA test method at various pH range (2-14). The experimental results show that cationic leaching pattern followed by the majority of metals. The high concentration of leached Al at extremely acidic and alkaline phase show amphoteric leaching pattern. Se and Ba leaching very higher at alkaline condition represent the oxyanionic leaching pattern.

Test	ASTM D3987-	TCLP method 1311	USEPA 1313 (Liquid-
Methods	12 (Standard	(Toxicity	solid portioning as a
	practice for	characteristic	function of extract pH
	shake extraction	leaching procedure)	using a serious of batch
	of solid waste		extraction procedure)
	with water)		
Solid/	1:20	1:20	1:10
liquid			
ratio			
Extraction	Distilled water	Glacial acetic Acid and	Target extraction fluid
fluid		sodium hydroxide	pH (3, 5, 7, 9 and 11) by
		buffers	adding nitric acid and

Table 2.4 The major difference in-between a) ASTM D3987-12, b) TCLP 1311,
c) USEPA 1313 test methods

			potassium hydroxide
			buffers
Agitation	18hours \pm 30	18hours± 30 minutes	18hours± 30 minutes
time	minutes		
Agitation	29±2 rotation per	30±2 rotation per	28±2 rotation per minute
speed	minute	minute	
Filtering Pressure filtering		Pressure filtering using	Pressure filtering using
	using 0.45µ filter	0.8µ filter paper used	0.45µ filter paper used
	paper used		

Yilmaz (2016) investigated the leaching mechanism of three fly ash collected from various lower grade lignite fired stations. Leaching study conducted by using two test methods such as ASTM D 3987 and TCLP. The major and minor trace elements such as Se, Sb, Pb, Ni, Mo, Mn, Mg, Fe, Cu, Cr, Co, Cd, Ca, Ba, As and Ag were investigated. In both leaching test method major cationic element calcium found in very higher concentration. Surface morphology results show that stabilization of several toxic metals such as Sb, Se, Cr, and As elements convert into in the form of ettringite. The major difference in-between a) ASTM D3987-12, b) TCLP 1311, c) USEPA 1313 test methods as shown in Table 2.4.

2.7 Factors affecting leaching

Chemistry of the compounds in any material along with other physical and chemical properties influences the leaching potential of that material. Also, the surrounding atmosphere plays a role in deciding the leaching potential. (Kida et al., 1996: van der Sloot et al., 2003). Kosson et al. (2002) studied the effect of the presence of ions and dissolved organic carbon on the leaching which modifies the characteristics and composition of the solution and liquid-solid proportioning equilibrium.

2.7.1 pH

The pH of the material and the pH of the environment are key components influencing the release of numerous constituents for different sorts of materials, particularly for those whose release is solubility controlled or sorption controlled. pH has a strong impact since dissolution and sorption processes are pH dependent (van der Sloot and Dijkstra, 2004).

The pH at which leaching happens is influenced by the pH of the material, the pH of the environment, and the acid-base neutralization capacity of the material. The acid-base neutralization capacity determines how the pH changes over time under the influence of environment factors (van der Sloot and Dijkstra, 2004). However, Theis and Wirth (1977a) found that the leachate pH may become either basic or acidic when the fly ash content in the soil-fly ash mixture is increased. Factors that are believed to be responsible for this alteration are amorphous iron that is associated with the acid content, and soluble calcium that represents the alkaline component of fly ash.

The change in pH affects the release of heavy metals from fly ash by (a) increasing of dissolution and/or desorption of metal-bearing mineral phases under acidic conditions (Sauer et al. 2005); or (b) diminishing leaching due to precipitation and/or an increasing of partitioning into a solid phase at higher pH or under alkaline conditions (Sauve et al., 2000, Bin-Shafique et al., 2002, Wang et al., 2004).

2.7.1 (a) Effect of pH on solubility

Low pH generally favours the leaching of many metals from fly ashes (Rao et al. 2002). Leachability of metals (such as Cd, Cr, Zn, Pb, Hg and Ag) was also enhanced at the lower pH when an intensity of acid increased (Kirby and Rimstidt, 1994; Fleming et al., 1996). However, the alkaline nature of the ashes can diminish the release of metals from many coal fly ashes (Drakonaki et al., 1998).

The release of metals due to the dissolution of metal-bearing mineral phases under acidic conditions is attributed to the attack of hydrogen ion on the bonds of mineral oxides and other phases. The rate and concentration of leached metals are a function of the original abundance of metal-bearing mineral oxides, the oxide mineralogy of the ash, the spatial distribution of the oxides within ash particles, and the physical properties of ash particles (e.g. porosity) (Fleming et al., 1996).

When a solid oxide and hydroxide is in equilibrium with free ions in solution, the solubility is decreased linearly with increasing pH represented by decreasing free metal-ion concentration [Mez⁺] in solution. However, this log [Mez⁺]-pH diagram assumes that only uncomplexed species of metal ions and hydroxide ions are present.

The occurrence of hydroxo-metal complexes in equilibrium with solid must consider for evaluation of complete solubility (Stumm and Morgan, 1996).

In addition, the change in solution pH highly affects which solid phases control the release of elements. For instance, Al^{+3} activities in leachate from fly ash and flue gas desulfurization sludge are controlled by the solubility of AlOHSO₄ at low pH, by amorphous Al(OH)₃ at midrange pH (6-9), and by gibbsite at higher pH (Mattigod et al., 1990).

Under alkaline conditions, the leachability of many metals decrease as a result of increasing precipitation and/or adsorption (Mizutani et al., 1996). Divalent cations can react with hydroxide ion (OH-) and precipitate as metal hydroxides at high pH (Mizutani et al., 1996). Precipitation at high pH can completely remove Cu(II), Ni(II), Zn(II) and Pb(II) (Ricou et al., 1999). In contrast, amphoteric metals, such as Pb, Cr, Zn and Cu, can readily dissolve in leachate under both acidic and extremely alkaline conditions (Lim et al., 2004) and form complex ions and solutes (Mizutani et al., 1996). For example, the leaching test conducted by Lim et al. (2004) on clay-amended with combustion fly ash showed that amphoteric metals were least mobile at pH between 9 and 10 and their concentration increased significantly when the pH was outside this range.

2.7.1 (b) Effect of pH on sorption

Adsorption-desorption mechanisms play a significant role in the release of heavy metals from fly ashes when the equilibrium concentration of metals is far below the saturation concentration. Key factors affecting metal partitioning in fly ash include pH and surface physical-chemical characteristics of fly ash, including surface site densities, acidity constants, surface electrical characteristics, specific surface area, metal binding capacities, and metal binding strength (Wang et al., 2004).

Solution pH affects sorption on metal oxides by influencing the solid-phase surface and the speciation of the adsorbate in solution (Riemsdijk and Hiemstra, 1993). The metal oxide or hydroxide surfaces exhibit an amphoteric behaviour of which the surface can be either positively charged or negatively charged depending on the pH of the system. A change in the surface charge of the reactive solid phases results in a change in electrostatic repulsion or attraction that affects metal adsorption. The pH at which the mineral surface is neutral or uncharged is called the point of zero charges (ZPC) (Riemsdijk and Hiemstra, 1993).

Surface charge of oxides, hydroxides, phosphates, and carbonates is established mainly by ionization of surface groups. Typically, the surface of minerals is positively charged at low pH and negatively charged at high pH. In case proton is the only cation in the system, the positively charged is attributed to protonation, whereas the negatively charges were due to deprotonation. An example of the pH-dependent surface charge of silicate with increasing of pH can be described as SiOH²⁺, SiOH, and SiO⁻ (Langmuir 1997). For fly ash, Wang et al. (2004) found that the surface of fly ash is positively charged when the solution pH is less than pHzpc and negatively charged when the solution pH is higher than pHzpc. Sorption of metals (Cd, Cr, Cu, Ni and Pb) increased with an increase in pH. All metals they studied were almost completely removed from the solution for pH greater than 8 (Wang et al., 2004).

2.7.1 (c) Reduction/Oxidation

The chemical form is important affecting leaching behaviour. Metals may be present in an oxidized or reduced form depending on the redox state of the metal and the environment. For instance, chromium may be present as CrO_4^{2-} or Cr^{3+} (van der Sloot and Dijkstra, 2004).

The redox condition of a solution is often reported in term of the redox potential (Eh), which indicates the tendency of a chemical species to accept or transfer electrons (Stumm and Morgan, 1996). Reducing conditions, indicated by low or negative Eh, have been reported for leachate from alkaline fly ash (Garavaglia and Caramuscio, 1994). However, the redox potential in coal waste field disposal sites has been reported vary widely from the very reduced condition for flue gas desulfurization (FGD) disposal site (EPRI, 1989), to a very oxidized condition in a fly ash field lysimeter containing chrome (Fruchter et al., 1990).

Electrochemical processes influence metal speciation and redox behaviour by modifying the nature of the metal itself, or by conversion of other species within the environment (Pohland et al., 1993). Many elements (e.g., As, Cr, Cu, Fe, Hg, Mn, Mo, Se, U, V and the actinide elements) may exist in more than one oxidation state (Davis et al., 1993), and oxidation state can dramatically affect solubility, toxicity, reactivity, and mobility (Fish, 1993). For example, leachability and mobility can differ orders of magnitude under oxidizing conditions and reducing conditions (Davis et al., 1993), van der Sloot et al., 1994).

The effect of redox condition on leachability varies depending on the chemical species. Leaching of some metals (e.g. As, V, Fe and Pb) increases significantly under reducing conditions, whereas leaching of other metals (e.g. Cr) increases under oxidizing conditions (Dusing et al., 1992). Other metals (e.g. Mo) are hardly affected under reducing environment (van der Sloot, 1991).

2.7.1 (d) Ionic Strength

The ionic strength of a solution influences both dissolution (van der Sloot and Dijkstra, 2004) and sorption of heavy metals (Impellitteri et al., 2001). The interaction of charged particles in solution deviates particles from ideal behaviour and affects the "effective concentration" or "activities" of particles for the reaction (Langmuir, 1997). The intensity of the interactions of the charged particles in solution depends on the charges of the ions and the total concentrations of ions in solution. These effects are embodied and expressed as ionic strength (Langmuir 1997). Since the solubility equilibrium is calculated from the "effective concentration" of each species in solution, the solubility equilibrium is strongly influenced by ionic strength. In contrast, an increasing in ionic strength decreases sorption of cations in soil systems, which is attributed to a decreasing in thickness of the reactive layer for cation sorption (Impellitteri et al., 2001).

2.8 Geochemical modelling

Geochemical modelling is the exercise of the utilization of chemical kinetics and chemical thermodynamics, or both to identify the chemical interaction effects the geological framework with the help of a computer. Geochemical modelling is used in various field exercise, ecological protection remediation works (Zhu and Anderson, 2002).

2.8.1 Development of geochemical modelling

Garrels and Thompson (1962) first applied chemical modelling to geochemistry at 25 °C and one atmosphere total pressure. Their calculation, computed by hand, is now known as an equilibrium model, which predicts species distributions, mineral saturation states, and gas fugacities from measurements of bulk solution composition. By removing small aliquots of solvent water from equilibrated spring water and repeatedly recalculating the species distribution, Garrels and Mackenzie (1967) simulated the reactions that occur as spring water evaporated. This coupling of mass transfer with an equilibrium model, known as a reaction path model, enabled geochemists to simulate reaction processes.

Helgeson (1968) introduced the first computer program to solve equilibrium and reaction path models. which he and co-workers used to model geological processes like weathering, sediment diagenesis, evaporation, hydrothermal alteration, and ore deposition (Helgeson et al., 1969). Later developments in geochemical modelling included reformulating the governing equations, first as ordinary differential equations, then later as algebraic equations. Additionally, chemical components came to be represented in models by aqueous species, minerals, and gases, rather than by the elements and electrons which make up the species, simplifying the governing equations and their numerical solution (Bethke, 2008).

2.8.2 Setting up a geochemical modelling

An aqueous system is uniquely defined by its chemical composition, temperature, and pressure (Anderson. 2009). Creating geochemical models of such systems begins by choosing the basis, the set of aqueous species, minerals, and gases which are used to write chemical reactions and express composition. The number of basis entries required equals the number of components in the system, which is fixed by the phase rule of thermodynamics. Typically, the basis is composed of water, each mineral in equilibrium with the system, each gas at

known fugacity, and important aqueous species. Once the basis is defined, a modeler can solve for the equilibrium state, which is described by mass action and mass balance equations for each component (Bethke, 2008).

In finding the equilibrium state, a geochemical modeler solves for the distribution of mass of all species, minerals, and gases which can be formed from the basis. This includes the activity, activity coefficient, and concentration of aqueous species, the saturation state of minerals, and the fugacity of gases. Minerals with a saturation index (log Q/K) equal to zero are said to be in equilibrium with the fluid. Those with positive saturation indices are termed supersaturated, indicating they are favoured to precipitate from solution. A mineral is undersaturated if its saturation index is negative, indicating that it is favoured to dissolve (Anderson, 2009).

Geochemical modelers commonly create reaction path models to understand how systems respond to changes in composition, temperature, or pressure. By configuring the way mass and heat transfer are specified (i.e., open or closed systems), models can be used to represent a variety of geochemical processes. Reaction paths can assume chemical equilibrium, or they can incorporate kinetic rate laws to calculate the timing of reactions. In order to predict the distribution in space and time of the chemical reactions that occur along a flow path, geochemical models are increasingly being coupled with hydrologic models of mass and heat transport to form reactive transport models (Bethke, 2008). Specialized geochemical modelling programs that are designed as cross-linkable re-entrant software objects enable the construction of reactive transport models of any flow configuration.

Geochemical models can simulate various kind of reactions such as, oxidation and reduction reactions, sorption, surface complexation, ion exchange, aqueous complexation, acid base reactions, stable isotope fractionation, radioactive decay, and catalysed by enzymes.

Zhang et al. (2016) studied the leaching controlling mechanism with the help of geochemical modelling. Analyses results show that Ag, Se, As and Cr were governed by precipitation or dissolution mechanisms of their carbonate, sulphates and hydroxide minerals. Ag, Se and As not controlled by any solid phases, sorption leaching

mechanism controlling leaching of these heavy melts in this current study. Also, soluble BaCrO₄ controlled leaching of Cr. The concentration of leached elements controlling mechanism was significantly not affecting by municipal solid waste incineration fly ash age.

Komonweeraket et al. (2015) investigated the major oxidation states of leached elements and describes their controlling mechanisms using computer software Geochemical Model MINTEQA2. The analysis results show that releases of elements were controlled by solubility. Hydroxide and oxide minerals governed the leaching of Cr, Zn, Fe and Al and Cu was governed by carbonate and oxide minerals.

Komonweeraket et al. (2015) investigated that leaching mechanism of Sr, Se, Mg, Cd, Ca, Ba and As from soil, fly ash and Soil-fly ash blends were identified at a various pH range 1.5 to 14 via geochemical analysis. the pH of the effluent solution, Eh (oxidation reduction potential) and metal concentration obtained from the pH static experiments were used as input data for geochemical analysis. The modelling results revels that release of metals (except Se and As) governed by the precipitation and dissolution of hydroxide, oxide, carbonate and sulphates solids. Analysis shows that Mg and Cd leaching were governed by the minerals of carbonate, and Sr, Ba and Ca were controlled by the minerals of sulphate and carbonates depending on the leachate of pH. Se and As were not controlled by the precipitation of hydroxide or oxide minerals.

2.9 Stabilization/solidification of BMWBA using geopolymer

The term 'geopolymer' was invented by French researcher Prof. Joseph Davidovits in the year 1970s and its very useful for solid substance synthesized by the reaction of an alumina-silicate powder with an alkaline solution (Davidovits, 1991). Geopolymers are made by the formation of chain structure with the help of Al and Si ions. The chemical configuration of geopolymers substance similar to the natural zeolite, the only difference is in the morphology i,e amorphous microstructure instead of crystalline (Palomo et al., 1999; Xu and van Deventer, 2000). The polymerization process involves a substantially fast chemical reaction on Si-Al minerals under the

highly alkaline condition, which results in a three-dimensional polymeric chain and ring structure consisting of Si-O-Al-O bonds, as follows (Davidovits, 1999).

Where: M = the alkaline element or cation such as potassium, sodium or calcium; the symbol "–" indicates the presence of a bond, n is the degree of polycondensation or polymerization; z is 1, 2, 3 or higher, up to 32.

The schematic formation of geopolymer material can be shown as described by equation (2.1) and equation (2.2) (Davidovits, 1999). These formations indicate that all materials containing mostly Silicon (Si) and Aluminium (Al) can be processed to make the geopolymer material.

$$(\operatorname{Si}_2 \operatorname{O}_5 \operatorname{Al}_2 \operatorname{O}_2)_{\mathbf{n}} + \operatorname{H}_2 \operatorname{O} + \operatorname{OH}_2^- \longrightarrow \operatorname{Si}(\operatorname{OH})_4 + \operatorname{Al}(\operatorname{OH})^{4-} \dots (2.1)$$

si(OH)₄ + Al(OH)⁴⁻
$$\longrightarrow \left(\begin{array}{c} & & \\ &$$

Geopolymer consists of three formations (Davidovits, 1999, 2002). According to Davidovits, these structures can be of three types a) (–Si–O–Al–O–) poly(sialate), b) (Si–O–Al–O–Si–O) poly (sialate–siloxo), and c) (Si–O–Al–O–Si–O–Si–O) poly (sialate–disiloxo). Molecular Structure of Geopolymer as shown in Figure 2.10.



Figure 2.10 Molecular Structure of Geopolymer (Davidovits, 1999, 2002)

Duxson et al. (2007) have given a brief description of the conceptual model of geopolymerization as shown in Figure 2.11.



Figure 2.11 Model of geopolymerization (Duxson et al., 2007)

2.10 Factors affecting the properties of geopolymer mortar mixes

For twenty-five years, geopolymer science was studied in very few laboratories and institutions. But during the last ten years, research on geopolymer has increased extensively throughout the world. The challenges of using geopolymer, the methods to be adopted during mixing, the factors to be considered etc. noted from a brief review of previous studies on geopolymer mortar and concrete mixes is presented here. From the previous research work, it can be said that the factors, which play important role on the properties of geopolymer mortar mixes, are concentration of Sodium Hydroxide (SH) solution, ratio of Sodium Silicate (SS) solution to the SH solution, modulus of alkali activator, curing conditions, and alkali liquid to fly ash/slag ratio etc. The effect of these different factors on the properties of geopolymer mixes is going to be reviewed from the past studies.

2.10.1 Effect of alkaline solution

Alkaline solutions such as sodium/potassium hydroxide (NaOH/KOH) solution and soluble silicates have a significant role in the properties of geopolymer mortar mixes. The effect of the addition of chemical activators on the physical, mechanical, durability, shrinkage, and microstructural properties of geopolymers are discussed in this section.

Tzanakos et al. (2014) investigated that stabilization/solidification of hospital waste ash using sodium silicate, sodium hydroxide (10 molar) and metakaolin were mixed. Geopolymer matrices were cured for 24 hours at 50°C. Leachability of toxic heavy metals and strength of the specimens were measured at 7 and 28 days. The effects of the additional calcium compounds were investigated. The experimental results reveal that hospital waste ash can be utilized as an alternative material to produce the geopolymers. The addition of the fly ash and calcium substance significantly improves the strength of the moulded cubes. Leaching test results show that the geopolymerization technique can reduce the concentration of the toxic heavy metals in the hospital waste ash.

Neto et al. (2008) studied drying shrinkage and autogenous shrinkage of mortar samples prepared with activated slag cement. Samples were prepared with the consideration of the Na₂O dosage of 2.5%, 3.5% and 4.5% by the mass of slag. Sodium silicate having silica modulus 1.7 was used in this study. Considerable increment of drying and autogenous shrinkage and early hydration were observed with the increase of silica in activator solution. They concluded that extensive water loss when the samples were exposed to the environment and less water loss due to the hydration process might be the reasons for drying shrinkage. Refinement of activated slag cement of porous system was marked as the reason for autogenous shrinkage.

Thockhom et al. (2009) studied the resistance of geopolymer mortar samples produced with different percentage level of Na₂O in alkali activator solution kept in 10% sulphuric acid solution for a period of 18 weeks. Na₂O content varied from 5% to 8 % of fly ash. The ratio of water to binder and ratio of sand to fly ash were kept as 0.33 and 1.0 respectively. Cast specimens were kept at 85°C for 48 hrs for heat curing. Based on their study, it is concluded that geopolymer specimens lost its alkalinity within 15 weeks in the above-mentioned acid solution. After keeping samples in acid solution, weight loss of the geopolymer samples showed less than Ordinary Portland Cement (OPC) samples.

Guo et al. (2010) carried out a study on compressive strength and microstructural characteristics of class C type of fly ash based geopolymer. The investigation was carried out at modulus of the mixed alkali activator 1.0, 1.5, 2.0 and 5% - 15% mixed alkali activator content by the mass of Na₂O to class C fly ash. The ratio of water to the class C fly ash was kept at 0.4 (by mass). The optimum modulus of mixed alkali activator was found to be 1.5 and content of alkali activator (by mass of Na₂O to fly ash) be 10% to get high compressive strength. From the microstructural analysis, they concluded that calcium silicate hydrate was formed along with geopolymeric gel i.e. sodium-poly (sialate-disiloxo) and some un-reacted spheres also observed.

Vargas et al. (2011) investigated the effects of the molar ratio (Na₂O/SiO₂) on the properties of alkali-activated fly ash geopolymer materials. 97% sodium hydroxide (NaOH) was used as the alkaline activator in this study. The molar ratio was varied at 0.20, 0.30 and 0.40. High compression strength was observed for the mortar samples prepared with the alkali solution of molar ratio 0.40 and denser morphology was noticed for the samples of geopolymer prepared with the alkali solution of molar ratio 0.40.

Ridtirud et al. (2011) studied the effects of the concentration of sodium hydroxide (NaOH) solution and the ratio of sodium silicate (Na₂SiO₃) to sodium hydroxide solution on the shrinkage of fly ash based geopolymers. In this experiment, the ratio of sodium silicate to NaOH and the ratio of liquid to ash were used as 0.67 and 0.6 respectively. For this test, 40 °C temperature was used as the curing temperature of samples. Concentrations of NaOH Solution were taken as 7.5M, 10.0M, and 12.5M. Based on results, they concluded that the concentration of NaOH solution has little effect on compressive strength, but significant effects on shrinkage. High shrinkage was observed for geopolymer produced with 12.5M NaOH solution comparing to that with a lower NaOH concentration. In another phase, different ratios of sodium silicate to sodium hydroxide solution (0.33, 0.67, 1.0, 1.5, and 3.0) were taken to prepare the samples of geopolymer mortars for testing. Low drying shrinkage of geopolymers was observed for high sodium silicate to NaOH ratio of 3.0 as compared to other geopolymers produced with the other ratios of sodium silicate to NaOH (0.3 - 1.5). In another phase of this research work, the ratio of liquid to ash was varied as 0.4, 0.5, 0.6, and 0.7 for the preparation of geopolymer samples. Significant increase in shrinkage was found with the increase in the ratio of liquid to ash from 0.4 to 0.7.

Dutta et al. (2012) did a comparative study on the properties of geopolymer paste prepared with different alkali activators. Potassium hydroxide (KOH) and sodium hydroxide (NaOH) were used as alkali activators. Sodium silicate solution was added to hydroxide solution 3 hours before being used to prepare geopolymer specimens and SiO₂/Na₂O or SiO₂/K₂O ratio was maintained at 1 and 1.5. Cast specimens were kept at 85°C for 48 hours for curing. Experimental results show higher compressive strength for specimens activated by potassium hydroxide solution when the ratio SiO₂/K₂O is 1.5 and higher compressive strength for specimens activated by sodium hydroxide solution when the ratio SiO₂/Na₂O is 1. Samples activated by sodium hydroxide solution exhibited little lower early strength than the strength after 28 days for specimen prepared with potassium hydroxide solution. Significant increase in compressive strength was observed with time for specimens activated by sodium hydroxide solution.

Chindaprasirt et al. (2012) investigated the influence of silica and alumina contents on the physical properties of high calcium fly ash geopolymers. By adding nano-silica, RHA, or nano-alumina to mixes, the contents of silica and alumina varied whereas the control mix prepared with fly ash, sodium silicate, and sodium hydroxide solution in required quantities. In this experimental work, the contents of fly ash and water were kept constant in all mixes. Acceleration of setting of geopolymer was observed with the increase of alumina and silica both. The optimal SiO₂/Al₂O₃ ratio was found to be in the range of 3.20 - 3.70. Reduction in strength was also noticed while increasing the silica content (SiO₂/Al₂O₃> 4.3) for high calcium fly ash based geopolymers.

2.10.2 Curing conditions

Somna et al. (2011) concluded from their study that sodium hydroxide activated ground fly ash geopolymer paste can be produced with reasonable strength at room temperature. NaOH concentrations are mentioned as the attribute for the variation of the compressive strength and microstructure of the geopolymer pastes.

Pangdaeng et al. (2014) studied the influence of different curing conditions on the properties of high calcium fly ash based geopolymer when ordinary Portland cement was used as an additive. 10M sodium hydroxide (NaOH) and sodium silicate solution (15.32% Na₂O, 32.87% SiO₂, and 51.81% H₂O) were used as alkaline solutions throughout the experiment. In this experiment, the ratio of liquid alkaline to binder (L/B) and the ratio of sodium silicate to sodium hydroxide (Na₂SiO₃/NaOH) was maintained constant as 0.40 and 0.67 respectively. 50 mm × 50 mm × 50 mm cube samples fresh geopolymer pastes and mortars were covered with a damp cloth and vinyl sheet and kept in 23°C for 24 hrs. After de-moulding, samples were kept following different curing conditions: Vapour-proof membrane curing (after de-moulding, samples were kept with a vapor-proof membrane wrapping to avoid moisture loss and 19 kept at 23°C), temperature curing (samples cured at 40°C for 24 hours after wrapping with a plastic membrane to avoid moisture loss. After that the samples were demoulded and kept at 23°C), and wet curing (de-moulded samples were kept in water at 23°C until the day of testing). Results indicated high compressive strength at a later age for vapor-proof membrane curing and water curing. High early compressive strength was observed for temperature curing.

2.11 Summary of the literature

Several factors including the reaction type, the time scale of the leaching processes and the leaching environment must be considered in the assessment of major leaching processes. It is also necessary to use different approaches for different leaching scenarios. The methods used in this study are based on the interactions between the combustion residue and an aqueous solution, emphasising the leaching kinetics. Although experimental investigations provide important information on the leaching of combustion residues, geochemical modelling is essential to obtain an insight into the leaching processes. The experimental investigation combined with geochemical modelling is the basic method of assessing the leaching processes. It should be mentioned that geochemical models are often only tools to analyse the complicated processes and to predict their long-term behaviour when the processes involve times too long to perform laboratory experiments. Further, Ordinary Portland cement (OPC), metakaolin lime used binder material/additive and were as for the stabilization/solidification process for hazardous material. But OPC, metakaolin and lime were costlier material.

2.12 Gaps identified

From the review of literature in earlier sections, several research gaps have been found which are discussed in this section. Several leaching studies show they used only one standard test methods for leaching test to identify the various toxic heavy metals. Past studies have adopted geochemical modelling for the various soil stabilization work and road embankment works, but very less study found in the cause of hazardous waste management. Further, Ordinary Portland cement (OPC), metakaolin and lime were used as binder material/additive for the stabilization/solidification process for hazardous material. But OPC, metakaolin and lime were costlier material.

CHAPTER 3

MATERIALS AND METHODOLOGY

3.1 General

The details of the experimental programme in terms of materials, the experimental setup for determining the effect of different parameters, testing procedures for leaching and stabilisation process and input parameters for model development have been discussed in this chapter.

3.2 Materials

3.2.1 Sample collection

3.2.1 (a) Biomedical waste bottom ash

The Biomedical waste bottom ash (BMWBA) was collected from (Biomedical Waste management Services, nearby Mangalore) biomedical incineration plant. The ash consists of the incinerated radioactive, infectious and hazardous material (pharmaceuticals, body parts, human tissues, blood products) from the clinics, hospitals and laboratories. And, some of the unburnt substance such as sharp needles and syringes. The BMWBA is having very stringent odour and greyish black colour with a particle size below 2.36 mm and to be stored in an air-tight container. Hence handling biomedical ash for sample preparation and other experimental part is typically a tricky task. The samples were collected according to ASTM D6009 standard guidelines for sampling waste piles. Chemical composition of BMWBA is as shown in Table 3.1.

3.2.1 (b) Ferrochrome Ash

Ferrochrome ash (FCA) is a waste material obtained from the gas cleaning plant of the steel industry in the form of ash. Ferrochrome is the ferroalloy, i.e., an alloy with iron and chromium characteristics, around 50% to 70% of chromium will be present in it by its weight. The samples were collected according to the ASTM D6009 standard guidelines for sampling waste piles. Chemical composition of FCA is as shown in Table 3.1.
3.2.1 (c) Ground granulated blast furnace slag

Ground-granulated blast furnace slag (GGBFS) is a by-product generated in iron and steel industries. GGBFS is generated in the process of quenching the molten slag with water or steam after obtaining the slag from blast furnace. The material obtained after quenching is glassy in nature and this granular material is ground into fine powder. This processed glassy product is termed as GGBFS. Chemical composition of GGBFS is as shown in Table 3.1.

Table 3.1 Chemical Composition of BMWBA, FCA and GGBFS (Percentage by

Constituents	BMWBA	FCA	GGBFS
SiO ₂	20.2	23.5	31.23
CaO	39.6	0.49	33.7
Al ₂ O ₃	9.2	34.13	16.6
Fe ₂ O ₃	7.2	1.61	1.3
Na ₂ O	2.9	0.25	0.2
MgO	3.1	2.59	9.96
K ₂ O	0.8	33.8	0.06
SO ₃	5.6	_	0.81
Cr_2O_3	-	2.64	_

weight)

3.2.1 (d) Alkaline solution

Alkaline solution is a combination of sodium silicate and sodium hydroxide chemicals. Sodium hydroxide is available in the form of flakes and sodium silicate in the form of solution. Composition of sodium silicate and sodium hydroxide in proper proportions and optimum dosage of sodium oxide and molarity of solutions must be worked out to arrive at proper mixing and binding. Sodium silicate solution has 8.5% Na₂O, 28.0% SiO₂ and 63.5% water in the composition. In the current work, 98 % pure sodium hydroxide in the form of flakes was taken for the preparation of sodium hydroxide solution. The ratio of 1:2 of sodium silicate and sodium hydroxide was maintained. The mixture of sodium hydroxide and sodium silicate was prepared one day prior to the experiment (before 24 hours).

The number of moles of a solute in one litre of the solution is termed as Molarity which describes the concentration of the solution. In order to prepare one litre of 1M solution, one mole of solute is required to be dissolved into water. Therefore, to prepare 1M sodium hydroxide solution, 40g of sodium hydroxide pellets/flakes are required to be dissolved in water and made up to one litre sodium hydroxide solution. Similarly, to prepare one litre of 10M of NaOH solution 400 grams of sodium hydroxide pellets/flakes to be dissolved in distilled water.

3.3 Chemical and physical properties

3.3.1 Specific Gravity

The specific gravity of BMWBA, FCA and GGBFS was determined as per IS: 2386 (Part 3) - 1963 using density bottle method in which 1/3rd of the density bottle was filled with the ash/slag and the weight is noted down. The bottle is then filled with kerosene and weighed. Later, it is emptied and dried. Then, the clean density bottle is filled with kerosene and weighed. Specific gravity of BMWBA, FCA and GGBFS is reported in Table 3.2.

3.3.2 Blaine's fineness test

Blaine's finesse test was conducted to identify the specific surface of material expressed in terms of m^2/kg according to ASTM C 204-11 (Table 3.2).

Material	BMWBA	FCA	GGBFS
Specific gravity	2.61	2.72	2.90
Blaine's Fineness (cm ² /gm)	1550	5710	3575

 Table 3.2 Specific Gravity of BMWBA, FCA and GGBFS

3.3.3 pH

pH is one of the most significant factors in the current investigation. pH test is done to identify the state of acidity or alkalinity of the leached samples. The state of the samples needs to be known to identify its behaviour in different medium (acidic or alkaline mediums). The pH of the samples was measured with Hanna HI 4521 instrument.

3.3.4 Oxidation - reduction potential

Oxidation reduction potential (ORP) measures the affinity of chemical substances by virtue of which they gain and thereby loses electrons. It gives a fair idea about the oxidizing and anti-oxidizing strength of substances. ORP helps in studying

oxidizing and reducing characteristics of water or soil thus defines the state of different chemicals or metals in water and in the soil. Some of the oxidizers are Hydrogen peroxide, Chlorine, Ozone, Chlorine di-oxide, Bromine and some of the reducers are Sodium sulphite, Sodium bisulphate and Hydrogen sulphite. Substances acquired from environment have complex chemical and physical characteristics and by doing ORP measurement one can differentiate these substances into Oxidizing and reducing regime. Oxidation- Reduction Potential is another important experiment to identify the redox reaction in the leached solution.

3.4 Methodology

3.4.1 Leaching tests

There are various standard methods available for the analysis of the leaching behaviour of samples. Leaching behaviour can be identified to some extent in the way of short term or long-term analysis. However, both will present the possibility of interaction of particles and leaching solution. To assess the interactions under various possible conditions, experiments have been carried out by three methods viz., a) ASTM D3987-12, b) TCLP 1311, c) USEPA 1313 (Under various pH conditions 3, 5, 7, 9 and 11) to determine the leaching potential.

3.4.1 (a) ASTM D3987-12 (Standard practice for shake extraction of solid waste with water)

In this study, laboratory distilled water is used as an extraction solution and oven dried BMWBA and FCA were used to identify the concentration of leaching of heavy metals. 10 grams of each of oven dried samples was weighed and transferred into 250 mL clean and dried conical flasks and 200 ml distilled water is added. Solid to liquid ratio by weight as 1:20 was maintained. Samples were agitated with rpm speed of 29±2 rotation per minute maintained for 18hours±30 minutes. After agitation, the samples were filtered using a high-pressure filter setup attached with 0.45µ filter paper. Samples were stored in 20 mL high density polyethene bottle and 1 mL of nitric acid was added as a preservative. Then the samples were stored in a refrigerator at 4°C until heavy metal analysis will be done using inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy (ICP-OES). Pictorial demonstration of ASTM D3987-12 leaching testis as shown in Figure 3.1.



3.4.1 (b) TCLP method 1311 (Toxicity characteristic leaching procedure)

In this investigation, the glacial acetic acid and sodium hydroxide buffers were used as extraction solution and oven dried BMWBA and FCA were used to determine the concentration of leaching of heavy metals. 10 grams of oven dried samples were measured using laboratory balance of 0.01grams accuracy, transferred into 250 mL clean and dried conical flask and 200 ml extraction solution (glacial acetic acid and sodium hydroxide buffers) was added. Solid to the liquid ratio by weight was 1:20. For each leaching test three trials were carried out and the average result was considered. Experimental procedure is repeated as explained in section 3.4.1.1. Samples were stored in 20 mL high density polyethene bottle and 1 mL of nitric acid was added as a preservative. Then the samples were stored in a refrigerator at 4°C until heavy metal analysis using inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy (ICP-OES).

3.4.1 (c) USEPA 1313 (Liquid-solid portioning as a function of extract pH using a serious of batch extraction procedure)

In the present study, nitric acid and potassium hydroxide buffers were used to prepare different extraction solutions at pH of various range (3, 5, 7, 9 and 11). 10 grams of BMWBA and fresh and aged (one year) FCA oven dried samples were measured using laboratory balance of 0.01 gram accuracy, transferred into 250 mL clean and dried conical flask and 100 ml extraction solution was added. Solid to the liquid ratio by weight was 1:10. For each leaching tests, three trials were carried out and the average result was considered. Experimental procedure is repeated as explained in section 3.4.1 (a) Then the samples were stored in a refrigerator at 4°C until heavy metal analysis using inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy (ICP-OES).

3.5 Characterization study

Oven dried representative FCA and BMWBA samples were passed through a 425μ sieve and were examined. It is indeed important to determine the morphological features of the ashes to evaluate the toxicity levels. The surface morphology and its elemental configuration were examined by SEM equipped with EDAX analyser (EVO MA18 with oxford EDS(X-act)). The structural phase composition was determined by Rigaku – Minflex 600 XRD in the scanning angle from 20^{0} - 80^{0} with a scan speed of 1^{0} / sec to indicate the presence of various minerals which leads to contamination.

3.6 Geochemical modelling

Chemical equilibrium model is used in this study by using Visual MINTEQ 3.1 for computing the solution's composition in the natural water or in the laboratory. Visual MINTEQ 3.1 software running in two steps. Identifying the speciation's in the leachate was first step, which was used to determine the major dominant oxidation states of the redox sensitive elements. Second step was determining the aqueous concentration of species in present in the leachate and the state of saturation of the leachates with respect to metals or minerals.

3.6.1 Dominant oxidation states

To identify the dominant oxidation states speciation of metals was identified by allowing the redox and aqueous complexation reactions and pH, Eh and USEPA 1313 leaching test results were used as input. When the redox couple and Eh are specified as equilibrium constraints, Visual MINTEQ 3.1 software will determine the sum of the element in each of the two oxidation states corresponding to the specified equilibrium Eh. Firstly, speciation of an element is known, the dominant oxidation states was identified for the following redox sensitives elements such as Se, As, Cr, Cu and Fe. Ca, Mg, Cd, Zn, Hg having no redox and low sensitivity elements were observed in the leachate.

3.6.2 Calculations used in Visual MINTEQA 3.1 to determines speciation and saturation index

3.6.2 (a) Element speciation calculation

Equilibrium constraints – Equilibrium Eh and redox couple are specified and one member of the redox couple transfers the mass into other so that it leads to their activity ratio and the Nernst Equation is honoured at equilibrium (Allison et al., 1991).

$$E_{h}(\text{volt}) = E^{0} + \left(\frac{2.303 * R * T}{nF}\right) \log\left[\frac{a_{0x}}{a_{\text{Red}}}\right].....(3.1)$$

Where,

F = Faraday constant = 23.061 kcal/volt g eq

T = Absolute Temperature

R = 0.001987 kcal/mol

a_{Ox}=Oxidized state's chemical activity

 a_{Red} = Reduced states's chemical activity for the half-reaction presented as a reduction reaction as shown below,

 $A + B + ne^{-} = C + D$

Oxidized state Reduced state

Nernst Factor: Term 2.303RT/F is 0.05916 volts.

i.e., Equilibrium constant is taken as $Fe^{+3} + e^{-} = Fe^{+2}$ (Redox Couple) and the Eh is specified when Fe^{+3} and Fe^{+2} are the components.

With respect to the specified equilibrium Eh, the amount of Iron present in both the oxidation states is determined by using Visual MINTEQA 3.1 software.

3.6.2 (b) Calculation of chemical activity

To consider the non-ideal effects in the solution, the activity co-efficient has to be estimated for the ionic species. For this purpose, the Davies equation was considered. As per Visual MINTEQA 3.1, the Davies equation is,

$$\log \gamma_i = -Az_i^2 \left(\frac{(\sqrt{I} - (0.24 * I))}{1 + \sqrt{I}} \right) \dots \dots (3.2)$$

Where,

 γi = The Activity Coefficient,

A = Constant,

zi = Charge on each species i,

I = Ionic strength of the solution

The Ionic Strength (I) is determined by using,

$$I_{i=1}^{m} = \frac{1}{2} \sum z_{i}^{2} C_{i} \dots \dots (3.3)$$

Where,

Ci = Concentration of ion species i,

m = Number of charged species present in the solution,

 z_i = Charge on species i.

The concentration of species *I* is related to the activity *Si* by the activity co-efficient γI for any species *I*.

$$\{S_i\} = {}^{\mathrm{y}} [S_i].....(3.4)$$

3.6.2 (c) Calculation of saturation index

For any mineral, saturation index is determined by,

$$SI = \log \frac{(IAP)}{K_{Sp}}.....(3.5)$$

Where,

 K_{sp} = Solubility product for the mineral (from theoretical thermodynamic data)

IAP =Ion Activity Product (from the mineral constituents which dissolved activities).

For each mineral, the solution is undersaturated or supersaturated when the saturation index value is positive and the precipitation of such mineral takes place. Similarly, the solution is undersaturated when the saturation index is negative and the dissolution of such a mineral may occur. If the saturation index becomes zero, the solution will be in equilibrium ($K_{sp} = IAP$) (Allison et al., 1991).

If SI > 0, mineral is supersaturated (IAP > K_{sp})

If SI<K_{sp}, mineral is undersaturated

If SI = 0, mineral is saturated (IAP = K_{sp})

3.7 Stabilization / solidification of BMWBA

3.7.1 Casting of specimens

In this investigation, the mixture of 0%, 10%, 20% and 30% of GGBFS was added to BMWBA. Each of the proportional mixtures of GGBFS and BMWBA was dry mixed for 2 - 3 minutes using mechanical agitator. The prior prepared alkaline solution added and mixed for nearly 5 minutes using mechanical agitator. The mixture was now ready for pouring in the moulds. Cubes having dimension 50 mm×50 mm × 50 mm were cast to determine compressive strength geopolymer mortar mixes. The cube moulds were filled with fresh mortar and compaction was done by hand operations and then using a vibrating table. Figure 3.2 (a and b) represents the cast sample and demoulded sample prepared from geopolymer mortar mixes.



3.7.2 Demoulding of test specimens

The specimens cast were removed from the moulds after a day. Without damaging the specimens. The specimens were removed and kept for curing.

3.7.3 Curing of specimens

After careful de-moulding, the cubes were kept for ambient air curing. All cured cube samples were tested at the age of 3, 7, 28 and 56 days to determine the compressive strength of different proportion BMWBA geopolymer mortar mixes.

3.7.4 Compressive strength test

The compressive strength of concrete is given in terms of the characteristic compressive strength for the cubes tested at the different age of curing. The compressive strength test was conducted on cast cubes at 3 days, 7 days, 28 days, and 56 days of curing under different regimes. The average strength of three cube samples with different geopolymer mixes was reported as the compressive strength of the respective BMWBA based geopolymer mixes.

3.7.5 Leaching test for toxic metals

Leaching test is one of the important techniques to estimate the rate of toxic elements that may be released to the atmosphere. Toxicity characteristic leaching procedure (TCLP) method 1313 was used to test toxic metal leaching for the above samples. The extraction solution made by glacial acetic acid and sodium hydroxide buffers with 4.93 ± 0.05 pH. Solid/liquid maintained as 1/20 ratio by weight was adopted. 10g of geopolymer sample was taken in 500mL volume beaker and mixed with 200mL of TCLP extraction solution. Rotary shaker was used to shake the solution at a constant speed of 30 ± 2 rotation per minute for 18hours ± 30 minutes. After shaking, the suspensions were settled for 5 min and then the liquid phases were decanted. Later geopolymer slurry samples were filtered using a 0.8 borosilicate glass fibre filter. Filtered leachate samples were stored in a 20mL high-density polyethylene bottle and acidified with nitric acid. Subsequently, samples were stored in 4°C in the refrigerator to avoid evaporation and volume change. The toxic metals were analyzed using (Agilent Technologies, model 7500cx) Inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy (ICP-OES).

3.8 Inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy working mechanism (ICP- OES)

The toxic heavy metal leachate sample is analysed by using ICP-OES in which the sample is passed to the spray chamber through a nebulizer using a peristaltic pump. The aerosol is made to get into the argon plasma which is the fourth state of the matter (after solid, liquid and gas). A cooled induction coil which allows the flow of high frequency AC current produces plasma at the end of a quartz torch. Electrons are accelerated into circular trajectory when the alternate magnetic field is induced. The hotter Plasma at 6000 to 7000 K gets stabled when the ionization of electrons takes place along with the collision between argon atoms. The plasma may reach even 10000 K in an induction zone. Ionization and atomization of the samples occur during the torch dissolvation. The electrons reach higher state of excitation when they receive higher thermal energy. Then, the electrons are dropped back to the ground state to liberate photons or light. Spectrometer is used to measure the emission spectrum of each elements. As per the calibrated value of concentration, the intensity of light on the wavelength is measured. The working principle of ICP-OES equipment is as shown in Figure 3.3.



CHAPTER 4

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

4.1 General

This chapter describes the results obtained by various leaching test methods. Further governing mechanism for elemental leaching of various heavy metals were presented. Effect of different parameters on workability, compressive strength and heavy metal leaching of different proportion of BMWBA geopolymer mixes are discussed in the following sections.

4.2 Leaching test results

4.2.1 BMWBA

The BMWBA leached samples were examined using ASTM D3987-12, TCLP method 1311 and USEPA 1313 test methods to analyse heavy metal concentrations such as Cr, Cd, Hg, Pb, Se, Co, Ni, Fe, As, Zn and Cu by ICP-OES. The ash is highly reactive when it exposes to atmosphere. Hence it is not viable to conduct the experiment for aged sample.

4.2.1 (a) Results of heavy metal leachates by various protocols: BMWBA

The leaching potential of BMWBA as per ASTM D3987-12 (pH : 6.7) is shown in Figure 4.1. It is inferred that concentration of Hg (4.37 mg/L) and As (8.53 mg/L) are high when compared to the regulatory limits are 0.2 mg/L, 5.0 mg/L respectively as per TCLP disposal limit. Other metals such as Se, Co, Ni, Fe, Cd, Zn, Pb, Ca, Cu and Cr were within the disposal limits. Similarly, leachate potential were experimented by TCLP method 1311 (pH : 4.9) and were depicted in Figure 4.2. It is observed that most of the metal concentrations (Se, Co, Ni, Fe, As, Cd, Zn, Pb, Ca, Cu and Cr) were within the desirable limits except Hg showed higher concentration of 4.61mg/L which is exceeding the TCLP disposal regulatory limit (0.2 mg/L).





pH dependent leaching test was performed by USEPA 1313 method. It is inferred from the experimental results that Hg, Se and As were recognized to be toxic elements as per desirable standards that exist as oxyanions during the pH range of 3 to 11 is as shown in Figure 4.3. These oxyanionic elements Se and As (SeO_3^{2-},SeO_3^{-4}) and AsO_3^{-4}) prevent adsorption on the surface of negatively charged BMWBA. Different species of Se and As have a dissimilar affinity for adsorption (surface interaction)/solid solution formation (ion incorporation) and are therefore accountable for the reactions to occur. Adsorption that occurred might be specific or non-specific (Komonweeraket et al., 2015c).

In USEPA leaching procedure, it is found that leaching of Hg (3.5 mg/L and 9.3 mg/L) at pH 3 and 11 and leaching of As (8.53 mg/L and 6.4 mg/L) at pH 7 and 9. Hence it is evident that from all three test procedures, leaching of Hg and As bound to fall under the category of hazardous material as it exceeds the TCLP disposal limits (As limit is 5 mg/L and Hg limit 0.2 mg/L). Hence it is evident that from all three test procedures, leaching of Hg and Hg limit 0.2 mg/L).



4.2.1 (b) Acid-base neutralization capacity

To identify the amount of acid or base required to achieve the equilibrium condition for BMWBA was investigated. Batch leaching experiments were conducted in the current investigation by adopting solid to liquid ratio as 1:10. Aliquots 1 M KOH and 2 M HNO₃ were mixed to prepare the target pH in the range of 3, 5, 7, 9 and 11; later, the mixture was kept in a shaker using a rotary shaker at 30 rotation per minute speed. The acid-base neutralization capacity (ANC) for BMWBA was demonstrated in Figure 4.4. The results indicate that for pH 3 and 5, during the initial period, shifting of the solution pH towards the alkalinity was very rapid and later reached equilibrium. For pH 9 and 11, it took a longer time to accomplish the equilibrium state due to a slow variation of pH towards alkalinity.



4.2.1 (c) Leaching pattern of BMWBA

The conceptual example of leaching pattern as a function of pH is as shown in Figure 4.5.



Fe, Cd, Zn, Pb, Ca, Co, Ni, Cr and Cu does not follow any exact pattern such as oxyanionic, cationic and amphoteric patterns. Increase in the concentration of element As and Hg follows oxyanionic pattern in this case, pH increment resulted in increasing of leaching concentration. Different species of Se and As have a dissimilar affinity for adsorption (surface interaction)/solid solution formation (ion incorporation) and are therefore accountable for the reactions to occur.

4.2.1 (d) BMWBA: discussion

Leaching behaviour of all the heavy metals were studied (Hg, Se, Co, Ni, Fe, As, Cd, Zn, Pb, Ca, Cu and Cr) at different pH levels (3, 5, 7, 9 and 11). It is inferred from the results that Hg, Se and As were recognized to be toxic elements as per desirable standards that exist as oxyanions during pH range of 3 to 11. These oxyanionic elements Se and As (SeO₃²⁻, SeO³₄⁻ and AsO³⁻₄) prevent adsorption on the surface of negatively charged BMA.

Different species of Se and As having dissimilar affinity for adsorption (surface interaction) /solid solution formation (ion incorporation) and therefore accountable for the reactions to occur. Adsorption occurred might be specific or non-specific (Komonweeraket et al., 2014). However solid solution formation falls under specific

adsorption phenomenon which depends on geometry, charge and ion/molecule size. Further leaching concentration of the mentioned metals were well within the desirable limits in both acidic and alkaline environment.

4.2.2 FCA

The FCA leached samples were examined using ASTM D3987-12, TCLP method 1311 and USEPA 1313test methods to analyse metal concentrations such as Cr, Cd, Hg, Pb, Se, Co, Ni, Fe, As, Zn and Ca and Cu by ICP-OES.

4.2.2 (a) Results of heavy metal leachates by various protocols: FCA

It was observed from Figure 4.6 that the leaching of heavy metals Cr, Hg, Pb, As is not within the regulatory limits. Cr is leaching very high i.e.153.7 mg/L but the limit is only 5.0 mg/L. Toxic metals such as Hg, Pb and As are also showing higher concentration of about 9.76 mg/L, 6.58 mg/L and 12.66 mg/L respectively which exceeds the disposal limit. Other heavy metals Se, Co, Ni, Fe, Cd, Zn, Ca and Cu were within the limits. Results of TCLP procedure were presented in Figure 4.7. In this method, Cr, Hg and As is leaching high and the concentrations were observed as 123.3 mg/L, 7.87 mg/L and 7.12 mg/L.





Leachate concentration by USEPA 1313 method for varying pH is portrayed in Figure 4.8. Hg is leaching more varying between 5.6 mg/L to 10.23 mg/L for pH variation from 3 to 11. As leaching concentration i.e., 10.6 mg/L to 11.19 mg/L for pH variation between 3 to 9. Cr is leaching extremely high, 153.2 mg/L at pH 3 and 98.39 mg/L at pH 11. Leaching behaviour of Co metal is less during acidic phase compared to the alkaline condition for all the FCA samples. Cu concentration is slightly higher in acidic condition. However, we have tested for identifying the form of availability of Cr in the sample as major available form such as Cr (III) and Cr (VI) in FCA sample. The sampling report indicated that concentration of Cr (VI) is 27.5 mg/L. Hence typically the industrial waste considered falls under the category of hazardous material and it needs further pre-treatment before disposal. Furthermore, it is clear that from all the three test protocols, leaching of Hg and As observed to be very high compared to the disposal limits.



4.2.2 (b) Acid-base neutralization capacity

To identify the amount of acid or base required to achieve the equilibrium condition for FCA was investigated. The variation of pH when an acid or base is added to the sample is represented by using ANC curve. ANC is related to acid attack resistance that affects the matrix durability and thereby the contaminants of leaching. Also, ANC is the important property related to cementitious or waste system. (Giampaolo et al. 2002). The solid phases present which can resist a decrease in pH are identified as the plateau in the ANC curves (Isenburg and Moore, 1992). The original pH (natural pH of material without adding any acid/base buffer) of FCA samples was varied from 11.0 to 11.7. Batch leaching experiments were conducted by maintaining the solid to liquid ratio as 1:10. Sample preparation protocol for different pH was adopted as explained in section 4.2.1 (b). Surrounding environment have its influence on pH of the leachate which is indicated by the plateau of ANC curve at lower pH values (2 to 3).

The results of FCA (Figure 4.9) indicate that for pH 3 and 5, during the initial period shifting of the solution, pH towards the alkalinity was very rapid and later reached equilibrium. For pH 9 and 11, it took a longer time to accomplish the

equilibrium state due to a slow variation of pH towards alkalinity. The lower pH of the particles in the dumping sites may be due to the aging effects (Kosson et al., 2014).



4.2.2 (c) Oxidation reduction potential

Oxidation Reduction Potential (ORP) measures the affinity of chemical substances by which they gain and thereby lose electrons. Substances acquired from environment have complex chemical and physical characteristics and by doing ORP measurement one can differentiate these substances into oxidizing and reducing regimes. Figure 4.10 shows the relationship between pH and ORP for FCA at different pH levels. The ORP of FCA was decreasing gradually with increase in pH and found to be negative (pH>9) for alkaline condition. It is inferred that the oxidising potential at lower pH level is more due to the presence of various oxides of FCA which is clear from the results obtained for leaching analysis by different methods. Also, it provides an idea on anti-oxidising strength of the substance. In this section, it is attempted to present the behaviour of ORP of FCA.



4.2.2 (d) Leaching pattern of FCA

The difference in pH and concentration of leached effluent elements follow three leaching patterns, i.e., oxyanionic, cationic and amphoteric patterns (Komonweeraket et al., 2015). In case of oxyanionic leaching pattern, increase in pH causes increase in the effluent concentration of elements whereas increase in pH causes decrease in the effluent concentration of elements in case of cationic leaching pattern. In case of amphoteric leaching pattern, the concentration of effluent elements is high during acidic and alkaline conditions and minimal during neutral pH.

Hg, Se and As following in the oxyanionic leaching pattern. Fe, Cd, Zn, Pb, Ca, Co, Ni, Cr and Cu do not follow any exact pattern such as oxyanionic, cationic and amphoteric pattern. Analogous to current study by Cetin and Aydilek (2013); Fleming et al. (1996); Wang et al. (2004) investigated the leaching behaviour of metallic cations such as Cd, Pb, Zn, Ag, Mg, and Cr from fly ash of coal and reported as the mentioned elements follows cationic leaching pattern. The concentration of As and Se followed Oxyanionic leaching pattern for fly ash of coal in alkaline pH condition (Van der Sloot, 2007; Tiruta-barna, 2006).

4.3 FCA ageing factor

4.3.1 Leaching of trace metals

The concentration of selected trace metals with varying pH is as shown in Figure 4.11 Previous investigation shows that the behaviour of leaching of trace metals is sensitive to result in changes in the pH of the solution (Gitari et al, 2009; Mudd et al, 2004). Leaching behaviour of Co metal is less during acidic phase compared to the alkaline condition for all the FCA samples. At pH 11, concentration of fresh ashes is more than the concentration of aged ashes. Co does not follow any mentioned leaching pattern in this current investigation as shown in Figure 4.11 (a).

Cu does not follow any specified leaching pattern in the current study as shown in Figure 4.11 (b). Concentration of fresh FCA ash is slightly higher in acidic condition compared to the concentration of aged ash. Concentration of all the samples shows similar trend during pH 9. Muraka et al. (1991) found that the leaching behaviour of Cu is controlled by the oxides of Cu.

Fe metal which follows the oxyanionic leaching pattern is represented in Figure 4.11 (c). Fresh and aged samples were similar in acidic and neutral pH conditions, but during alkaline condition different values were observed.

Leaching behaviour of Zn from all the four samples follows similar trend. At lower pH, mild decrease in the concentration is observed and after pH 7 gradual decrease in the concentration is observed. Cationic leaching pattern of Zn is as shown in Figure 4.11 (d). Earlier studies show that the leaching behaviour of zinc is controlled by oxides and hydroxides of Zn (Zhang et al., 2016).



4.3.2 Leaching of alkaline elements

The leaching behaviour of alkaline elements is as shown in Figure 4.12. Negative potentials are high against an electrode of hydrogen with noticeable electro positivity that are observed in Ca (Muraka et al., 1991). Ca does not follow any exact leaching pattern. Concentration of Ca in fresh and aged ashes shows similar trend. From acidic pH to neutral pH, there is a slight increase in the concentration from 6.8 to 17.2 mg/L for all the four samples. Maximum concentration was found at pH 9, i.e., 39 mg/L.



4.3.3 Leaching of heavy metals

Concentration of heavy metals with respect to pH is presented in Figure 4.13. As metal follows oxyanionic leaching pattern. From Figure 4.13 (a), it is observed that the concentration of fresh ash leachate is more when compared to the concentration of aged ash, except at pH 9. The maximum leaching concentration for fresh and aged samples are found to be 13.46 and 12.89 mg/L respectively at pH 11.

Cd concentration for all the samples steadily decreases with increasing pH as shown in Figure 4.13 (b) and reaches 0.01 mg/L at pH 11. The Cd leaching behaviour follows the cationic pattern. Earlier studies show the similar trend (Komonweeraket et al., 2015; Tiruta-Barna et al., 2006) which claimed that the Cd leaching was increased in acidic condition because of the dissolution of metal bearing minerals.

The variation of concentration of Cr in the FCA samples when different pH values are considered is as shown in Figure 4.13 (c). Maximum concentration of Cr was found to be 156.18 and 155 mg/L for fresh and aged ashes respectively. Cr leaching behaviour during acidic and neutral phase found very high for all the samples, later gradually decrease with increase in pH. Cr follows cationic leaching behaviour. Earlier studies show that the Cr oxide governs the leaching behaviour of Cr (Mulugeta et al., 2011; Gitari et al., 2009).

Hg is following oxyanionic leaching pattern except pH 9 and it is as shown in Figure 4.13 (d). Maximum concentration of Hg obtained during pH 11 are 10.4 and 10.23 mg/L for aged and fresh ash samples respectively. All the four samples show similar leaching trend from acidic to alkaline phase.

Ni follows oxyanionic leaching pattern as presented in Figure 4.13 (e). During acidic phase, the concentration of Ni is found to be less compared to neutral and alkaline phases. Compared to fresh FCA ash sample, Ni leaching concentration is more in aged FCA ash samples.

The leaching behaviour of Pb for aged and fresh FCA is as shown in Figure 4.13 (f). Pb follows oxyanionic leaching pattern. Similar trend at acidic and neutral phase is observed and varies during alkaline phase. Maximum concentration is found to be 6.72 mg/L and 6.58mg/L for aged and fresh samples. Previous studies identified that the Pb element starts precipitating and forms lead hydroxide at effluent pH > 6 (Bektas et al., 2004).

Se does not show any specified leaching pattern as observed in Figure 4.13 (g). Leaching concentration of Se during acidic phase to neutral phase slightly decreases and later a sudden increase in concentration is observed in alkaline phase.



Leaching of toxic metals are heavily influenced by following factors such as particle size of ash, leaching temperature, leaching regent, solid/liquid ratio, rotation

per minute during agitation, agitation time and pH of leaching solution. In the current investigation finds that leaching factors were not much affected in the current investigation and comparatively lower impacts on the toxic metal's concentrations for the FCA samples. The toxic metals concentrations were observed during the fresh and aged ash leaching experiments, ageing of ash having a very lower effect on the metal concentrations when compared with the fresh ash toxic metal concentrations.

Ageing of FCA samples did not alter the leaching mechanism, which was dependable with the lack of changes in the characteristics of FCA samples due to ageing process. Because of continuous drying and wetting process in the FCA landfill area may cause the minor variation in the metal concentration for fresh and aged FCA samples. The moisture evaporation during the drying process may increase the natural attenuation phenomena cause the toxic metals are able to be sorbed by the inner side of FCA particle mechanisms rather than outside FCA particle mechanism because of the loss of moisture content, making them become less reversibly sorbed.

During the ageing process FCA samples majorly affected by temperature and moisture in the atmosphere but these factors not affected on the leaching of toxic metals in the current investigation. But in this study moisture content and temperature cause the variation in the pH of the FCA samples we can observed. The original pH of fresh samples comparatively higher than the pH of aged ash samples. The lesser pH of the FCA samples in the dumping sites may be due the ageing effect (Kosson et al., 2005).

Results of the present investigation prove that there is no change in the leaching behaviour of fresh and aged ash samples. Overall, it has been found that the governing mechanism for leaching of heavy metals, trace metal and alkaline elements from FCA ash leachate do not change with aging samples over the duration and dump site location considered. The findings are supported by the study of Venegas et al. (2016) who observed that there was only little variation in cation exchange capacity and acid neutralization capacity, but the pH, dissolved organic carbon remained same after aging process. They observed very less differences in the physical and chemical properties of the organic amendments during the aging process (Venegas et al., 2016). From the test results, maximum concentration of chromium leaching was found out to be 156.18 and 155 mg/L, concentration of arsenic 13.46 and 12.89 mg/L, concentration of mercury 10.23 and 10.4 mg/L and lead concentration were 6.58 and 6.72 mg/L for fresh and aged FCA ashes respectively. Therefore, Cr, As, Hg and Pb are identified as significant hazardous pollutants and must not be discharged without being solidified/stabilized.

Several factors including the leaching solution, the time scale of the leaching processes and the leaching environment must be considered in the assessment of major leaching processes. It is also necessary to use different approaches for different leaching scenarios. The methods used in this study are based on the interactions between the combustion residue (BMWBA and FCA) and an aqueous solution, emphasising the leaching kinetics. This supports the need for S/S of BMWBA and FCA wastes before disposal.

4.4 Characterization studies

The BMWBA and FCA are heterogeneous materials. The leaching characteristics therefore depend not only on the chemical composition of the BMWBA and FCA combustion residues but largely on its mineralogy and morphology. The critical evaluation of the information obtained from leaching tests aims to identify the major leaching mechanisms and processes.

Two major component silicon and calcium obtained for BMWBA, silica and potassium for FCA and silica, calcium and alumina for GGBFS. This feature indicates that the constituents of the four elements in the residues should play an important role in leaching chemistry. In addition, the major chemical compositions of the combustion residues are like those of some natural materials.

4.4.1 Chemical composition and morphology

4.4.1 (a) BMWBA

The morphological properties of BMWBA potentially affect the dissolution behaviour of material. SEM analysis of BMWBA sample depicts the morphological features is as shown in Figure 4.14 BMWBA is mainly composed of irregular shaped agglomerate particles in a wide range size and long needle-shaped (ettringite) crystals. Ettringite consists of completely unburned carbonaceous materials and a high amount of glassy phase particles. It is a crystalline, needle like formation with $(Al(OH)_6)^{3-}$ octahedra structure. It is associated with columns (Ca²⁺) which runs parallel to needle axis while sulphate and water molecules are accommodated between them. The morphological characteristics including the ettringite formation obtained for BMWBA was similar on investigation of volcanic ash (Al-Bahar et al. 2017). The bulk chemical compositions vary for different combustion residues. Although the variation in some trace species may be as high as several orders of magnitude, the contents of predominant components in the residues usually differ only in a limited range (Theis and Gardner, 1990; Murarka et al., 1991; Goldin et al., 1992; Meima, 1997).

EDAX results demonstrates (Table 3.1 in section 3.2.1) that glassy phase was composed of high SiO₂, low Mg and K on the prismatic shaped particles. The high SiO₂ content also indicate that presence of quartz in the form of hexagonal shape. The percentage of major mineral constituents of BMA includes SiO₂ (20.2%), Al₂O₃ (9.2%), MgO (3.1%), Na₂O (2.9%), CaO (39.6%), Fe₂O₃(7.2%), SO₃ (5.6). The formation of ettringite is confirmed by the percentage of free lime (Cao), aluminium oxide (Al₂O₃), anhydrite (CaSO₄) and silicon dioxide (SiO₂) presence.

The presence of above constituents could react to form ettringite and it is written as follows:

$$CaO + Al_2O_3 + 3CaSO_4 + 32H_2O = Ca_6Al_2 (SO_4)_3(OH)_{12}.26H_2O$$

The higher content of CaO leads to formation of Ca^{2+} ions which may be replaced by metallic ions such as Fe²⁺, Zn²⁺, Mg²⁺, Cd²⁺ etc. ions through leaching mechanism at alkaline pH condition.

Tashiro et al. (1977) studied the effects of Fe_2O_3 , ZnO, Cr_2O_3 , $Cu(OH)_2$ and $Pb_2O(OH)_2$ on the development of ettringite. The formation of crystal growth ettringite was encouraged due to the presence of heavy metals in the form of oxides and hydroxides in the material. Piantone et al. (2004) reveals that formation of solid solution in ettringite identified in alkaline waste (MSWI bottom ash) probably due to presence

of several oxyanions of metals in it. Speiser et al. (2000) investigated that in majority of alkaline wastes (MSWI bottom ash) silica was present because of the calcium silicate hydrate (C-S-H) comprises of 50-60%. Analogous to early investigation, the BMWBA having 60% of C-S-H was obtained through EDAX analysis which could be the possible reason for formation of ettringite.



4.4.1 (b) FCA

Morphological features of FCA is presented in Figure 4.15 The morphology of FCA significantly affects the leaching behaviour of elements (Kersten, 1996). Mainly FCA is composed of particles of irregular shaped, minor square and hexagonal particles. SEM reveals and confirms the presence of glassy phase, unburned carbonaceous material and different mineral phases.



4.4.2 Mineralogy of combustion residues

The mineralogy of a combustion residue refers to both amorphous and crystalline phases or other mineral fractions in the residue. The leaching behaviour of BMWBA and FCA can be related to their mineralogical characteristics. More attention should be paid to the major phases which may control leaching chemistry and the host phases of toxic elements which directly associate with the release of the elements, in order to understand the leaching processes. Glass phases, ferrite spinel or other silicates are preferably formed in a high temperature combustion.

4.4.2 (a) Mineralogy of BMWBA

The XRD spectrum for of BMWBA is portrayed in Figure 4.16 The formation of crystal growth in ettringite was encouraged due to the presence of heavy metals in the form of oxides and hydroxides in the material. Piantone et al. (2004) reveals that the formation of a solid solution in ettringite identified in alkaline waste (MSWI bottom ash) is probably due to the presence of several oxyanions of metals in it. Speiser et al. (2000) investigated that in majority of alkaline wastes (MSWI bottom ash), silica was present because of the calcium silicate hydrate (C-S-H) comprising 50–60%. Analogous to early investigation, the BMA having 60% of C-S-H was obtained through EDAX analysis which could be a possible reason for the formation of ettringite.



4.4.2 (b) Mineralogy of FCA

The XRD pattern of FCA from Figure 4.17 reveals the presence of various minerals such as, domeykite stilleitesyn, nickeline, mgriitesyn, arsenolamprite, modderitesyn, kamacite, mgriite and orcelite. Although this trend may not be the same for various Industrial hazardous waste, the major fraction of the residues is usually composed of amorphous phases of silicon, aluminium and iron such as the glasses, magnetic spinel and some aluminosilicates. It is widely accepted that an impure aluminosilicate glass constitutes the bulk of the coal fly ash matrix (Fisher and Natusch, 1979; Roy et al., 1985). It has been found that the glass content in MSWI bottom ash varies between 40 and 75% (Kirby and Rimstidt, 1993; Zevenbergen et al., 1994).



Most trace elements exist as a solid solution in the combustion residue. The leaching behaviours of these elements are usually determined by their host phases. In most cases, the glass phases and magnetic fraction in the combustion residues contain most of the potentially toxic trace elements. Most trace elements in the aluminosilicate matrix of ashes are concentrated in the glass phases, while the crystalline phases have low concentrations. The mullite-quartz phase, for example, is relatively pure than the glass phase. The glass phases and magnetic fraction are potentially the most important hosts for many toxic trace elements in the combustion residues.

4.5 Geochemical modelling analysis

Geochemical modelling was conducted for BMWBA and FCA to identify the major oxidation states of leached mineral/metals and to corroborate whether these leached components are controlled by sorption/solubility. Equilibrium was assumed between probable solubility governing compounds and leachate, adopting atmospheric CO_2 (3.16×10^{-4} atm) at 25° temperature. The concentration of leachate and pH of aqueous solution were used as input in Visual MINTEQA 3.1. Different redox species will exhibit different geochemical behaviours. A relationship was obtained between log activity of leached element oxidation and pH of the corresponding element. These relationships used to suggest to us the dominant associated process such as

sorption/solubility-controlled elements of interest. In addition, metals/minerals will present the existing status like over or undersaturation with respect to the stability line achieved.

4.5.1 Predominant oxidation states

Speciation was determined by allowing redox and aqueous complexation reactions and using aqueous concentrations, pH and Eh data from the leaching tests as input. When the equilibrium Eh and redox couple (oxidized and reduced form) are specified as equilibrium constraints, Visual MINTEQA 3.1 will calculate the element in each of the two oxidation states corresponding to the specified equilibrium Eh. Once speciation of an element is known, the predominant oxidation state was determined for the following redox sensitive elements: As, Cr, Cu, Fe, and Se. Other elements observed in the leachate, including Ca, Cd and Zn have low or no redox sensitivity elements and were not included in the speciation determination.

4.5.2 Aqueous phase composition and saturation index calculation

Aqueous phase equilibrium composition and saturation index (SI) of all leachates with respect to solids or minerals were computed by allowing aqueous complexation reactions at fixed pH, as suggested by Apul et al. (2005). Input data included the leachate pH and aqueous concentration of the components. Components corresponding to the predominant oxidation states identified previously were selected for the simulations. The aqueous phase concentration analysis and the SI calculation (Table 4.1 include) were performed assuming equilibrium between the leachate and potential solubility-controlling minerals in the solid in an open system at 25°C under the influence of atmospheric CO₂. Table 4.1 and 4.2 tabulates the saturation indices for minerals determined by using Visual MINTEQA 3.1 for BMWBA and FCA.

IOF DIVIVE DA					
Solid/Mineral	Saturation Index				
	pH 3	рН 5	pH 7	pH 9	pH 11
Aragonite	-7.2	-5.3	0.2	2.23	1.6
Calcite	-7.3	-5.4	0.2	2.22	1.7
Portlandite	-20	-16.23	-12.6	-9.2	-9.8
Otavite	-7.2	-6.2	0.14	2.2	-3.9
Cd(OH) ₂	-13.4	-10.3	-7.23	-4.1	-8.3
Malachite	-15.89	-7.46	0.12	0.3	-7.4
Tenorite	-8.34	-4.1	0.1	0.2	-5.2
Hg (OH) ₂	-1.74	-1.24	-1.2	-0.7	-2.7
Hematite	6.3	12.5	16.3	20.1	15.2
Geothite	2.3	5.2	7.4	7.7	5.1
Feerihydrite	-0.2	2.4	2.8	3.7	2.9
Pb (OH) ₂	-7.4	-5.3	0.23	-9.8	-4.9
Pb ₂ O (OH) ₂	-25.4	-16.2	-10.1	-30.1	-15.6
Zincite	-9.9	-4.6	-12.3	1.4	-3.2
Zn (CO) ₃	-9.6	-4.3	-11.9	1.1	-3.9

 Table 4.1 Saturation indices for minerals calculated using Visual MINTEQA 3.1

 for BMWBA

Table 4.2 Saturation indices for minerals calculated using	Visual MINTEQA 3.1
for FCA	

Solid/Mineral	Saturation Index				
	pH 3	рН 5	pH 7	pH 9	pH 11
Aragonite	-3.3	-0.12	2.3	4.9	4.7
Calcite	-3.24	0.17	2.24	4.78	4.7
Lime	-26.4	-24.2	-20.7	-19.2	-20.2
Otavite	-5.4	-2.6	1.1	-0.9	-5.1
Malachite	-4.7	0.1	2.3	-0.2	-5.2
Azurite	-4.8	5.2	9.4	-0.7	-9.6
Tenorite	-4.9	-0.2	0.6	1.2	-6.7
Cr (OH) ₃	0.3	11.2	17.5	18.2	19.1
Cr ₂ O ₃	0.1	5.1	7.6	7.8	7.62
Hematite	7.3	12.3	15.4	15.6	17.2
Maghemite	-0.3	0.3	0.1	2.5	0.2
Ni (OH) ₂	-7.4	-4.9	2.5	-0.9	-0.7
NiCO ₃	-2.42	2.4	4.9	5.6	5.5
Zincite	-	-	0.7	0.1	-0.2
Hydrozincite	-	-	15.1	10.2	-10.6

The conditions in the leaching test are assumed to be under the influence of atmospheric CO₂ (g), because slurries and leachates were exposed to the atmosphere during preparation procedures before the leaching test and during sample collection and filtration after the leaching test. Accordingly, the system in this study is assumed to be in equilibrium with the partial pressure of atmospheric CO₂ at $10^{-3.5}$ atm (3.16 x10⁻⁴ atm, or 32.02 N/m²) (Langmuir, 1997). Mudd et al. (2004) showed that including the effect of CO₂ is important for the modelling study when the system is exposed to atmospheric CO₂ because CO₂ greatly affects the carbonate geochemistry in the leachate and the solubility-controlling solids.

4.5.3 Mechanism controlling leaching: BMWBA

Concentrations of Ca, Cd, Cu, Hg, Fe, Pb and Zn in the BMWBA leachates were found to be consistent with the dissolution/precipitation of solid/minerals. Table 4.3. summarizes the dominant oxidation state and controlling-solids for each element of interest. Oxide and hydroxide minerals apparently control leaching of Ca as Aragonite [CaCO₃], Calcite [CaCO₃], Portlandite [Ca (OH)₂]. Cd as Otavite [CdCO₃], Cadmium (II) hydroxide [Cd(OH)₂].Cu as Malachite[Cu₂CO₃(OH)₂] and Tenorite [CuO], Hg as Mercury (II) hydroxide [Hg (OH)₂], Fe as Hematite [Fe₂O₃], Geothite [FeO(OH)], Feerihydrite, Pb as Lead (II) hydroxide [Pb (OH)₂], [Pb₂O (OH)₂], Zn as Zincite [ZnO], Zinc (II) carbonate [Zn (CO)₃], Leaching of As and Se is not solubility-controlled and no geochemical reactions were elucidated based on the results from this study.

Element	Speciation	Solubility controlling Solids
Ca	Ca(II)	Aragonite [CaCO ₃], Calcite [CaCO ₃], Portlandite [Ca(OH) ₂]
Cd	Cd(II)	Otavite [CdCO ₃], Cadmium (II) hydroxide [Cd(OH) ₂]
As	As(V)	None
Cu	Cu(II)	Malachite[Cu ₂ CO ₃ (OH) ₂], Tenorite [CuO]
Hg	Hg(II)	Mercury (II) hydroxide [Hg (OH) ₂]
Fe	Fe(III)	Hematite [Fe ₂ O ₃], Geothite [FeO(OH)], Feerihydrite
Pb	Pb(II)	Lead (II) hydroxide [Pb (OH) ₂], [Pb ₂ O (OH) ₂]
Se	Se(IV) or	None
	Se(VI)	
Zn	Zn(II)	Zincite [ZnO], Zinc (II) carbonate [Zn (CO) ₃]

Table 4.3 Speciation and controlling solid for elements: BMWBA

Otavite and Cd(OH)₂ identified as solubility-controlling solids for Cd in the pH range between 3 and 11. The Cd⁺² activity line reaches saturation at pH 5; a slight under saturation was observed at pH 3 and 9. It was due to the adsorption and slow dissolution of otavite and Cd (OH)₂ at pH 3 and 9 is as shown in Figure 4.18(a). Undersaturation was expected when solvable Cd Concentration is more than the adequate saturation with respect to the minerals. Further, oversaturation was observed at pH 7and 9. The obtained results agree with Komonweeraket et al. (2015b) who reported that otavite was the controlling leaching mineral speciation of Cd in coal combustible end products like fly ash and bottom ash.

Aragonite, calcite and portlandite were recognized as solubility-controlling minerals for Ca^{+2} in Figure.4.18(b). A slight undersaturation was observed at pH 3 and 11 because of insufficient minerals in the solids/incomplete dissolution of minerals. At pH 7 and 9, oversaturation of minerals occurred due to the presence of carbonate species. Similar results for calcite mineral was reported through geochemical modelling by Costa et al. (2016) for carbonated steel slag. The present study results were in accordance with Mudd et al. (2004) investigated that for fly ash during alkaline pH, carbonate minerals such as lime, calcite and aragonite are responsible for controlling the solubility of Ca.

Solubility-controlling solids for Zn were predicted as zincite and smithsonite $Zn(CO)_3$ formations as depicted (Figure.4.18(c)). A slight undersaturation was observed during neutral pH, oversaturation during pH 5 and 9. The possible reason could be due to Zn (OH)₂ formation during the sorption process to hydrous aluminium oxide in an alkaline environment.

Tentorite [CuO] and malachite $[Cu_2CO_3(OH)_2]$ have comparable solubilitycontrolling solids for Cu (Figure. 4.18(d)). The obtained mineral speciation was confirmed as acquired by Kumpiene et al. (2016) who investigated thermally treated soil and Dijkstra et al. (2006) who examined MSWI bottom ash for copper.


Iron is another important element and its solubility control depends on the formation of the minerals ferrihydrite, hematite and goethite as depicted in Figure. 4.18 (e). These minerals consist of oxides and hydroxides of iron which are accountable for the solubility process to occur.

Lead (II) hydroxide $[Pb(OH)_2]$ and $Pb_2O(OH)_2$ were established as solubility controlling solids/minerals for Pb as shown in Figure. 4.18 (f) as it represents the presence of oxides and oxyhydroxides of the metal. Mercury (II) hydroxide $[Hg(OH)_2]$ was indicated as solubility-governing solids for mercury as pH varies from acidic to alkaline as shown in Figure. 4.18 (g).

For As and Se, the dominating speciation is oxyanions, and hence, it can be concluded to fall under the sorption control process.

4.5.4 Mechanism controlling leaching of FCA

Concentrations of Ca, Cd, Cu, Cr, Fe, Ni and Zn in the FCA leachates were found to be consistent with the dissolution/precipitation of solid/minerals. Table 4.4 summarizes the dominant oxidation state and controlling-solids for each element of interest. Oxide and hydroxide minerals apparently control leaching of Ca as Lime [CaO], Cd as Cadmium hydroxide [Cd(OH)₂], Cu As Malachite [Cu₂CO₃(OH)₂], Azurite [Cu₃(CO₃)(OH)₂], and Amorphous Tenorite [CuO], Cr as Amorphous chromium(III) hydroxide [Cr(OH)₃], Crystalline chromium(III) oxide [Cr₂O₃], Fe as Hematite [Fe₂O₃] and Maghemite [Fe₂O₃], Ni as Amorphous nickel (II) hydroxide [Ni(OH)₂], Zn as Zincite [ZnO], Hydrozincite [Zn₅(CO₃)₂(OH)₆] and carbonate mineral present in Ca as Aragonite [CaCO₃], Calcite [CaCO₃], Cd as Otavite [CdCO₃], Ni as Soluble nickel (II) carbonate [NiCO₃]. Leaching of As and Se is not solubilitycontrolled and hence no geochemical reactions were obtained based on the results.

Element	Speciation	Solubility controlling Solids									
Ca	Ca(II)	Aragonite [CaCO ₃], Calcite [CaCO ₃], Lime [CaO]									
Cd	Cd(II)	Otavite [CdCO ₃]									
As	As(V)	None									
Cu	Cu(II)	Malachite[Cu ₂ CO ₃ (OH) ₂],Azurite[Cu ₃ (CO ₃) ₂ (OH) ₂],									
		Tenorite [CuO]									
Cr	Cr(III)	Amorphous chromium(III) hydroxide [Cr(OH) ₃],									
		Crystalline chromium(III) oxide [Cr ₂ O ₃]									
Fe	Fe(III)	Hematite [Fe ₂ O ₃], Maghemite [Fe ₂ O ₃]									
Ni	Ni(II)	Amorphous nickel (II) hydroxide [Ni(OH)2], Soluble									
		nickel(II) carbonate [NiCO ₃]									
Se	Se(IV) or	None									
	Se(VI)										
Zn	Zn(II)	Zincite [ZnO], Hydrozincite [Zn ₅ (CO ₃) ₂ (OH) ₆]									

Table 4.4 Speciation and controlling solid for elements: FCA

4.5.4 (a) Oxide and hydroxide minerals

Fe, Cr, Zn, Cu and Ni are oxides and hydroxides solids/mineral obtained from the FCA leaching studies. When FCA meets water, dissolution and hydrolysis of these oxides occur, and ultimately metal hydroxide precipitates are formed.

Otavite $[CdCO_3]$ was identified as potential solubility-controlling solids for Cd is as shown in Figure 4.19 (a). The findings are consistent with van der Sloot et al. (1996), who reports otavite as a controlling solid for Cd in leachates from MSWI bottom ash and from sewage amended soil. Eary et al. (1990) also suggested that the Cd concentrations are controlled by otavite for fly ash leachate in slightly acidic to alkaline pH condition.

Iron is another major element for which the leachate concentration is controlled by oxide mineral, Hematite [Fe₂O₃], Maghemite [Fe₂O₃] is as shown in Figure 4.19 (e). Rai et al. (1987a) reported that leaching of Fe from coal ash in short-term and longterm batch leaching experiments and is controlled by solubility of both Fe oxides.

Amorphous chromium (III) hydroxide [Cr (OH)₃] and crystalline chromium (III) oxide [Cr₂O₃] have comparable solubilities and are identified as potential controlling oxide and hydroxide solids for Cr (III) in this investigation is as shown in Figure 4.19 (g). Reardon (1995); Rai and Szelmeczka (1990) have reported that

leaching of Cr (III) from fly ash is controlled by Cr (OH)₃. Chromium hydroxides are likely to be formed in the leachates, whereas Cr_2O_3 is originally present in the FCA.

Zincite [ZnO] and hydrozincite $[Zn_5(CO_3)_2(OH)_6]$ were identified as potential controlling solids for Zn (II), although slight undersaturation with respect to these solids was observed in Figure 4.19 (c). Earlier investigation reported that zincite is a primary phase in fly ash (Theis et al., 1982) and has been reported to control leaching of Zn in fly ash leachate (Garavaglia and Caramuscio, 1994).

Similarly, Malachite $[Cu_2CO_3(OH)_2]$ and Azurite $[Cu_3(CO_3)_2(OH)_2]$ were identified as potential controlling solids for Cu (II), although slight undersaturation with respect to these solids was observed in Figure 4.19 (d). Tenorite has also been found as a common ore mineral under oxidizing conditions (Rai et al., 1987a) similar to the extraction conditions in this study. Tenorite as a controlling solid for Cu in fly ash leachates is also identified by Eary et al. (1990), Fruchter et al. (1990), Murarka et al. (1992), and Garavaglia and Caramuscio (1994).

4.5.4 (b) Carbonate minerals

Carbonate minerals were found to have a prominent role in controlling the leaching of Cd, Ca and Ni depending on the leachate pH is as shown in Figure 4.19 (a), (b) and (f). However, carbonate minerals became more important for highly alkaline pH (pH >10). Calcium is the major soluble elements leached from FCA.

Roy and Griffin (1984) concluded that anhydrite controls leaching of Ca from fly ashes, but Ca concentrations in highly alkaline solutions in contact with atmospheric $CO_2(g)$ are controlled by calcite solubility. Both calcite and aragonite control the leaching of Ca from coal fly ash when the system is in equilibrium with atmospheric $CO_2(g)$ (Mudd et al. 2004). Calcite and aragonite have been identified by other studies (Kirby and Rimstidt 1994) as one of important carbonate minerals controlling Ca in combustion fly ash and MSWI leachates.



4.6 Solidification / stabilization of BMWBA

4.6.1 Workability

Flow table test was conducted to determine the workability of geopolymer mortar mixes according to the guidelines given by IS: 5512-1983. Usually, BMWBA based geopolymer mortar mixes were sticky type in nature. Based on several trials of experimentation, the ratio of 0.4 was obtained (Alkaline solution/BMWBA) preferable for preparing the geopolymer mortar mixes.

4.6.2 Compressive strength

The trial mixtures with different proportion of GGBFS and BMWBA were sampled thrice and were averaged to arrive at compressive strength. The compressive strength of overall mixture of BMWBA and GGBFS solidified matrixes were between 0.75 to 10.52 MPa. The compressive strength obtained during 30% of GGBFS and 70% of BMWBA was 7.86 to 10.52 MPa. Similarly, with 20% and 10% of GGBFS in overall mixture resulted with 3.62 to 6.1 MPa and 1.25 to 2.8 MPa compressive strength. With 100% of BMWBA (0% GGBFS) the compressive strength declined to 0.75 to 1.8 MPa, this shows that the strength decreased as the percentage of GGBFS declined. Figure 4.20 Compressive Strength of BMWBA with GGBFS additives samples after 3, 7, 28 and 56 days of solidifications. The comparative strength of the solidified matrix with ash and cement loading resulted with similar result of decrease in the strength of the test matrix as the cement loading declined in the matrix (Padmi et al., 2009).

The compressive strength of the geopolymer is due to the bonds between the Si–O–Si, when the mixture is enriched by greater amounts of silicon leads to the increase in compressive strength (Songpiriyakij et al., 2010). In the current investigation from Table 3.1, it can be observed that GGBFS having maximum silicon content compare to BMWBA, therefore in this investigation results showing maximum compressive strength at 30% of GGBFS replacement. The compressive strength increases with the increase in calcium oxide and the proportion of SiO₂/Al₂O₃ in the geopolymer matrices.(Li and Liu, 2007; Yip et al., 2008) experimentally proved that the strength of the solid matrix will increase with the application of the blast

furnace slag rich in CaO. The calcination process activates the material, which in turn converts crystalline into amorphous structure which store extra energy and induces the activity of geopolymer to increase the compressive strength (Khale and Chaudhary, 2007). Past studies have shown that variation in the proportion of the SiO₂/Al₂O₃ has a significant impact on the compressive strength (Silva and Sirivivatnanon, 2007; Fletcher et al., 2005;Duxson et al., 2005). However, a small variation in the initial molar concentrations of Na₂O, SiO₂/Al₂O₃ can dramatically change its long-term properties(Silva and Sagoe-crenstil, 2008). During the process of polycondensation, the presence of the chloride will cause the negative effect on solid matrix (Ferone et al., 2013). Chloride will retard the solidification of geopolymer gel (Lee and Deventer, 2002) and decreases the strength of the matrix due to the structural discontinuity within the gel (Lee and J, 2002).



4.6.3 Morphological analysis

Characterization is one of the technique to evaluate the efficiency of the solidification/stabilization (Batchelor, 2006). The microstructure analysis for the geopolymer paste was conducted with the various proportion of GGBFS (0%, 10%, 20% and 30%) and BMWBA from the failure surface of the moulded samples. The

pictorial representation of the images of samples using SEM is presented in Figure 4.21 (a-d). The image from the SEM indicate that maximum replacement of BMWBA by GGBFS in the blends aids to form denser structure. This shows that increase in the GGBFS maximises the compressive strength. Increase in the quantity of GGBFS result with the higher occurrence of calcium silicate gel in the blends that provides highly dense structure. The clear evidence of the calcination process can be noted from the SEM image which shows the crystalline into amorphous structure with increase in GGBFS.



4.6.4 Leaching test for toxic metals

The process of immobilizing heavy metals in alkali-activated matrices during the stabilization of toxic materials has been extensively studied. This studies are well established as the geopolymerization plays an important role in waste management (Qian et al., 2003; Deja, 2002). The toxic metal immobilization mechanism is anticipated to be the fusion of chemical and physical reactions. Positively charged ions (Cation) may bonded into the mould through Si-O or Al-O bond or present in the structure holes to keep up electrical charge balance. A physically encapsulated process, diffusion may cause cation should be substituted by another cation (Jaarsveld et al., 1998). The rich content of CaO plays major role in the formation of cations (Ca²⁺), which may exchange by metal ions such as Pb^{+2} , Zn^{+2} , Cd^{+2} , Mg^{+2} etc. ions during alkaline condition. Thus, during alkaline condition precipitation of lead ions (Pb⁺²) may convert into lead hydroxides (Pb (OH)₂) or lead carbohydrates (Pb (CO)₃).

Heavy metal		Hg	Se	Co	Ni	Fe	As	Cd	Zn	Pb	Cu	Cr
TCLP limit (mg/L)		0.2	1	-	7	-	5	1	5	5	-	5
3	0%GGBFS	0.02	0.04	0.01	0.4	0.2	0.01	ND	2.66	0.08	0.2	0.52
day	10%GGBFS	ND	0.02	ND	0.2	0.1	0.01	ND	2.23	0.03	0.1	0.16
	20%GGBFS	ND	0.01	ND	0.2	0.1	0.01	ND	1.86	0.03	0.09	0.1
	30%GGBFS	ND	0.01	ND	0.2	0.1	ND	ND	1.08	0.02	0.07	0.05
7	0%GGBFS	0.01	0.03	0.01	0.3	0.2	0.01	ND	2.16	0.06	0.16	0.36
day	10%GGBFS	ND	0.02	ND	0.2	0.1	0.01	ND	2.1	0.03	0.11	0.24
	20%GGBFS	ND	0.01	ND	0.2	0.1	0.01	ND	1.92	0.02	0.06	0.2
	30% GGBFS	ND	0.01	ND	0.2	0.1	ND	ND	1.64	0.01	0.05	0.1
28	0%GGBFS	0.01	0.03	0.01	0.3	0.1	0.01	ND	2.01	0.05	0.1	0.32
day	10%GGBFS	ND	0.02	ND	0.2	0.1	0.01	ND	1.86	0.02	0.06	0.1
	20% GGBFS	ND	0.01	ND	0.2	0.1	0.01	ND	1.52	0.01	0.02	0.07
	30% GGBFS	ND	0.01	ND	0.1	0.1	ND	ND	1.02	0.01	0.02	0.05
56	0%GGBFS	ND	0.02	ND	0.2	0.1	0.01	ND	1.9	0.02	0.09	0.26
day	10%GGBFS	ND	0.01	ND	0.1	0.1	0.01	ND	1.03	0.01	0.05	0.1
	20%GGBFS	ND	0.01	ND	0.1	ND	ND	ND	0.91	0.01	0.02	0.06
	30%GGBFS	ND	ND	ND	0.1	ND	ND	ND	0.72	ND	0.02	0.03

Table 4.5 Summary of TCLP leaching values after 3, 7, 28 and 56 days for solidified samples

The leaching test results of the solidified matrices show that GGBFS addition was able to immobilize the toxic metals found in BMWBA. Table 4.5 reports the TCLP leaching text results, where the specimens were tested after 3, 7, 28 and 56 days of solidification of geopolymer matrices, are presented. The results obtained from the specimens were found to have lower concentration of toxic materials based on the permitted limits of TCLP disposal limits. This indicates that the geopolymerization process was able to reduce the toxic metals that are found in the leachate of BMWBA. Reduction of toxic metals' leaching potential was observed as the function of

stabilization. The significant results on the basis of permitted limits was found to be on the 3rd day of leaching test. However, the stabilization rate increased to the maximum level at the 56th day of leaching experiment. This shows that increase in the period of stabilisation reduces the toxic metals in geopolymer solid matrix. The matrix with the best immobilization effectiveness has the littler pore opening and maximum compressive strength. Therefore, this is the phenomenon wherein the toxic metal immobilization is controlled by physical encapsulation of toxic metals.

CHAPTER 5

CONCLUSIONS

Based on the present study, the following conclusions are drawn:

Leaching of various toxic heavy metals was identified by three different test procedures (ASTM D3987-12, TCLP 1311, USEPA 1313). For BMWBA, Hg and As concentration was found exceed the disposal limit from all the three leaching test procedures. Similarly, for FCA, Cr, As and Hg were leaching in very high concentrations when compared to United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA) and European Union (EU) disposal limits. Hence it is not advised to discard these wastes at landfills without proper treatment.

- The leaching potential of BMWBA shows higher concentration of Hg and As at 4.37 mg/L, 8.53 mg/L from ASTM test procedure. In TCLP test procedure, higher concentration of Hg is 4.61mg/L. Similarly, in USEPA leaching procedure Hg leaches at 3.5 mg/L at pH 3 and 9.3 mg/L at pH 11 and As leaches at 8.53 mg/L at pH 7 and 6.4 mg/L at pH 9. From all the three test methods, the results of Hg and As shows higher concentrations compared to the TCLP disposal limits (As limit is 5 mg/L and Hg limit is 0.2 mg/L).
- The leaching potential of FCA shows higher concentration of Cr, Hg and As at 153.7 mg/L, 9.7 mg/L and 12.66 mg/L respectively in ASTM test procedure. In TCLP test procedure higher concentration of Cr is 156.18 mg/L, Hg is7.9mg/L and As is 12.01 mg/L. And, in USEPA leaching procedure Cr is leaching at the range of 153.7 mg/L to 98.3 mg/L at various pH range from 3 to 11. From all the three test methods. The results of Cr, Hg and As shows higher concentrations when compared to the TCLP disposal limits (Cr limit is 5 mg/L, As limit is 5 mg/L and Hg limit is 0.2 mg/L).

In the present study, leaching behaviour for fresh and aged samples (one year) of FCA was performed to assess the ageing factor. However, results showed that there is no much change in the leaching behaviour of fresh and aged ash samples for various

metal leaching. Therefore, it can be deduced that the leaching mechanism for heavy metals, trace metals and alkaline elements does not get influenced by ageing effect.

Characterisation studies were carried out for both BMWBA and FCA to identify their mineralogy and morphology by SEM equipped with EDAX and XRD, however leaching of respective element depends also on its composition.

- BMWBA consists of irregular shaped particles which are agglomerated and long needle-shaped crystals. The percentage of major mineral constituents include SiO₂ (20.2%), Al₂O₃ (9.2%), MgO (3.1%), Na₂O (2.9%), CaO (39.6%), Fe₂O₃(7.2%), SO₃ (5.6). The formation of ettringite is confirmed by the presence of percentage of free lime (Cao), aluminium oxide (Al₂O₃), anhydrite (CaSO₄) and silicon dioxide (SiO₂). Further, XRD results reveal the presence of ettringite, calcite and thermonatrite as major minerals.
- Similarly, FCA is composed of particles of irregular shaped, minor square and hexagonal particles. SEM confirms the presence of glassy phase, unburned carbonaceous materials and different mineral phases. Various minerals present in FCA constitute domeykite, stilleitesyn, nickeline, mgriitesyn, arsenolamprite, modderitesyn, kamacite, mgriite and orcelite as obtained by XRD examination.

The leaching characteristics therefore depend not only on the chemical composition of the BMWBA and FCA combustion residues, but largely on its mineralogy and morphology. Hence, it provides much experimental evidence concerning the morphology and mineral composition that plays significant role in leaching process.

Leaching of toxic metals from BMWBA and FCA governed by sorption/solubility process was performed through geochemical modelling. The geochemical model, Visual MINTEQA 3.1 was used for modelling.

Geochemical modelling discloses that Ca, Cu, Fe and Pb were controlled by the dissolution/precipitation process of BMWBA due to the presence of oxides, hydroxides and carbonates. Carbonate minerals mainly control the leaching of malachite in Cu, otavite in Cd and calcite and aragonite in Ca. As and Se were identified as dominant oxidation state-possessing metals and found to be redoxsensitive elements. As and Se leaching was occurred by sorption due to the presence of oxyanions and tend to be highly immobile in an alkaline condition.

- Geochemical modelling shows that leaching of Ca and Cd in FCA were mainly controlled by the carbonate minerals. As and Se were identified as dominant oxidation state-possessing metals and found to be redox-sensitive elements. Leaching of Zn, Fe, Cr and Cu were controlled by the oxides and hydroxides present in the minerals or metals.
- Geochemical modelling for leached concentrations of Ca, Cd, As, Cu, Cr, Fe, Ni, Se and Zn in the BMWBA and FCA was summarized based on their dominant oxide, hydroxide and carbonate minerals and leaching controlling solids for each elements of interest.

Solidification/Stabilization was attempted to achieve the reduction in leaching of toxic metals and also to reuse the considered waste material as a treatment option.

- In this process, BMWBA geopolymer was prepared by using alkaline activators (sodium silicate and sodium hydroxide) in the ratio of 1:2 along with GGBFS. Cubes were prepared for the mixture of 0%, 10%, 20% and 30% of GGBFS replacement to BMWBA geopolymer and was tested for strength aspect.
- The compressive strength obtained for 30% of GGBFS and 70% of BMWBA was 7.86 to 10.52 MPa. Similarly, with 20% and 10% of GGBFS in mixture resulted in 3.62 to 6.1 MPa and 1.25 to 2.8 MPa compressive strength respectively. With 100% of BMWBA (0% GGBFS), the compressive strength declined to 0.75 to 1.8 MPa. This shows that the strength declined as the percentage of GGBFS decreased. Therefore, it can be inferred that there is an increase in compressive strength from 0.75 Mpa to 10.5 Mpa when there is GGBFS replacement in BMWBA from 0 to 30%.

The compressive strength of the BMWBA geopolymer is due to the bonds between the Si–O–Si, when the mixture is enriched by greater amounts of silicon leads to the increase in compressive strength. The toxic metal immobilization mechanism is anticipated to be the fusion of chemical and physical reactions. Positively charged ions (Cation) might get bonded through Si-O or Al-O bond or present in the structural holes to keep up the electrical charge balance. A physically encapsulated process, diffusion might cause cation to be substituted by another cation. The rich content of CaO plays major role in the formation of cations (Ca²⁺), which may get exchanged by metal ions such as Pb^{+2} , Zn^{+2} , Cd^{+2} , Mg^{+2} , etc. ions in alkaline condition.

The image from the SEM indicate that maximum replacement of BMWBA by GGBFS in the blends aids to form denser structure. This shows that increase in the GGBFS maximises the compressive strength. Increase in the quantity of GGBFS result in higher occurrence of calcium silicate gel in the blends that provides highly dense structure. The clear evidence of the calcination process can be noted from the SEM image which shows crystalline to amorphous structure with increase in GGBFS.

REFERENCES

Abhishek, A., Saranya, N., Chandi, P., & Selvaraju, N. (2018). "Studies on the remediation of chromium (VI) from simulated wastewater using novel biomass of Pinus kesiya cone". *Desalin Water Treat*, *114*, 192-204.

Acharya, P. K., and Patro, S. K. (2015). "Effect of lime and ferrochrome ash (FA) as partial replacement of cement on strength, ultrasonic pulse velocity and permeability of concrete". *Construction and building materials*, 94, 448-457.

Acharya, P. K., and Patro, S. K. (2016). "Acid resistance, sulphate resistance and strength properties of concrete containing ferrochrome ash (FA) and lime". *Construction and Building Materials*, 120, 241-250.

Akar, G., Polat, M., Galecki, G., and Ipekoglu, U. (2012). "Leaching behavior of selected trace elements in coal fly ash samples from Yenikoy coal-fired power plants." *Fuel processing technology*, 104, 50-56.

Alina, M., Azrina, A., Mohd Yunus, A. S., Mohd Zakiuddin, S., Mohd Izuan Effendi, H., and Muhammad Rizal, R. (2012). "Heavy metals (mercury, arsenic, cadmium, plumbum) in selected marine fish and shellfish along the Straits of Malacca". *International Food Research Journal*, 19(1).

Anderson, G.M. (2009). "Thermodynamics of Natural Systems". *Cambridge University Press*, 664.

Arora, M., Kiran, B., Rani, S., Rani, A., Kaur, B., and Mittal, N. (2008). "Heavy metal accumulation in vegetables irrigated with water from different sources". *Food chemistry*, 111(4), 811-815.

Ashe, W. F., Largent, E. J., Dutra, F. R., Hubbard, D. M., and Blackstone, M. (1953). "Behaviour of Msrcury in the Animal Organism following Inhalation". A.M.A. archives of industrial hygiene and occupational medicine., 7(1), 19-43.

Askarian, M., Vakili, M., and Kabir, G. (2004). "Results of a hospital waste survey in private hospitals in Fars province, Iran". *Waste management*, 24(4), 347-352.

Azni, I., Katayon, S., Ratnasamy, M., and Johari, M. M. N. M. (2005). "Stabilization and utilization of hospital waste as road and asphalt aggregate". *Journal of Material Cycles and Waste Management*, 7(1), 33-37.

Baba, A., Kaya, A., and Birsoy, Y. K. (2003). "The effect of Yatagan thermal power plant (Mugla, Turkey) on the quality of surface and ground waters". *Water, Air, and Soil Pollution*, 149 (1-4), 93-111.

Babatunde, A. O., Zhao, Y. Q., O'neill, M., and O'Sullivan, B. (2008). "Constructed wetlands for environmental pollution control: a review of developments, research and practice in Ireland." *Environment International*, 34(1), 116-126.

Bernard, A. (2008). "Cadmium and its adverse effects on human health". *Indian Journal of Medical Research*, 128(4), 557.

Bektaş, N., Ağım, B. A., and Kara, S. (2004). "Kinetic and equilibrium studies in removing lead ions from aqueous solutions by natural sepiolite". *Journal of Hazardous materials*, 112(1-2), 115-122.

Bernhoft, R. A. (2013). "Cadmium toxicity and treatment". *The Scientific World Journal*, 2013.

Bethke, C. M. (2007). "Geochemical and biogeochemical reaction modelling". Cambridge University Press.

Bharagava, R. N. (2019). "Bioremediation of Industrial Waste for Environmental Safety: Volume II": *Biological Agents and Methods for Industrial Waste Management*. Springer.

Bielicka, A., Bojanowska, I., and Wisniewski, A. (2005). "Two Faces of Chromium-Pollutant and Bioelement". Polish Journal of Environmental Studies, 14(1).

Blanco, A., Salazar, M. J., Cid, C. V., Pignata, M. L., and Rodriguez, J. H. (2017). "Accumulation of lead and associated metals (Cu and Zn) at different growth stages of soybean crops in lead-contaminated soils: food security and crop quality implications". *Environmental Earth Sciences*, 76(4), 182. Bo, S. O. N. G., Mei, L. E. I., Tongbin, C. H. E. N., Zheng, Y., Yunfeng, X. I. E., Xiaoyan, L. I., and Ding, G. A. O. (2009). "Assessing the health risk of heavy metals in vegetables to the general population in Beijing, China". *Journal of Environmental Sciences*, 21(12), 1702-1709.

Brochin, R., Leone, S., Phillips, D., Shepard, N., Zisa, D., and Angerio, A. (2014). "The cellular effect of lead poisoning and its clinical picture". *Management*, 8(1).

Bui, X. T., Chen, S. S., Nguyen, P. D., Nguyen, T. T., and Nguyen, T. B. (2019). "Hospital wastewater treatment by sponge membrane bioreactor coupled with ozonation process". *Chemosphere*, *230*, 377-383.

Carlson, C. L., and Adriano, D. C. (1993). "Environmental impacts of coal combustion residues". *Journal of Environmental quality*, 22(2), 227-247.

Castagnetto, J. M., Hennessy, S. W., Roberts, V. A., Getzoff, E. D., Tainer, J. A., and Pique, M. E. (2002). "MDB: the metalloprotein database and browser at the Scripps Research Institute". *Nucleic acids research*, 30(1), 379-382.

Cervantes, C., Campos-Garcia, J., Devars, S., Gutiérrez-Corona, F., Loza-Tavera, H., Torres-Guzmán, J. C., and Moreno-Sánchez, R. (2001). "Interactions of chromium with microorganisms and plants". *FEMS microbiology reviews*, 25(3), 335-347.

Cetin, B., and Aydilek, A. H. (2013). "pH and fly ash type effect on trace metal leaching from embankment soils". Resources, Conservation and Recycling, 80, 107-117.

Chakraborty, S., Dutta, A. R., Sural, S., Gupta, D., and Sen, S. (2013). "Ailing bones and failing kidneys: a case of chronic cadmium toxicity". *Annals of clinical biochemistry*, 50(5), 492-495.

Chandra, P., and Kulshreshtha, K. (2004). "Chromium accumulation and toxicity in aquatic vascular plants". The Botanical Review, 70(3), 313-327.

Chary, N. S., Kamala, C. T., and Raj, D. S. S. (2008). "Assessing risk of heavy metals from consuming food grown on sewage irrigated soils and food chain transfer". *Ecotoxicology and environmental safety*, 69(3), 513-524.

Chen, C. W., Chen, C. F., and Dong, C. D. (2012). "Distribution and accumulation of mercury in sediments of Kaohsiung River Mouth, Taiwan". *APCBEE Procedia*, 1, 153-158.

Cohen, B., and Petrie, J. G. (1997). "Containment of chromium and zinc in ferrochromium flue dusts by cement-based solidification". *Canadian Metallurgical Quarterly*, 36(4), 251-260.

Cohen, B., and Petrie, J. G. (2005). "The application of batch extraction tests for the characterisation of solidified ferro alloy waste products". *Journal of environmental management*, 76(3), 221-229.

Chowdhury, U. K., Biswas, B. K., Chowdhury, T. R., Samanta, G., Mandal, B. K., Basu, G. C., ... and Roy, S. (2000). "Groundwater arsenic contamination in Bangladesh and West Bengal, India". *Environmental health perspectives*, 108(5), 393-397.

Corguinha, A. P. B., de Souza, G. A., Gonçalves, V. C., de Andrade Carvalho, C., de Lima, W. E. A., Martins, F. A. D., ... and Guilherme, L. R. G. (2015). "Assessing arsenic, cadmium, and lead contents in major crops in Brazil for food safety purposes". *Journal of Food Composition and Analysis*, *37*, 143-150.

Davidovits, J. (1991). "Geopolymers: Inorganic Polymeric New Materials." *Journal of Thermal Analysis*, 37, 1633-1656.

Davidovits, J., Buzzi, L., Rocher, P., Gimeno, D., Marini, C., and Tocco, S. (1999, June). "Geopolymeric cement based on low cost geologic materials". Results from the european research project geocistem. In *Proceedings of the 2nd International Conference on Geopolymer*, 99, 83-96.

Davidovits, J. (2002). "30 Years of Successes and Failures in Geopolymer Applications". Market Trends and Potential Breakthroughs. *Geopolymer 2002 Conference*, October 28-29, 2002, Melbourne, Australia.

Davis, J., Becher, K. D., Rea, B. A., Maest, A. S., and Garabedian, S. P. (1993). 'Influence of redox environment and aqueous speciation on metal transport in groundwater: Preliminary results of tracer injection studies''. 223-273.

Dayan, A. D., and Paine, A. J. (2001). "Mechanisms of chromium toxicity, carcinogenicity and allergenicity: review of the literature from 1985 to 2000". *Human and experimental toxicology*, 20(9), 439-451.

de Oliveira, L. M., Suchismita, D., Gress, J., Rathinasabapathi, B., Chen, Y., and Ma, L. Q. (2017). "Arsenic uptake by lettuce from As-contaminated soil remediated with Pteris vittata and organic amendment". *Chemosphere*, 176, 249-254.

Drakonaki, S., Diamadopoulos, E., Vamvouka, D., and Lahaniatis, M. (1998). "Leaching behaviour of lignite fly ash". *Journal of Environmental Science and Health Part A*, 33(2), 237-248.

Duan, N., Wang, X. L., Liu, X. D., Lin, C., and Hou, J. (2010). "Effect of anaerobic fermentation residues on a chromium-contaminated soil-vegetable system". *Procedia Environmental Sciences*, 2, 1585-1597.

Dutta, D., Chakrabarty, S., Bose, C., and Ghosh, S. (2012). "Comparative Study of Geopolymer Paste Prepared from Different Activators." Recent Trends in Civil Engineering and Technology, 2(3), 1-10.

Dusing, D. C., Bishop, P. L., and Keener, T. C. (1992). "Effect of redox potential on leaching from stabilized/solidified waste materials". *Journal of the Air and Waste Management Association*, 42(1), 56-62.

Duxson, P., Fernandez-Jimenez, A., Provis, J. L., Lukey, G. C., Palomo, A., and van Deventer, J. S. J. (2007). "Geopolymer Technology: The Current State of the Art." *Journal of Materials Science*, 42, 2917-2933.

El-Kady, A. A., and Abdel-Wahhab, M. A. (2018). "Occurrence of trace metals in foodstuffs and their health impact". *Trends in food science and technology*, 75, 36-45.

Ercilla-Montserrat, M., Muñoz, P., Montero, J. I., Gabarrell, X., and Rieradevall, J. (2018). "A study on air quality and heavy metals content of urban food produced in a Mediterranean city (Barcelona)". *Journal of cleaner production*, 195, 385-395.

Ferner, D. J. (2001). "Toxicity, heavy metals". Med. J, 2(5), 1.

Ferrara, R., Mazzolai, B., Lanzillotta, E., Nucaro, E. A., and Pirrone, N. (2000). "Temporal trends in gaseous mercury evasion from the Mediterranean seawaters". *Science of the Total Environment*, 259(1-3), 183-190.

Fish, W. (1993). "Sub-surface redox chemistry: A comparison of equilibrium and reaction-based approaches". *Metals in Groundwater*, 73-101.

Fleming, L. N., Abinteh, H. N., and Inyang, H. I. (1996). "Leachate pH effects on the leachability of metals from fly ash". *Soil and Sediment Contamination*, 5(1), 53-59.

Flora, S. J. S., Mittal, M., and Mehta, A. (2008). "Heavy metal induced oxidative stress and its possible reversal by chelation therapy". *Indian Journal of Medical Research*, 128(4), 501.

Flora, S. J. S., Mittal, M., and Mehta, A. (2008). "Heavy metal induced oxidative stress and its possible reversal by chelation therapy". *Indian Journal of Medical Research*, 128(4), 501.

Fruchter, J. S., Rai, D., and Zachara, J. M. (1990). "Identification of solubilitycontrolling solid phases in a large fly ash field lysimeter". *Environmental Science and Technology*, 24(8), 1173-1179.

Garavaglia, R., and Caramuscio, P. (1994). "Coal fly-ash leaching behaviour and solubility controlling solids". *In Studies in Environmental Science*, 60, 87-102.

Garrels, R. M., and Mackenzie, F. T. (1967). "Origin of the chemical compositions of some springs and lakes".

Garrels, R. M., and Thompson, M. E. (1962). "A chemical model for sea water at 25 degrees C and one atmosphere total pressure". *American Journal of Science*, 260(1), 57-66.

Gencel, O., Koksal, F., Ozel, C., and Brostow, W. (2012). "Combined effects of fly ash and waste ferrochromium on properties of concrete". *Construction and Building Materials*, 29, 633-640.

Gerhardsson, L., Dahlin, L., Knebel, R., and Schütz, A. (2002). "Blood lead concentration after a shotgun accident". *Environmental health perspectives*, 110(1), 115-117.

Ghani, A. (2011). "Effect of chromium toxicity on growth, chlorophyll and some mineral nutrients of Brassica juncea L". *Egyptian academic journal of biological sciences*, 2(1), 9-15.

Gharabaghi, M., Irannajad, M., and Azadmehr, A. R. (2013). "Leaching kinetics of nickel extraction from hazardous waste by sulphuric acid and optimization dissolution conditions". *Chemical Engineering Research and Design*, 91(2), 325-331.

Gitari, W. M., Fatoba, O. O., Petrik, L. F., and Vadapalli, V. R. (2009). "Leaching characteristics of selected South African fly ashes: Effect of pH on the release of major and trace species". *Journal of Environmental Science and Health Part A*, 44(2), 206-220.

Gonzalez-Martin, M. I., Revilla, I., Betances-Salcedo, E. V., and Vivar-Quintana, A. M. (2018). "Pesticide residues and heavy metals in commercially processed propolis". *Microchemical Journal*.

Gordon, J. J., and Quastel, J. H. (1948). "Effects of organic arsenicals on enzyme systems". *Biochemical Journal*, 42(3), 337.

Goyer, R. A. (1990). "Lead toxicity: from overt to subclinical to subtle health effects". *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 86, 177-181.

Grazuleviciene, R., Nadisauskiene, R., Buinauskiene, J., and Grazulevicius, T. (2009). "Effects of elevated levels of manganese and iron in drinking water on birth outcomes". *Polish journal of environmental studies*, 18(5). Guo, X., Shi, H., and Dick, W. A. (2010). "Compressive Strength and Microstructural Characteristics of Class C Fly Ash Geopolymer." *Cement and Concrete Composites*, 32, 142-147.

Gurkan, R., Ulusoy, H. İ., and Akçay, M. (2017). "Simultaneous determination of dissolved inorganic chromium species in wastewater/natural waters by surfactant sensitized catalytic kinetic spectrophotometry". *Arabian Journal of Chemistry*, 10, S450-S460.

Haley, B. E. (2005). "Mercury toxicity: genetic susceptibility and synergistic effects". *Medical Veritas*, 2(2), 535-42.

Han, J. X., Shang, Q., and Du, Y. (2009). "Effect of environmental cadmium pollution on human health". *Health*, 1(03), 159.

Heasman, L., van der Sloot, H. A., and Quevauviller, P. (Eds.). (1997). "Harmonization of leaching/extraction tests". 77, *Elsevier Publishers*.

Helgeson, H. C. (1968). "Evaluation of irreversible reactions in geochemical processes involving minerals and aqueous solutions—I. Thermodynamic relations". *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta*, 32(8), 853-877.

Helgeson, H. C. (1969). "Thermodynamics of hydrothermal systems at elevated temperatures and pressures". *American journal of science*, 267(7), 729-804.

Henson, M. C., and Chedrese, P. J. (2004). "Endocrine disruption by cadmium, a common environmental toxicant with paradoxical effects on reproduction". *Experimental biology and medicine*, 229(5), 383-392.

Hoque, M. A., Burgess, W. G., Shamsudduha, M., and Ahmed, K. M. (2011). "Delineating low-arsenic groundwater environments in the Bengal Aquifer System, Bangladesh". *Applied Geochemistry*, 26(4), 614-623.

Hughes, J. P., Polissar, L., and Van Belle, Gereld (1988). "Evaluation and synthesis of health effects studies of communities surrounding arsenic producing industries". *International journal of epidemiology*, 17(2), 407-413.

Ibanez, R., Andres, A., Viguri, J. R., Ortiz, I., and Irabien, J. A. (2000). "Characterisation and management of incinerator wastes". *Journal of hazardous materials*, 79(3), 215-227.

Idris, A., and Saed, K. (2002). "Characteristics of slag produced from incinerated hospital waste". *Journal of hazardous materials*, *93*(2), 201-208.

Impellitteri, C. A. (2001). "Soil properties controlling metal partitioning". *Heavy metals release in soils*, 149-165.

Irfan, M., Hayat, S., Ahmad, A., and Alyemeni, M. N. (2013). "Soil cadmium enrichment: Allocation and plant physiological manifestations". *Saudi Journal of Biological Sciences*, 20(1), 1-10.

Jaishankar, M., Tseten, T., Anbalagan, N., Mathew, B. B., and Beeregowda, K. N. (2014). "Toxicity, mechanism and health effects of some heavy metals". Interdisciplinary toxicology, 7(2), 60-72.

Jarup, L .(2003). "Hazards of heavy metal contamination". *British Medical Bulletin*, 68(1), 167-182.

Jiao, F., Zhang, L., Dong, Z., Namioka, T., Yamada, N., and Ninomiya, Y. (2016). "Study on the species of heavy metals in MSW incineration fly ash and their leaching behaviour". *Fuel Processing Technology*, 152, 108-115.

Junhe, L. U., Xinping, Y. A. N. G., Xuchao, M. E. N. G., Guoqing, W. A. N. G., Yusuo, L. I. N., Yujun, W. A. N. G., and Fangjie, Z. H. A. O. (2017). "Predicting cadmium safety thresholds in soils based on cadmium uptake by Chinese cabbage". *Pedosphere*, *27*(3), 475-481.

Khan, A., Khan, S., Khan, M. A., Qamar, Z., and Waqas, M. (2015). "The uptake and bioaccumulation of heavy metals by food plants, their effects on plants nutrients, and associated health risk: a review". *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 22(18), 13772-13799.

Khan, M. U., Malik, R. N., and Muhammad, S. (2013). "Human health risk from heavy metal via food crops consumption with wastewater irrigation practices in Pakistan". *Chemosphere*, *93*(10), 2230-2238.

Khlifi R, Hamza-Chaff ai A. (2010). "Head and neck cancer due to heavy metal exposure via tobacco smoking and professional exposure: A review". *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, 248 (2010) 71–88.

Kida, A., Noma, Y., and Imada, T. (1996). "Chemical speciation and leaching properties of elements in municipal incinerator ashes". *Waste Management*, 16(5-6), 527-536.

Kirby, C. S., and Rimstidt, J. D. (1994). "Interaction of municipal solid waste ash with water". *Environmental science and technology*, 28(3), 443-451.

Komonweeraket, K., Cetin, B., Aydilek, A. H., Benson, C. H., and Edil, T. B. (2015). "Effects of pH on the leaching mechanisms of elements from fly ash mixed soils". *Fuel*, 140, 788-802.

Komonweeraket, K., Cetin, B., Benson, C. H., Aydilek, A. H., and Edil, T. B. (2015). "Leaching characteristics of toxic constituents from coal fly ash mixed soils under the influence of pH". *Waste Management*, *38*, 174-184.

Kosson, D. S., Garrabrants, A. C., DeLapp, R., and van der Sloot, H. A. (2014). pHdependent leaching of constituents of potential concern from concrete materials containing coal combustion fly ash. *Chemosphere*, *103*, 140-147.

Kosson, D. S., van der Sloot, H. A., Sanchez, F., and Garrabrants, A. C. (2002). "An integrated framework for evaluating leaching in waste management and utilization of secondary materials". *Environmental Engineering Science*, 19(3), 159-204.

Komonweeraket, K., Cetin, B., Benson, C. H., Aydilek, A. H., and Edil, T. B. (2015). "Leaching characteristics of toxic constituents from coal fly ash mixed soils under the influence of pH". *Waste Management*, 38, 174-184. Koutras, G. A., Schneider, A. S., Hattori, M., and Valentine, W. N. (1965). "Studies on chromated erythrocytes. Mechanisms of chromate inhibition of glutathione reductase". *British journal of haematology*, 11(3), 360-369.

Laforest, G., and Duchesne, J. (2005). "Immobilization of chromium (VI) evaluated by binding isotherms for ground granulated blast furnace slag and ordinary Portland cement". *Cement and concrete research*, 35(12), 2322-2332.

Lambert, M., Leven, B. A., and Green, R. M. (2000). "New methods of cleaning up heavy metal in soils and water". Environmental science and technology briefs for citizens. Kansas State University, Manhattan, KS.

Langmuir, D. (1997). "Aqueous environmental". Geochemistry Prentice Hall: Upper Saddle River, NJ.

Laxmi, V., and Kaushik, G. (2020). "Toxicity of Hexavalent Chromium in Environment, Health Threats, and Its Bioremediation and Detoxification from Tannery Wastewater for Environmental Safety". In *Bioremediation of Industrial Waste for Environmental Safety* (pp. 223-243). Springer, Singapore.

Lim, T. T., Tay, J. H., Tan, L. C., Choa, V., and Teh, C. I. (2004). "Changes in mobility and speciation of heavy metals in clay-amended incinerator fly ash". *Environmental Geology*, 47(1), 1-10.

Liu, W. H., Zhao, J. Z., Ouyang, Z. Y., Söderlund, L., and Liu, G. H. (2005). "Impacts of sewage irrigation on heavy metal distribution and contamination in Beijing, China". *Environment International*, 31(6), 805-812.

Lombardi, F., Mangialardi, T., Piga, L., and Sirini, P. (1998). "Mechanical and leaching properties of cement solidified hospital solid waste incinerator fly ash". *Waste Management*, 18(2), 99-106.

Madhurambal, G., Ravindran, B., Mariappan, M., and Mojumdar, S. C. (2012). "Growth and characterization of tris thiourea chromium (III) sulphate." *Journal of thermal analysis and calorimetry*, 108(3), 905-910.

119

Martin, S., and Griswold, W. (2009). "Human health effects of heavy metals". *Environmental Science and Technology briefs for citizens*, 15, 1-6.

Mattigod, S. V., Rai, D., Eary, L. E., and Ainsworth, C. C. (1990). "Geochemical factors controlling the mobilization of inorganic constituents from fossil fuel combustion residues: I. Review of the major elements". *Journal of environmental quality*, 19(2), 188-201.

Matschullat, J. (2000). "Arsenic in the geosphere a review". Science of the Total Environment, 249(1-3), 297-312.

Matsumoto, S. T., Mantovani, M. S., Malaguttii, M. I. A., Dias, A. L., Fonseca, I. C., and Marin-Morales, M. A. (2006). "Genotoxicity and mutagenicity of water contaminated with tannery effluents, as evaluated by the micronucleus test and comet assay using the fish Oreochromis niloticus and chromosome aberrations in onion root-tips". *Genetics and Molecular Biology*, 29(1), 148-158.

Mazumder, D. G. (2008). "Chronic arsenic toxicity and human health". *Indian J Med Res*, 128(4), 436-447.

Mizutani, S., Yoshida, T., Sakai, S. I., and Takatsuki, H. (1996). "Release of metals from MSW I fly ash and availability in alkali condition". *Waste management*, 16(5-6), 537-544.

Monalisa, M., and Kumar, P. H. (2013). "Effect of ionic and chelate assisted hexavalent chromium on mung bean seedlings (Vigna radiata L. wilczek. var k-851) during seedling growth". *Journal of Stress Physiology and Biochemistry*, 9(2).

Morais, S., Costa, F. G., and Pereira, M. D. L. (2012). "Heavy metals and human health". *Environmental health–emerging issues and practice*, 10, 227-246.

Mosby, C. V., Glanze, W. D., and Anderson, K. N. (1996). "Mosby Medical Encyclopedia". *The Signet: Revised Edition. St. Louis*, 16, 875-882.

Mudd, G. M., Weaver, T. R., and Kodikara, J. (2004). "Environmental geochemistry of leachate from leached brown coal ash". *Journal of environmental engineering*, 130(12), 1514-1526.

Mudgal, V., Madaan, N., Mudgal, A., Singh, R. B., and Mishra, S. (2010). "Effect of toxic metals on human health". *The Open Nutraceuticals Journal*, 3(1), 94-99.

Mutlu, A., Lee, B. K., Park, G. H., Yu, B. G., and Lee, C. H. (2012). "Long-term concentrations of airborne cadmium in metropolitan cities in Korea and potential health risks". *Atmospheric environment*, 47, 164-173.

Mulugeta, M., Engelsen, C. J., Wibetoe, G., and Lund, W. (2011). "Charge-based fractionation of oxyanion-forming metals and metalloids leached from recycled concrete aggregates of different degrees of carbonation: a comparison of laboratory and field leaching tests". *Waste management*, *31*(2), 253-258.

Murarka, I. P., Rai, D., and Ainsworth, C. C. (1991). "Geochemical basis for predicting leaching of inorganic constituents from coal-combustion residues". In *Waste Testing and Quality Assurance: Third Volume*. ASTM International.

Nagajyoti PC, Lee KD, Sreekanth TVM. (2010). "Heavy metals, occurrence and toxicity for plants: a review". *Environmental Chemistry Letters*, 8(3): 199–216.

Najeeb, U., Ahmad, W., Zia, M. H., Zaffar, M., and Zhou, W. (2017). "Enhancing the lead phytostabilization in wetland plant Juncus effusus L. through somaclonal manipulation and EDTA enrichment". *Arabian journal of chemistry*, 10, S3310-S3317.

Nath, K., Singh, D., Shyam, S., and Sharma, Y. K. (2008). "Effect of chromium and tannery effluent toxicity on metabolism and growth in cowpea (Vigna sinensis L. Saviex Hassk) seedling". *Research in Environment and Life Sciences*, 1(3), 91-94.

Neto, A. A. M., Cincotto, M. A., and Repette, W. (2008). "Drying and autogenous shrinkage of pastes and mortars with activated slag cement". *Cement and Concrete Research*, 38(4), 565-574.

O'brien, T., Xu, J., and Patierno, S. R. (2001). "Effects of glutathione on chromiuminduced DNA. Crosslinking and DNA polymerase arrest". *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry*, 222(1-2), 173-182.

Patrick, L. (2002). "Mercury toxicity and antioxidants: part I: role of glutathione and alpha-lipoic acid in the treatment of mercury toxicity". (Mercury Toxicity). *Alternative Medicine Review*, 7(6), 456-472.

Patrick, L. (2003). "Toxic metals and antioxidants: Part II. The role of antioxidants in arsenic and cadmium toxicity". *Alternative medicine review*, 8(2).

Palomo, A., Grutzeck, M. W., and Blancoa, M. T. (1999). "Alkali-Activated Fly Ashes A Cement for The Future." *Cement and Concrete Research*, 29, 1323–1329.

Pangdaeng, S., Phoo-ngernkham, T., Sata, V., and Chindaprasirt, P. (2014). "Influence of Curing Conditions on Properties of High Calcium Fly Ash Geopolymer Containing Portland Cement as Additive." *Materials and Design*, 53, 269-274.

Papanikolaou, N. C., Hatzidaki, E. G., Belivanis, S., Tzanakakis, G. N., and Tsatsakis,
A. M. (2005). "Lead toxicity update. A brief review". *Medical science monitor*, 11(10),
RA329-RA336.

Phippen, B., Horvath, C., Nordin, R., and Nagpal, N. (2008). "Ambient water quality guidelines for iron: overview". *Ministry of Environment Province of British Columbia*.

Pohland, F. G., Cross, W. H., and Gould, J. P. (1993). "Metal speciation and mobility as influenced by landfill disposal practices". *Metals in groundwater*, 411-429.

Radwan, M. A., and Salama, A. K. (2006). "Market basket survey for some heavy metals in Egyptian fruits and vegetables". *Food and Chemical Toxicology*, 44(8), 1273-1278.

Rahman, M. A., Rahman, M. M., Reichman, S. M., Lim, R. P., and Naidu, R. (2014). "Heavy metals in Australian grown and imported rice and vegetables on sale in Australia: health hazard". *Ecotoxicology and environmental safety*, 100, 53-60. Rajagopal, R. (2013). "Biological inhibition/toxicity during the anaerobic digestion of wastes from food and agricultural industries." *Int J Food Sci Nutr Diet*, 2(2), 1-2.

Rajor, A., Xaxa, M., and Mehta, R. (2012). "An overview on characterization, utilization and leachate analysis of biomedical waste incinerator ash". *Journal of environmental management*, 108, 36-41.

Rattan, R. K., Datta, S. P., Chhonkar, P. K., Suribabu, K., and Singh, A. K. (2005). "Long-term impact of irrigation with sewage effluents on heavy metal content in soils, crops and groundwater—a case study". *Agriculture, ecosystems and environment*, 109(3-4), 310-322.

Regoli, L. (2005). "The Relative Contributions of Different Environmental Sources to Human Exposure and the EU Cadmium Risk Assessment Meeting of UNECE Task Force on Heavy Metals". Presentation for the UNECE Long-Range-Trans-boundary Air Pollutants–Task Force on Heavy Metals, 16-18.

Reilly C. (2007). Pollutants in Food – Metals and Metalloids, in Mineral Components in Foods, *Taylor and Francis Group*, Boca Raton, FL, 363–388.

Ricou, P., Hequet, V., Lecuyer, I., and Le Cloirec, P. (1999). "Influence of operating conditions on heavy metal cation removal by fly ash in aqueous solutions". In International Ash Utilisation Symposium, Centre for Applied Energy Research, University of Kentucky, 42.

Ridtirud, C., Chindaprasirt, P., and Pimraksa, K. (2011). "Factors Affecting the Shrinkage of Fly Ash Geopolymers." *International Journal of Minerals, Metallurgy and Materials*, 18(1), 100-104.

Rodriguez, M. C., Barsanti, L., Passarelli, V., Evangelista, V., Conforti, V., and Gualtieri, P. (2007). "Effects of chromium on photosynthetic and photoreceptive apparatus of the alga Chlamydomonas reinhardtii". *Environmental research*, 105(2), 234-239.

Rodriguez, J. H., Salazar, M. J., Steffan, L., Pignata, M. L., Franzaring, J., Klumpp, A., and Fangmeier, A. (2014). "Assessment of Pb and Zn contents in agricultural soils and

soybean crops near to a former battery recycling plant in Córdoba, Argentina". *Journal* of Geochemical Exploration, 145, 129-134.

Saha, J. C., Dikshit, A. K., Bandyopadhyay, M., and Saha, K. C. (1999). "A review of arsenic poisoning and its effects on human health". *Critical reviews in environmental science and technology*, 29(3), 281-313.

Satarug, S., Garrett, S. H., Sens, M. A., and Sens, D. A. (2009). "Cadmium, environmental exposure, and health outcomes". *Environmental health perspectives*, 118(2), 182-190.

Sauer, J. J., Benson, C. H., and Edil, T. B. (2005). "Leaching of heavy metals from organic soils stabilized with high carbon fly ash". *Journal of Geotechnical and Geoenvironmental Engineering*, 138(8), 968-980.

Sauve, S., Hendershot, W., and Allen, H. E. (2000). "Solid-solution partitioning of metals in contaminated soils: dependence on pH, total metal burden, and organic matter". *Environmental science and technology*, 34(7), 1125-1131.

Schlatter, C., and Kissling, U. (1973). "Acute fatal bichromate poisoning". *Beitrage zur gerichtlichen Medizin*, 30, 382-388.

Schroeder, H. A., Nason, A. P., and Tipton, I. H. (1970). "Chromium deficiency as a factor in atherosclerosis". *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, 23(2), 123-142.

Sharma, P., and Dubey, R. S. (2005). "Lead toxicity in plants". *Brazilian journal of plant physiology*, 17(1), 35-52.

Sharma, H. D., and Reddy, K. R. (2004). "Geoenvironmental engineering: site remediation, waste containment, and emerging waste management technologies." *John Wiley and Sons*.

Singh, N., Kumar, D., and Sahu, A. P. (2007). "Arsenic in the environment: effects on human health and possible prevention". *Journal of Environmental Biology*, 28(2), 359.

Smedley, P. L., and Kinniburgh, D. G. (2002). "A review of the source, behaviour and distribution of arsenic in natural waters". *Applied geochemistry*, 17(5), 517-568.

Sofilic, T., Rastovcan-Mioc, A., Cerjan-Stefanovic, S., Novosel-Radovic, V., and Jenko, M. (2004). "Characterization of steel mill electric-arc furnace dust". *Journal of hazardous materials*, *109*(1-3), 59-70.

Somna, K., Jaturapitakkul, C., Kajitvichyanukul, P., and Chindaprasirt, P. (2011). "NaOH-Activated Ground Fly Ash Geopolymer Cured at Ambient Temperature." *Fuel*, 90, 2118-2124.

Stohs, S. J., and Bagchi, D. (1995). "Oxidative mechanisms in the toxicity of metal ions". *Free radical biology and medicine*, 18(2), 321-336.

Stumm, W., and Morgan, J. J. (2012). "Aquatic chemistry: chemical equilibria and rates in natural waters". *John Wiley and Sons*.

Tiwari, M. K., Bajpai, S., Dewangan, U. K., & Tamrakar, R. K. (2015). "Suitability of leaching test methods for fly ash and slag: A review". *Journal of Radiation Research and Applied Sciences*, 8(4), 523-537.

Thakur, A. K., Ojha, C. S. P., Grischek, T., Ray, C. S. C., and Saandhu, C. (2010). "Water Quality Improvement through river bank filtration in extreme environmental conditions". *Journal of Indian Water Works Association*, 43(2), 106-115.

Theis, T. L., and Wirth, J. L. (1977). "Sorptive behaviour of trace metals on fly ash in aqueous systems". *Environmental Science and Technology*, 11(12), 1096-1100.

Thokchom, S., Ghosh, P. and Ghosh, S. (2009). "Resistance of Fly Ash Based Geopolymer Mortars in Sulfuric Acid." *ARPN Journal of Engineering and Applied Sciences*, 4(1), 65-70.

Thurmer, K., Williams, E., and Reutt-Robey, J. (2002). "Autocatalytic oxidation of lead crystallite surfaces". *Science*, 297(5589), 2033-2035.

Tiruta-Barna, L., Rakotoarisoa, Z., and Mehu, J. (2006). "Assessment of the multi-scale leaching behaviour of compacted coal fly ash". *Journal of hazardous materials*, *137*(3), 1466-1478.

Trasande, L., Landrigan, P. J., and Schechter, C. (2005). "Public health and economic consequences of methyl mercury toxicity to the developing brain". *Environmental health perspectives*, 113(5), 590-596.

Tufail, M., and Khalid, S. (2008). Heavy metal pollution from medical waste incineration at Islamabad and Rawalpindi, Pakistan. *Microchemical Journal*, *90*(1), 77-81.

Tzanakos, K., Mimilidou, A., Anastasiadou, K., Stratakis, A., and Gidarakos, E. (2014). "Solidification/stabilization of ash from medical waste incineration into geopolymers". *Waste Management*, 34(10), 1823-1828.

Valko, M. M. H. C. M., Morris, H., and Cronin, M. T. D. (2005). "Metals, toxicity and oxidative stress". *Current medicinal chemistry*, 12(10), 1161-1208.

Van der Sloot, H. A. (1991). "Systematic Leaching Behaviour of Trace Elements from Construction Materials and Waste Materials". *In Studies in Environmental Science*, 48, 19-36.

Van der Sloot, H. A., Hoede, D., and Comans, R. N. J. (1994). "The influence of reducing properties on leaching of elements from waste materials and construction materials". *In Studies in Environmental Science*, 60, 483-490.

Van der Sloot, H. A., Seignette, P., Comans, R. N. J., Van Zomeren, A., Dijkstra, J. J., Meeussen, H., and Hjelmar, O. (2003). "Evaluation of environmental aspects of alternative materials using an integrated approach assisted by a database/expert system". Conference on *Advances in Waste Management and Recycling*, Dundee.

Van der Sloot, H. A., and Dijkstra, J. J. (2004). "Development of horizontally standardized leaching tests for construction materials: a material based or release based approach? Identical leaching mechanisms for different materials".

Van Riemsdijk, W. H., and Hiemstra, T. (1993). "Adsorption to heterogeneous surfaces". *Metals in groundwater*, 1-36.

Vargas, A. S., Molin, D. C. C. D., Vilela, A. C. F., Silva, F. J., Pavao, B., and Veit, H. (2011). "The Effects of Na2O/Sio2 Molar Ratio, Curing Temperature and Age on Compressive Strength, Morphology and Microstructure of Alkali-Activated Fly Ash-Based Geopolymers." *Cement and Concrete Composites*, 33, 653-660.

Venegas, A., Rigol, A., and Vidal, M. (2016). "Effect of ageing on the availability of heavy metals in soils amended with compost and biochar: evaluation of changes in soil and amendment properties". *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 23(20), 20619-20627.

Vuori, K. M. (1995, January). "Direct and indirect effects of iron on river ecosystems". *In Annales Zoologici Fennici*, (pp. 317-329).

Wang, J., Teng, X., Wang, H., and Ban, H. (2004). "Characterizing the metal adsorption capability of a class F coal fly ash". *Environmental science and technology*, 38(24), 6710-6715.

Wolinska, A., Stępniewska, Z., and Włosek, R. (2013). "The influence of old leather tannery district on chromium contamination of soils, water and plants". *Natural Science*, 5(02), 253.

Xu, H. and Van Deventer, J. S. J. (2000). "The Geopolymerisation of Alumino- Silicate Minerals." *International Journal of Mineral Processing*, 59, 247-266.

Yılmaz, H. (2015). "Characterization and comparison of leaching behaviours of fly ash samples from three different power plants in Turkey". *Fuel processing technology*, 137, 240-249.

Yongsheng, W., Qihui, L., and Qian, T. (2011). "Effect of Pb on growth, accumulation and quality component of tea plant". *Procedia Engineering*, 18, 214-219.

Zayed, A. M., and Terry, N. (2003). "Chromium in the environment: factors affecting biological remediation". *Plant and soil*, 249(1), 139-156.

Zhang, Y., Cetin, B., Likos, W. J., and Edil, T. B. (2016). "Impacts of pH on leaching potential of elements from MSW incineration fly ash". *Fuel*, 184, 815-825.

Zhao, Y. L., Xiang, Q., Shi, Q. Y., Li, S. Y., Tan, L., Wang, J. T., ... & Luo, A. L. (2011). "GABAergic excitotoxicity injury of the immature hippocampal pyramidal neurons' exposure to isoflurane". *Anesthesia and Analgesia*, *113*(5), 1152-1160.

Zhao, L., Zhang, F. S., Chen, M., and Liu, Z. (2010). "Typical pollutants in bottom ashes from a typical medical waste incinerator". *Journal of Hazardous Materials*, 173(1-3), 181-185.

Zhu, C., and Anderson, G. (2002). "Environmental applications of geochemical modelling". *Cambridge University Press*.

PUBLICATIONS

Journals:

1. Krishnamurthy M. P. and Devatha C. P. (2019). "Investigation on Leaching Behaviour of Toxic Metals from Biomedical Ash and its Controlling Mechanism". Environmental Science and Pollution Research, 26(6), 6191-6198.

2. Krishnamurthy M. P. and Devatha C. P. "Impact on Leaching Behaviour of Toxic Metals in Ferrochrome Ash with varying pH levels". Journal of Material Cycles and Waste Management (Under review).

3. Krishnamurthy M. P. and Devatha C. P. "Effect of Geopolymerization of Biomedical waste Bottom Ash with Ground Granulated Blast Furnace Slag in the process of Solidification/Stabilization". Waste management" (Under review).

Conferences:

1. Krishnamurthy M. P. and Devatha C. P. (2018). "Heavy Metal leaching Behaviour and Characterization of Biomedical Ash". 'Recycle-2018' International Conference on Waste Management, 22-24 February held at IIT Guwahati.

2. Krishnamurthy M. P. and Devatha C. P. (2019). "Leaching Tests for Industrial Ashes/Slags: A Review". 'National Environmental Conference: IIT Bombay' (NEC – 2019) 31st January to 2nd February held at IIT Bombay.

3. Krishnamurthy M. P. and Devatha C. P. (2019). "Life Cycle Analysis of Ferrochrome Ash". 'International Engineering Symposium-2019' (IES-2019) 12-14 March held at Kumamoto University, Japan.